



Management Office



Centrally Billed Account (CBA) Reconciliation Manual

June 2025

Version 6.0



Table of Contents

| Chapter 1: Introduction | 6 |
|--|----------|
| Chapter 2: Pre-Implementation Considerations | 7 |
| 2.1 TMC Processing | 7 |
| 2.2 Traveler Behavior | 7 |
| 2.3 Authorizing Official Behavior | |
| 2.4 CBA-Specialist Selection | |
| 2.5 Financial Consideration | |
| 2.6 Site Fielding and Implementation | 9 |
| 2.7 Additional Training Resources | |
| Chapter 3: Overview | 13 |
| 3.1 Roles and Responsibilities | |
| 3.1.1 CBA Administrator | |
| 3.1.2 CBA DTA | |
| 3.1.3 CBA Specialist | |
| 3.2 Process Overview | |
| 3.3 Access to the CBA Tool | |
| Chapter 4: Auto-Reconciliation | 19 |
| 4.1 Auto-Reconciliation Overview | |
| 4.1.1 Transaction Statuses | |
| 4.1.2 Transaction Classifications | |
| 4.2 Matching Criteria | |
| Chapter 5: Manual Reconciliation | 25 |
| 5.1 Review Transactions | |
| 5.1.1 Select an Invoice to Review | |
| 5.1.2 View Transactions on the Selected Invoice | |
| 5.1.3 View Details of a Single Transaction | |
| 5.2 Unmatched Transactions: Cures for Various Causes | |
| 5.2.1 Amendments | |
| 5.2.1.1 Initiate Amendment Button | |
| 5.2.1.2 Route for Approval Button | |
| 5.2.2 Manual Advance Credit | |
| 5.2.3 Reconcile Transactions | |
| 5.2.3.1 Reconcile by TANUM | |
| 5.2.4 Held Transactions | 40 40 |
| | |

| 5.2.4.1 Place a Transaction in Held Status | |
|---|----|
| 5.2.4.2 Release a Held Transaction | |
| 5.2.5 Dispute a Transaction | |
| 5.2.5.1 Place Disputed Transactions in Closed Status | |
| 5.2.6 PPA Interest and Interest Transactions | |
| Chapter 6: Acknowledgement and Certification | |
| 6.1 Acknowledge an Invoice | |
| 6.2 Certify an Invoice | |
| 6.3 Carried Over Invoices | |
| 6.4 Rejected Invoices | |
| 6.5 Original CCV and Interim Invoices | |
| 6.6 Invoice Statuses | |
| Chapter 7:Credit Transactions | 56 |
| 7.1 Suspended Transactions | |
| 7.2 Unmatched Refunds | |
| 7.3 Consolidated Transactions | |
| 7.3.1 Netted Debits | |
| 7.3.2 Wash Debits and Wash Credits | |
| 7.4 Advanced Credits and Previously Applied Credits | 61 |
| 7.4.1 Manual Advanced Credits and Manual Previously Applied Credits | 61 |
| 7.4.2 Warnings About Advanced Credits and Manual Advanced Credits | |
| 7.5 Unmatched Refunds – Airline Credits | |
| 7.6 Credits Not Received | |
| Chapter 8: CBA DTA | 64 |
| 8.1 Access the CBA DTA Module | 64 |
| 8.2 CBA Management | 64 |
| 8.2.1 Search for a CBA | |
| 8.2.2 Edit a CBA | |
| 8.2.3 Delete a CBA | |
| 8.2.4 Add a New (i.e., Create a) CBA | |
| 8.2.4.1 CBA Labels | 71 |
| 8.2.5 Assign a Default CBA | |
| 8.2.5.1 Setup the Default CBA by Account Number | |
| 8.2.5.2 Set the Default Account for the Organization(s) | |
| Chapter 9: Compliance Report | |
| Chapter 10: Read Only Access (ROA) | |
| 10.1 KOA Roles and Administration | |
| 10.2 View Invoices Using ROA | |

| 10.2.1 Invoice Summary | |
|--|----|
| 10.2.2 Transaction Summary | |
| 10.2.3 Transaction Detail | |
| 10.3 View Trip Data Using ROA | |
| Appendix A: CBA Tool Email Notifications | 82 |
| Appendix B: Definitions | |
| Appendix C: Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) | |
| Appendix D: Troubleshooting | |
| D.1 Suggested Corrective Actions | |
| D.2 Suspended, Held, or Disputed Transactions | |
| D.3 Matched Transactions | |
| Appendix E: CBA DTA Desk Reference | |
| E.1 Enter Account Information into the DTS CBA Tool | |
| E.2 Default Account for the Organization | |
| Appendix F: CBA-S Desk Reference | |
| F.1 DTS Travel Arrangements Process Flow | |
| F.2 The Effect of Cancelled Authorizations on CBA Reconciliation | |
| F.3 DTS CBA Reconciliation Process | |
| F.3.1 Processing Order | |
| F.3.2 Invoice Is Not Received | |
| F.3.3 Summary Points | |
| F.4 DTS CBA Tool Matching Criteria | |
| F.5 Common Causes of Unmatched Transactions and Their Fixes | |
| F.6 Amendments | |
| F.7 Credit Transactions | |
| F.7.1 Suspended Transactions | |
| F.7.2 Wash Debit, Wash Credit, and Netted Debit Transactions | |
| F.7.3 Advance Credit and Previously Applied Credit Transactions | |
| F.7.4 Unmatched Refund (Credit) Transactions | |
| F.7.5 Airport Credit Transactions | |
| F.8 Held Transactions and Interim Invoices | |
| F.9 Transactions with an All-Zero Ticket Number | |
| F.10 Disputed and Closed Transactions | |
| F.11 Acknowledgement and Certification of Invoices | |
| F.12 ROA Invoices Tool | |
| F.13 Emails | |

| F.14 Rejects | 125 |
|---------------------------------|-----|
| F.15 Additional CBA Information | 126 |

Revision History

| Revision | Date | Authorization | Change Description | Page, Section |
|----------|----------|---------------|---|--|
| 5.5 | 03/01/22 | DTMO | Rebranding effort. Updated links and formatting. | All |
| 5.6 | 11/04/22 | DTMO | Updated footer format Minor word correction | All Page 11 |
| 5.7 | 12/29/22 | DTMO | Updated CBA Worksheet link | Page 9 Page 66 |
| 5.8 | 06/06/23 | DTMO | Updated the TraX training COL/TAOCO names | Page 15 |
| 5.9 | 04/02/24 | DTMO | General Review Added new CBA WBT Added new screen shot CBA page | Throughout Page 10 Page 120 |
| 6.0 | 06/16/25 | DTMO | Updated to the new 508 template General Review Added new screen shots Added new tables Added Who May Use DTS paper link | All Throughout Chapter 2 & F.15 Throughout Page 9 |

Chapter 1: Introduction

Travelers use DTS to procure airline and rail reservations to go on official travel. Those who do not have their own Government Travel Charge Card (GTCC) may use their organization's Centrally Billed Account (CBA) to pay for those reservations. Just like an ordinary GTCC, the *Charge Card Vendor (CCV)* sends a monthly invoice that lists the charges made against the CBA. The *DTS Reconciliation* process starts with an automated attempt to match the charges on the CCV's monthly invoice against DTS travel documents. If necessary, a manual attempt to match the remaining transactions follows. Once the steps are complete, the system acknowledges and certifies the invoice for payment.

This manual provides guidance to the various personnel who use the **Centrally Billed Account (CBA) Tool**, to help them perform their duties. Table 1-1 outlines information covered in this manual: the *CBA Process*, the *CBA Reconciliation*, and the *Key Roles* in those processes.

| CBA RECONCILIATION PROCESS AND ROLES | | | | | |
|--|---|--|--|--|--|
| INTRODUCTION covers | CBA ADMINISTRATOR can | CBA DTA can | CBA SPECIALIST can | | |
| • CBA Use | Add or Remove a CBA DTA | Load, Edit, and Remove CBA Accounts in DTS | Use the DTS CBA Tool | | |
| Auto Reconciliation | Restage or Reject a CBA Invoice | Add or Remove Organizations from a CBA Account | Match, Hold, or Dispute Unmatched Transactions | | |
| CBA Compliance Reports | | Add, Edit, and Remove CBA Specialists from Organizations | Acknowledge and Certify CCV Invoices | | |
| Read-only Access | | | | | |
| Additional Resources | | | | | |

Table 1-1: CBA Reconciliation Process and Roles

In this manual, unless otherwise noted, "you" refers to a CBA Specialist (CBA-S). This document is a resource guide and is not an official DoD regulation. Personnel should consult official DoD regulations – i.e., the <u>DoD GTCC</u> <u>Regulations</u>, the <u>Joint Travel Regulations (JTR</u>), and Component-specific policies to ensure compliance.

Chapter 2: Pre-Implementation Considerations

For this chapter, "you" are the person responsible for evaluating your site's ability to implement and successfully use the DTS CBA Reconciliation module.

You must take certain steps before an organization can use the CBA Tool. First, evaluate the organization to determine if it can successfully use the CBA Tool. Failing to take this first step may lead to an unsuccessful implementation of or long-term difficulties with CBA reconciliation. You can evaluate your site's potential for success by reviewing their business processes in a few key areas.

2.1 TMC Processing

Ensure the site's local business rules and the Travel Management Company (TMC) contract address the requirement to return ticketed **Passenger Name Records (PNRs)** in DTS travel documents.

• This action must populate at least one ticket number and all applicable TMC fees in the authorization.

Review all the organization's recent CCV invoices that are being reconciled outside of DTS. Determine the rough success rate in matching CCV invoice transactions against DTS authorizations. What percentage matched both ticket number and cost?

- The lower the percentage of matches, the lower the odds that the organization is a good candidate for implementing the CBA Tool.
- If the ticketed number and cost do not regularly match, DTS will not be able to auto-match the transactions either. This will lead to a higher need for document amendments, extra work for your CBA Specialists, and delayed payments to the CCV.

2.2 Traveler Behavior

Review recent travel authorizations and traveler profiles. Then answer these questions:

- 1. Do travelers understand DoD travel policy and organization business rules related to DTS and CBA use?
- 2. Do they follow the policies?
- 3. Do they use the DTS Reservations module and keep their DTS profiles current?
 - The more the travelers use the DTS **Reservations** module and keep their DTS profiles up to date the better the odds that the organization is a candidate for successful implementation. Consider the extent to which:
 - Travelers use the DTS **Reservations** module to make travel arrangements, including using the TMC Assistance options when they cannot find specific flights, lodging, etc.
 - The IBA account numbers and expirations dates in travelers' DTS profiles are up to date. How quickly they update their profile when they receive a new IBA account number or expiration date.
 - Defense Travel Administrators (DTAs) will work closely with Agency Program Coordinators (APCs) to help maintain traveler IBA data. To minimize CBA use, a DTA should regularly run the Accounts Info List report in DTS (Figure 2-1) to:
 - Identify the current IBA details in travelers' DTS profiles.

- Compare those details to cardholders' IBA account data the APC provides.
- Update the IBA info in travelers' DTS profiles or notify the travelers to do it.

| | А | В | С | D | E | F | G | Н | I | J |
|---|----------------------|-----------|------------|-------------------|---------------------|--|---------------------------|---------------|---|-----------------------------|
| 1 | Organization Name | Last Name | First Name | Middle Initial | SSN (Last 4 digits) | Government Charge Card (GOVCC) Holder | Advanced Authorization | Mandatory use | Government Charge Card (GOVCC) (Last 6 digits) | GOVCC Expiration Date |
| 2 | DTMOCSD | Walters | Eric | т | XXXXX3424 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Sep-26 |
| 3 | DTMOCSD | Smith | James | т | XXXXX4651 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Jun-25 |
| 4 | DTMOCSD | Plummer | Chris | Α | XXXXX6338 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Feb-25 |
| 5 | DTMOCSD | West | Chris | Α | XXXXX9741 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | May-25 |
| 6 | DTMOCSD | Garcia | Allison | т | XXXXX9742 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Apr-26 |
| 7 | DTMOCSD | West | Lisa | т | XXXXX9743 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Oct-28 |
| 8 | DTMOCSD | Linden | Kylee | Т | XXXXX9918 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Mar-23 |
| 9 | DTMOCSD | Morton | Jessica | Т | XXXXX9920 | Yes | CARD HOLDER | Non-Exempt | XXXXXXXXXXX4 | Dec-32 |

Figure 2-1: Accounts Info List Report

2.3 Authorizing Official Behavior

Do the Authorizing Officials (AOs) understand the organization's policy and local business rules related to CBA use? The higher the percentage of AOs who perform the following tasks correctly, the better candidate the organization is for successful CBA implementation:

- Understand and enforce the organization's business rules, especially for CBA use through the document approval process (i.e., discouraging CBA use for IBA cardholders). The organization must have a well-defined CBA use policy; if it does not, then you should address the issue with your senior leaders.
- Approve travel documents in a timely manner. A DTA can run the DTS **Approved Status** report to validate this information. The CBA Tool cannot match transactions in unapproved travel documents.

2.4 CBA-Specialist Selection

Selection of the right personnel to reconcile CBA accounts is crucial. Selected individuals must:

- Know how to find ticket and TMC Fee information in a DTS travel document.
- Be able to determine the routing status of a DTS document.
- Be able to correct ticket information in travel documents for LOA rejects.
 - \circ $\;$ Receive training on how to use the CBA Tool before implementation.

2.5 Financial Consideration

At OCONUS locations, check the TMC contact to determine whether the TMC issues tickets using foreign currency or U.S. dollars.

- If your TMC issues tickets using foreign currency, your site <u>IS NOT</u> a candidate as DTS cannot process transactions subject to foreign currency fluctuation.
 - This issue is specific to receiving refunds for matched and paid debits. For example, in June, the CBA-S matches and pays a debit, after currency conversion, of \$100. In July, the TMC issues a refund, after currency conversion, of \$110. DTS cannot process the refund, because it is not the same cost as the original obligated and disbursed debit.

- If your organization does not process obligations through DTS, your site <u>CANNOT</u> use the CBA Tool. If an obligation does not exist in DTS, you cannot process a disbursement through DTS.
- Review the <u>Who Can use DTS</u>, white paper specifically the section on Foreign National and CBA use. It is important to understand when the CBA can and can't be used in DTS for a foreign national.

2.6 Site Fielding and Implementation

After you evaluate your business processes and decide to implement and use the CBA Tool, there are several steps to take before you receive your first CCV invoice in the CBA Tool.

Use the following checklist Table 2-1 to ensure you complete and coordinate all necessary actions. **Note**: Not all steps are yours to complete, but you must ensure the responsible party accomplishes the required action before CBA implementation.

| CBA TOOL SETUP CHECKLIST | | | | |
|---|---|---|--|--|
| ACTION | DETAILS | ~ | | |
| Component Rep or CPM Complete and Process a CBA application with Citi | <u>https://www.citibank.com/tts/sa/federal-government-program-administrators-guides-</u> and-forms/gsa.html | | | |
| | Select 461427 as the account classification in <i>Section 1.16</i> – this number sequence is unique for each CBA. | | | |
| Modify AND/OR Confirm TMC Contracts Reflect | Paper authorizations are not required for CBA purchases. | | | |
| | CBA reconciliation will begin on <date>. After that date, the TMC no longer needs to provide CBA reconciliation assistance.</date> | | | |
| | Each TMC contract is unique, so this notification must include particulars about the support that the TMC used to provide for CBA reconciliation. | | | |
| | Select CBA-Ss. Each must understand the reconciliation process. People from the Finance and Transportation teams often make good choices. This is a key role. Wise decisions improve your chances of success. | | | |
| Component or CPM Choose. | Train CBA-Ss. The scope of required training depends directly on each person's current level of CBA and DTS experience. | | | |
| Train and Officially Appoint each CBA-S | Appoint each CBA-S as a Certifying Officer on a <i>DD Form 577</i> after verifying that the CBA-S successfully completed an approved Certifying Officer Legislation (COL) training class. | | | |
| | Update each CBA-S's DTS permission levels and accesses. A CBA-S requires (at least) permission level 4 and organization access to the organizations they will support. | | | |
| | Update any additional GTCC systems used to process Statement and Payment inquiries (e.g., CitiManager). | | | |

Table 2-1: CBA Tool Checklist

| CBA TOOL SETUP CHECKLIST | | | | |
|---|---|-----------------------|--|--|
| ACTION | DETAILS | ✓ | | |
| CBA-S Register with the TAC. Create a Passport Account | CBA-S should learn how to open and track help desk tickets. TAC Help URL: https://www.travel.dod.mil/Support/Travel-Assistance-Center/ TraX URL: https://www.defensetravel.dod.mil/neoaccess/login.php | | | |
| | Travelers or those preparing the documents on behalf of the traveler, must use DTS and the DTS Reservations module for booking all reservations when available for official travel. | | | |
| | Travelers must update ticket cost as necessary to reflect the cost changes. | | | |
| | Travelers must include ticket number verses use the See Attached Ticket as the generic ticket number when inputting ticket data into DTS. | | | |
| Designated POC Modify | Travelers or those preparing the documents on behalf of the traveler, must process travel documents in a timely manner to avoid delays with matching tickets in the CBA Tool. | | | |
| Business | Authorizing Officials (AOs) must enforce their Component's CBA Policy. | | | |
| Rules for Document | Authorizing Officials (AOs) must process CBA travel documents in DTS as quickly as possible. | | | |
| Processing | CBA-Ss must communicate their role, so that travelers, AOs, and DTAs understand the support they need and why. | | | |
| | DTAs should insert a conditional Travel Mode Route step on appropriate routing lists to ensure that a CBA-S sees all travel documents using CBA as a form of payment. This helps ensure proper CBA use, as the CBA-S can return documents that inappropriately used a CBA, so the traveler can update the method of payment, allowing the TMC to charge the correct account. | | | |
| | CBA-S must provide DFAS Vendor Pay specific data for processing the organization's CBA which includes the DTS Central Account Number. | | | |
| Designated POC Notify DFAS Vendor Pay POCs for CBA use | CBA-S must provide DFAS Vendor Pay all CBA-Ss' names, email addresses, and phone numbers. Note : Some Vendor Pay systems (e.g., GFEBS, DAI,) require this step as part of Pre-Validation. Failure to accomplish it could result in rejected CCV invoices and payment delays. | | | |
| | CBA-S must contact your Vendor Pay POC to determine if notification of account setup is required before using the CBA to process a payment. | | | |
| | CBA-S complete and submit the CBA Load Worksheet - download from: https://travel.dod.mil/Portals/119/Documents/GTCC/CBA_Account_Load_Worksheet.pdf | | | |
| | Designated POC assign up to five people to each CBA account. Note : Due to the probability that you will need assistance from the TAC at some point, we recommend you assign no more than four, so a TAC analyst can be added to the account as needed. | | | |

| CBA TOOL SETUP CHECKLIST | | | | |
|--------------------------|---|---|--|--|
| ACTION | DETAILS | ✓ | | |
| | Designated POC email the completed form to the Component POCs identified on the CBA Load Worksheet. | | | |
| | Designated POC Confirm that the CBA DTA processed the CBA Load Worksheet. | | | |

After completing the checklist and documents begin processing with the CBA then you will start receiving monthly CCV invoices into DTS.

2.7 Additional Training Resources

The DTMO website training materials located at <u>https://www.travel.dod.mil/Training/Reference-Materials</u> provide a vast array of resources to assist in using the system and locate answers to DTS questions (Figure 2-2).





You can access the following manuals and resources from the DTMO website:

- <u>CBA Reconciliation Basics</u> web-based training (WBT). This class provides the Centrally Billed Account Specialist (CBA-S) basic instructions on how to monitor and reconcile organization travel when travelers use the centrally billed accounts (CBAs) to purchase air or rail tickets through the Defense Travel System (DTS).
- <u>Guides, information papers, and tri-folds</u>. These resources provide procedures to support travel. A key document for you is the Introduction to CBA Reconciliation in DTS information paper. You can access it directly at.
- <u>Defense Travel Administrator's (DTA) Manual</u>. This manual includes 12 chapters and 13 appendices covering the DTA administrative functions related to DTS setup and maintenance, electronic document processing, budget setup, and reports.

- The <u>Defense Travel System Guides</u>. These five guides describe document processing in DTS: a general introduction, and one for each DTS document type (authorizations, vouchers, local vouchers, and group authorizations).
- The <u>CBA Reconciliation Manual</u>. This guide provides information on the procedures for performing CBA Reconciliation functions within DTS, focusing on site CBA Specialist DTS reconciliation procedures. The content includes an introduction to the CBA billing process and user functions, and the roles for CBA Specialists, CBA-DTAs, and CBA Administrators.
- The <u>DTS CBA Reconciliation</u> page available on the DTMO website. The website contains links, documents, and contact information to support DTS CBA reconciled accounts.

You can also access the main training material from the DTMO website <u>Training Search Tool</u>, selecting a topic or on the **Role** drop down list pick **CBA-S** or **DTA** and then select **Search**. For a traveler and AO, they can also search for materials specific to their roles such as:

• What is a Valid Receipt?, information paper.

You should always be familiar with policies and regulations (Figure 2-3). The DTMO website provides access to those vital resources:

- Joint Travel Regulations: <u>https://www.travel.dod.mil/Policy-Regulations/Joint-Travel-Regulations/</u>
- DTS Regulations, authorized by DoDI 5154.31, Volume 3: <u>https://www.travel.dod.mil/Policy-Regulations/DoD-Instruction-515431/</u>
- GTCC Regulations, authorized by DoDI 5154.31, Volume 4: <u>https://www.travel.dod.mil/Policy-</u> <u>Regulations/DoD-Instruction-515431/</u>



Figure 2-3: Policy and Regulations Page

Chapter 3: Overview

DTS provides and end-to-end process in DTS for the receipt, reconciliation, and payment of CCV invoices. The CBA Tool allows a CBA-S to reconcile (or match) CBA payments made through DTS travel documents against those that appear on a CCV invoice. DTS automatically matches as many transactions as it can. The CBA-S will need to reconcile any remaining transactions manually.

Travelers use CBA to pay for transportation charges – usually airline tickets, rail tickets, or TMC fees. Transactions may also include full or partial credits created by refunds and cancellations.

Once all transactions match in the CBA Tool (or are otherwise resolved), the CBA-S acknowledges the CCV invoice and certifies it for payment. DTS also facilitates the certification and payment process.

The CBA Tool also maintains a searchable database of invoices, tracks the progress of the reconciliation process, and generates efficiency reports.

This chapter reviews the CBA reconciliation and payment process, and defines the roles and responsibilities of those responsible for CBA reconciliation.

3.1 Roles and Responsibilities

This section discusses the three CBA roles in DTS, which Table 3-1 summarizes.

| CBA ROLES | | | | |
|-------------------|---|--|--|--|
| ROLE | DUTIES | | | |
| CBA Administrator | Located at the Defense Travel Management (DTMO) office. Oversees DTS CBA reconciliation DoD-wide. Administers CBA DTA appointments. | | | |
| CBA DTA | Located at the Component level. Oversees DTS CBA reconciliation for a Component. Administers CBA accounts & CBA-S appointments. | | | |
| CBA Specialist | Located at the organization level. Reconciles and certifies monthly CCV invoices. Monitors (with APC) CBA data in DTS profiles. | | | |

| Table | 3-1: | СВА | Roles | and | Duties |
|-------|--------------|-------|--------|------|--------|
| 10010 | U 1 . | 00, 1 | 110100 | 0110 | Dances |

3.1.1 CBA Administrator

The CBA Administrator is located at the DTMO and has functional oversight for CBA Reconciliation DoD-wide. In addition to administering CBA DTA appointments, specifics include:

• Adds and removes CBA DTA access to the DTS CBA Tool.

- Rejects and restages CCV invoices.
- Runs reports to monitor Prompt-Payment Act compliance.
- Provides guidance to Service CBA DTAs.
- Acts as a CBA DTA for Defense Agencies and Joint Commands.

3.1.2 CBA DTA

The CBA Administrator is located at the Component level and oversees DTS CBA reconciliation for a Component. In addition to administering CBA accounts & CBA-S appointments specifics include:

- Creates, edits, deactivates, and deletes CBA accounts in DTS.
- Assigns accounts to organizations.
- Gives and revokes CBA-S access to accounts.
- Updates traveler GTCC information.
- Manages and supports CBA-S activities.
- Provides help desk support for CBA-Ss.
- Monitors and updates CBA account information in travelers' DTS profiles.
- Works with APCs to monitor CBA delinquencies.
- Requests access to the DTS CBA Tool via a TAC help ticket in TraX.

Note: CBA DTA contact information is available at <u>https://www.travel.dod.mil/Programs/Government-Travel-Charge-Card/Centrally-Billed-Accounts/</u>.

Eligibility Requirements:

- May be a military member, civilian employee, or DoD contractor.
- Is not an accountable official.
- Does not have any DoD-level regulatory requirements, although the Component may require an appointment letter or mandatory training.

Required Profile Data:

Table 3-2: Minimum DTS Profile Requirements For A CBA DTA

| MINIMUM DTS PROFILE REQUIREMENTS FOR A CBA DTA | | | | |
|---|--|---|-----------------------------------|--|
| PROFILE TYPE | ACCESS LEVELS | PERMISSION LEVELS | SPECIAL PERMISSIONS | |
| User - if the person will never go on official travel. | Organization Access - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level organization (e.g., DA, DN, DD). | 0 - Create and sign documents 4 - Access to the DTS CBA Tool (must be given after the CBA Administrator activates the CBA) | Non-DTS Entry Agent (NDEA) - Y | |

| MINIMUM DTS PROFILE REQUIREMENTS FOR A CBA DTA | | | | | |
|---|---|--|---------------------|--|--|
| PROFILE TYPE | ACCESS LEVELS | PERMISSION LEVELS | SPECIAL PERMISSIONS | | |
| User/Traveler - if the person may go on official travel. | Group Access - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level group (must allow access to required travelers' documents). | 7 - Access to the DTS CBA DTA module | | | |
| | ROA - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level organization (e.g., DA, DN, DD). | | | | |

3.1.3 CBA Specialist

A CBA-S is located (typically) at the local level and reconciles and certifies monthly CCV invoices. In addition:

- Follows all DoD policies and procedures per the JTR and the DoDI 5154.31.
- Reviews the DTS reconciliation results and resolves unmatched transactions.
- Contacts the AO when there is a required amendment to match CBA transactions.
- Acknowledges and certifies reconciled invoices for payment.
- Runs reports to determine the status of invoices (e.g., Open, Unmatched) and track the efficiency of the reconciliation process.
- Corrects errors in rejected transactions or CCV invoices to ensure prompt payment.
- Works with a DTA to:
 - Include a Travel Mode Route conditional routing element in at least one routing list for travelers who use a CBA.
 - Run the CBA TO and Account Info List reports to verify IBA cardholders are not using CBAs without approval.
 - Works with the APC and DTA to ensure travelers' GTCC data is current in their DTS profile.

Note: DTS sometimes refers to the CBA-S as the Transportation Officer (TO).

| MINIMUM DTS PROFILE REQUIREMENTS FOR A CBA-S | | | | | | | |
|---|---|---|-----------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| PROFILE TYPE | PROFILE TYPE ACCESS LEVELS PERMISSION LEVELS SPECIAL PERMISSIO | | | | | | |
| User - if the person will never go on official travel. | Organization Access - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level organization (e.g., DA, DN, DD). | 0 - Create and sign documents 4 - Access to the DTS CBA Tool (must be given after the CBA Administrator activates the CBA) | Non-DTS Entry Agent (NDEA) - Y | | | | |
| User/Traveler - if the person may go on official travel. | Group Access - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level group (must allow access to required travelers' documents). | | | | | | |
| | ROA - Access to the CBA DTA's Component-level organization (e.g., DA, DN, DD). | | | | | | |

Table 3-3: Requirements CBA Specialist

Caution: A DoD contractor or a foreign national <u>may</u> be a CBA-S; however, they <u>may not</u> certify CBA invoices for payment. Since there is no technical mechanism in DTS to prevent a person with the profile settings listed above from certifying invoices, other precautions (e.g., training, monitoring) <u>must</u> be in place to prevent this from happening.

Eligibility Requirements:

A CBA-S may be a military member, civilian employee, DoD contractor, or foreign national; however, see **Caution** above. The individual is an accountable official if they certify invoices; therefore, they must:

- Be designated in writing on a *DD Form 577*.
- Complete a locally approved Certifying Official Legislation (COL) class. The DTMO's Approver (COL/TAOCO) - Initial TAOCO (COL) Training and the Approver (COL/TAOCO) - Annual TAOCO (COL) Refresher Training which is available through TraX – may satisfy this requirement.
- Complete any additional training their Component mandates.
- See Table 3-3 for links to the *DD Form 577* and the website that houses the DTMO TAOCO classes.

| Table 3-4: Documentation and | Training Resources CBA Specialist |
|------------------------------|-----------------------------------|
|------------------------------|-----------------------------------|

| DOCUMENTATION AND TRAINING RESOURCES CBA-S | | | | |
|--|--|--|--|--|
| DOCUMENT OR CLASS | LINK | | | |
| DD Form 577 | https://www.esd.whs.mil/Portals/54/Documents/DD/forms/dd/dd0577.pdf | | | |
| DTMO COL/TAOCO classes | <u>https://www.defensetravel.dod.mil/neoaccess/login.php</u> Log into the Passport, then select Travel Explorer (TraX) and go to the Training module. | | | |

3.2 Process Overview

The DTS CBA Tool improves the efficiency of the legacy CBA reconciliation processing by automating many of the steps. Figure 3-2 shows a high-level overview of the entire process.



Figure 3-2: Overview of the CBA DTS Process for CCV Invoices

To help you understand the (simplified) DTS CBA reconciliation process, here is a systematic breakdown. **Note**: Everything inside the blue box in Figure 3-2 happens in DTS.

- 1. When a traveler creates or amends an authorization, DTS sends the traveler's reservation requests (Trip Request) to the TMC for booking.
- 2. Three business days before the trip start date, the TMC returns booked reservation information (Ticket Data) to DTS.
- 3. When the TMC tickets the reservations, they notify the CCV of any transactions they charged to the CBA.
- 4. At the end of the billing cycle, the CCV sends DTS an invoice containing all CBA transactions.

- 5. DTS tries to match each transaction in the CCV invoice with an entry in DTS.
- 6. 6The CBA-S matches the transactions DTS could not match, then certifies the invoice for payment*. The CBA-S can also hold or dispute transactions they cannot match, to speed up the certification invoices. The CBA-S's options during this step are the primary focus of this manual.

*If allowed – not all CBA-Ss may certify invoices for payment.

- 7. Certified invoices go to DFAS Vendor Pay, which pays the CCV.
- 8. DMDC archives paid invoices.

3.3 Access to the CBA Tool

After a CBA DTA gives you access to the CBA Tool, you can access it at any time by logging onto DTS and from the **DTS Dashboard** select **Administration** > **CBA Tool** (Figure 3-3). **Note**: You may not see all the options visible in Figure 3-3.



Figure 3-3: DTS Dashboard (CBA Tool Link)

Chapter 4: Auto-Reconciliation

DTS begins auto-reconciliation when it receives a CCV invoice. During auto-reconciliation, DTS compares each transaction on the invoice with the most current DTS travel documents (authorizations or vouchers) and assigns each one a status and a classification:

- **Status**: The current state of the transaction. The three possible initial statuses are Matched, Unmatched, and Suspended. Section 4.1.1 provides more detail and Table 4-1 lists all statuses with brief descriptions.
- **Classification**: The type of transaction (e.g., Debit, Credit). Section 4.1.2 provides more detail and Table 4-1 lists all possible classifications with brief description

4.1 Auto-Reconciliation Overview

Auto-reconciliation is the first part of the reconciliation process in DTS. It generally begins as soon as DTS accepts the CCV invoice (see exception below) and ends when it has assigned a status and classification to each transaction.

Figure 4-1 summarizes this part of the process. **Note**: Due to the large number of possible classifications and statuses, it only shows the most common three statuses.



Figure 4-1: Auto-Reconciliation Process

The following steps comprise the auto-reconciliation process as shown in Figure 4-1:

- 1. DTS receives the CCV invoice and checks for proper format.
- 2. One of two actions is possible at this point:
 - DTS accepts the invoice and converts it into a DTS invoice. **Note:** This triggers DTS to assign the Prompt Payment Act (PPA) date to the invoice.

- DTS rejects the invoice and emails the CCV and the CBA Administrator to notify them of the rejection. The CCV must correct and resend the invoice.
- 3. DTS begins reconciliation. **Exception:** If you have not yet certified the previous month's invoice, DTS holds the new invoice in a *Receipt from CCV* status in the Read-Only Access (ROA) module. The autoreconciliation process for this invoice will begin when you certify the previous month's invoice.
- 4. After auto-reconciliation, DTS assigns each transaction one of the statuses described in Section 4.1.1 and one of the classifications described in Section 4.1.2.

4.1.1 Transaction Statuses

After auto-reconciliation, DTS places every transaction on the CCV invoice into one of three statuses: Matched, Unmatched, or Suspended. Figure 4-2 describes those statuses. Additional details appear below the graphic.



Figure 4-2: Transaction Statuses

Matched transactions do not require you to take any additional action other than a general review of the provided information.

Unmatched transactions require your intervention. You must do one of the following (full details of the processes appear later in this manual):

- Research the reason the transaction didn't match and fix it by:
 - Correcting the DTS document.
 - The TMC sending the corrected transaction information to DTS or to the CCV, as needed.
- Remove certain transactions from the invoice, which allows you to certify the invoice when all transactions remaining on the invoice match. This helps avoid delaying invoice certification. Remove transactions by placing them into one of the following statuses:

- *Held*. These transactions will require lengthy research before you can take final action.
- *Disputed*. These transactions were incorrectly included on the invoice.

Suspended transactions occur when a traveler receives a refund for a ticket, but the original debit and the credit appear on different CCV invoices. DTS applies the status during auto-reconciliation, when it receives the debit. You cannot apply this status, but when DTS receives the AOP for the debit, you can manually reconcile the *Suspended* transaction.

DTS removes *Suspended* transactions from the invoice to allow certification and payment of the remaining transactions.

4.1.2 Transaction Classifications

Along with a status, DTS gives each transaction a classification during the auto-reconciliation process. The classification identifies the type of transaction, such as Debit, Credit, Fee, or Refund. Table 4-1 displays all the transaction statuses and their associated classifications.

| TRANSACTION CLASSIFICATIONS | | | | | |
|---|-----------------------|---|--|--|--|
| STATUS | CLASSIFICATION | DESCRIPTION | | | |
| Receipt from CCV (system generated) | Receipt from CCV | DTS has received the CCV invoice, but has not processed it. | | | |
| Unmatched (system generated) | Amendment Returned | The AO applied the RETURNED stamp to a CBA- initiated amendment. | | | |
| | Amendment Pending | You submitted a request for a travel document amendment (a CBA-initiated amendment or to route for approval). Action is required on the amendment. | | | |
| | Duplicate | The CCV invoice contains a debit that has the same transaction type, Travel Authorization Number (TANUM), ticket number, and ticket cost as a debit that has been reconciled and paid. | | | |
| | Unmatched Debit | The CCV invoice contains one of the following: A debit that DTS cannot find in a DTS travel document. The value of a <i>Netted Debit</i> that does not equal the ticket amount in a DTS travel document. | | | |
| | Unmatched Credit | DTS cannot match a credit because a DTS travel document was approved and paid, then cancelled. | | | |
| | Unmatched Fee | Same as Unmatched Credit, but specific to a TMC Fee. | | | |
| | Unmatched Refund | The CCV invoice contains a <i>Netted Credit</i> that does not equal the ticket amount in a DTS travel document. | | | |

Table 4-1: Transaction Classifications

| TRANSACTION CLASSIFICATIONS | | | | | | |
|--|-------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| STATUS | CLASSIFICATION | DESCRIPTION | | | | |
| | Advance Credit | The CCV invoice contains a credit for a ticket refund received after payment, but the CCV has not yet sent the debit transaction. See <i>Previously Applied Credit</i> . | | | | |
| | Manual Advance Credit | You apply it to mark an Advance Credit (see above). | | | | |
| | Fee Credit | DTS matched a credit that is a TMC Fee. | | | | |
| | Matched Fee | DTS matched a debit that is a TMC Fee. | | | | |
| | Matched Debit | DTS matched a debit. | | | | |
| Matched | PPA Interest | DTS posts a debit to pay interest due to a PPA deadline violation. | | | | |
| (system generated or CBA-S action) | Matched Refund | The value of a ticket in a DTS travel document equals the net value of a <i>Netted Debit</i> and another CBA transaction. | | | | |
| | Previously Applied Credit | The CCV invoice contains a credit for a cancelled ticket to balance a debit that appeared on a previous invoice as an <i>Advance Credit</i> . | | | | |
| | Matched Credit | The CCV invoice contains a credit for a ticket that appeared on a previous invoice as a <i>Matched Debit,</i> but was later refunded. | | | | |
| | Wash Credit & Wash Debit | The CCV sent both a debit and a credit on the same CCV invoice, for the same ticket number and dollar value. The net value of a <i>Wash Credit</i> & <i>Wash Debit</i> is always \$0. | | | | |
| Credit (CBA-S action) | Manual Previously Applied Credit | You apply it to mark a <i>Previously Applied Credit</i> (see above). | | | | |
| | Paid Credit | DTS received an AOP for a credit. | | | | |
| | Paid Debit | DTS received an AOP for a debit. | | | | |
| | Paid Fee | DTS received an AOP for a TMC Fee. | | | | |
| Paid | Paid Fee Credit | DTS received an AOP for a TMC Fee refund. | | | | |
| (system generated) | Paid Manual Advance Credit | DTS received an AOP for a <i>Manual Advance Credit</i> . | | | | |
| | Paid Netted Debit | DTS received an AOP for a Netted Debit. | | | | |
| | Paid Refund | DTS received an AOP for a refund. | | | | |
| Held (CBA-S action) | Transaction Held | You apply it to temporarily remove a transaction from the invoice. | | | | |

| TRANSACTION CLASSIFICATIONS | | | | | | |
|---------------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| STATUS | CLASSIFICATION | DESCRIPTION | | | | |
| Closed (CBA-S action) | Transaction Closed | You apply it to permanently remove a transaction in <i>Dispute</i> status from the invoice after a dispute is settled. | | | | |
| D:+-* | Disputed Debit | You apply it to mark a debit as not valid for the DTS CBA account charged. | | | | |
| Dispute* (CBA-S action) | Disputed Credit | You apply it to mark a credit as not valid for the DTS CBA account charged. | | | | |
| | Duplicate Disputed | You apply it to mark a duplicate transaction as not valid for the DTS CBA account charged. | | | | |
| Netted Debit (system generated) | Netted Debit | The CCV invoice contains both a debit and a credit for ticket, and DTS has combined them into a single transaction for reconciliation and payment. | | | | |
| | Pending Fee Credit | The CCV invoice contains a TMC Fee credit that is awaiting the debit associated with a DTS cancellation. | | | | |
| Suspended (system generated) | Pending Credit | The CCV invoice contains a credit, but DTS is awaiting the debit due to a DTS cancellation. | | | | |
| generated | Pending Refund | The CCV invoice contains a credit, but DTS did not receive an AOP for the corresponding debit. | | | | |
| *Disputes are settled | *Disputes are settled outside the system and must be coordinated with the charge card vendor | | | | | |

4.2 Matching Criteria

DTS generally completes auto-reconciliation within 24 hours of receiving the CCV invoice (assuming no previously received invoices remain open). The auto-reconciliation process matches information on the invoice against the most current authorizations and vouchers in DTS. Table 4-2 describes the matching criteria DTS uses.

Table 4-2: Auto-Reconciliation Matching Criteria For Tickets And TMC Fees

AUTO-RECONCILIATION MATCHING CRITERIA FOR TICKETS AND TMC FEES

PRIMARY MATCHING CRITERIA

DTS matches a transaction if all of the following are true:

- Ticket number and dollar amount on the CCV invoice match the data in a DTS travel document.
- The document contains:
 - **CBA** as the method of payment.
 - Either a **POS ACK RECEIVED** or **PAID** stamp.

SECONDARY MATCHING CRITERIA

AUTO-RECONCILIATION MATCHING CRITERIA FOR TICKETS AND TMC FEES

If DTS fails to get a match, it uses these criteria. Again, all must be true for DTS to find a match:

- The dollar amount and traveler's name on the invoice match the information in a document.
- The document contains:
 - **CBA** as the transaction's method of payment.
 - A ticket number (i.e., anything except "See Attached Ticket").
 - A **ticket date** within 30 days before or after the transaction date on the invoice.

If DTS fails to produce a match with the primary or secondary matching criteria, it assigns the transaction a status of *Unmatched* or *Suspended*.

Chapter 5: Manual Reconciliation

When auto-reconciliation is complete, every transaction on an open invoice is in one of the three initial statuses. You must research the reasons for the Unmatched transactions and initiate corrective action as necessary, in an attempt to reconcile them. This chapter focuses on that process.

5.1 Review Transactions

When you access the CBA Tool, the **Open Invoices Summary** screen (Figure 5-1) opens.

| De AN | effense Travel System ew Era of Government Travel | | | CBA Home Help for t | Screen ID: 3100.1 his screen Logout Account |
|---------------------|--|-------------------------|-----------------|---------------------|---|
| CBA Search | Invoices: Open | ✓ Transa | ctions: Select | ✓ Complia | ince Report |
| | Open Invoices Summary | | | | |
| | | Awaiting Certifica | <u>tion (1)</u> | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |
| DD CBA | 4614 71 | 69 | <u>0008</u> 95 | View | Certify |
| | Δ | waiting Acknowled | gement (0) | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Acknowledge Invoice |
| | No Ir | nvoices Awaiting Ack | nowledgement | | |
| | | Unmatched Invoi | <u>ces (1)</u> | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Transaction Summary |
| DD ⁻ CBA | 4614: 71 | 16 | 1005 16 | View | View |
| | | Rejected Invoice | es (0) | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Unmatch Invoice |
| | | No Rejected Invo | pices | | |
| | No Rejected Invoices | | | | |

Figure 5-1: Open Invoices Summary Screen

It displays any currently open invoices in four categories:

- Awaiting Certification: These acknowledged invoices and are ready for certification. Certified invoices will be paid and then archived.
- Awaiting Acknowledgement: These invoices have no *Unmatched* transactions. Acknowledge them to lock in the final status of all transactions before archiving.
- **Unmatched Invoices**: These invoices have at least one *Unmatched* transaction on them. You must continue to work them until you have matched all transactions that remain on the invoice.
- **Rejected Invoices:** DTS returned these invoices to the CCV because of a formatting error.

From here, you must open an invoice, then drill down to see the individual transactions.

5.1.1 Select an Invoice to Review

The usual way to review an invoice is to select a **View** link in the **Invoice Summary** column. Doing so opens the **Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 5-3) for that invoice.

However, if you don't see the invoice you need, DTS provides two ways to find invoices that do not appear on the **Open Invoices Summary** screen:

- 1. Select an option from the Invoices drop-down menu:
 - Open
 - Awaiting Certification
 - Awaiting Acknowledgement
 - Rejected
 - Unmatched

An Invoice Summary screen opens; it has two slight differences from the screen shown in Figure 5-3:

- The screen name includes the status, so if you selected Awaiting Certification, an Awaiting Certification Invoice Summary screen opens.
- It only contains invoices of the type based upon your search criteria. Therefore, if you selected **Awaiting Certification**, it only contains invoices in an *Awaiting Certification* status.
- 2. Select the **CBA Search** link. A search criteria screen (Figure 5-2) opens.

| A New Era of | F Travel System | | CBA H | tome Hell | Screen ID: 30 p for this screen | 050.1 0gout |
|---------------------------------|--|------------------------|--------------|-----------|------------------------------------|----------------|
| CBA Search Invoices: | Select V | Transactions: | Select | ✓ Cor | <u>npliance Report</u> | |
| | Search R | eport Crite | ria | | | |
| Report Type: Invoice Status: | Invoice Summary Transaction Summary Transaction Detail Organization Note: An asterisk (* |) indicates a field is | required | | | |
| * CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 | | | | | |
| Invoice #: | (13) | | | | | |
| Voucher #: | (8) | | | | | |
| * Invoice Date Range: | From: 05/14/2018 To: 0 | 8/14/2018 | (MM/DD/YYYY) | | | |
| | G | et Report | | | | |

Figure 5-2: CBA Search Screen

- Choose a **Report Type**.
- Select your search criteria. See Table 5-1 for information on the search criteria for each report type.

| CBA SEARCH CRITERIA BY REPORT TYPE | | | | |
|--|---|---|--|--|
| REPORT TYPE | REQUIRED FIELDS | OPTIONAL FIELDS | SELECT GET REPORT | |
| Invoice Summary (Available invoices) | Invoice status CBA Transaction Account # Invoice Date Range | Invoice #Voucher # | The Invoice Summary screen opens. Use this screen to review the invoices. <i>Unmatched</i> transactions must be manually reconciled. | |
| Transaction Summary (All transactions on a single invoice) | Transaction status CBA Transaction Account # Invoice Date Range | Traveler First Name Traveler Last Name Traveler SSN Invoice # TANUM Ticket # | The Transaction Summary screen opens. Use this screen to research <i>Unmatched</i> transactions. From this screen, access the transaction detail. | |
| Transaction Detail (Details about a single transaction) | Same as above | Same as above | The Transaction Detail screen opens. Use this screen to review and update <i>Unmatched</i> transactions. | |
| Organization | CBA Transaction Account # Invoice Date Range | None | The Organization Summary screen opens. This screen displays the DTS organizations associated to the selected CBAs. Use this report to supplement the View CBA List report, available in the DTA Maintenance Tool. | |

Table 5-1: CBA Search Criteria By Report Type

• Select **Get Report**. The **Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 5-3) opens. It shows all invoices that meet your search criteria.

Note: This type of search is most useful to individuals who only have a few CBA accounts.

June 2025

| Defen | se Travel System a of Government Travel | | CBA Home H | Screen ID | : 3101.1 Logout |
|---------------------------------|--|------------------------|------------------|-----------------|--------------------|
| CBA Search Invoices: Select V T | | Transactions: Select | ✓ <u>c</u> | ompliance Repor | <u>t</u> |
| | Invoice | Summary | | | |
| | 1 - 10 | of 282 | | Nex | |
| Invoice | <mark>#:</mark> IO(47 | Invoice Transactions: | Quantity | Amount | |
| Invoice Create | <mark>d:</mark> 12/13/2017 | Total: | 2 | \$226.95 | |
| Invoice Period En | <mark>d:</mark> 12/13/2017 | Matched: | 2 | \$226.95 | |
| DTS Retrieve | <mark>d:</mark> 12/13/2017 | Unmatched: | | | |
| DTS Reconcile | <mark>d:</mark> 02/10/2018 | Disputed: | | | |
| CBA Transaction | <mark>n</mark> <u>#</u> 4614 71 | Suspended: | | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Sta | t: 12/18/2017 | Held: | | | |
| Acknowledgemen | t: NA | Invoice Status: | Archive Accepted | 1 | |
| | | Invoice Certification: | 03/09/2018 | | |

Figure 5-3: Invoice Summary screen (One Invoice Displays)

The Invoice Summary screen (Figure 5-3) contains two columns for each invoice:

- The left column shows details such as the invoice number, CBA transaction account number, and key dates, such as the date the CCV created the invoice, the invoice end date, and more.
- The right column shows:
 - The number of transactions on the invoice and their total dollar value.
 - The invoice status and if applicable, the invoice certification date.
 - Open Invoices awaiting certification show the invoice number and dollar value broken down by transaction status: *Matched, Unmatched, Disputed, Suspended,* and *Held*.

Your main interest at this point are invoices that contain *Unmatched* transactions.

Table 5-2 provides information regarding elements in the Invoice Summary.

Table 5-2: Invoice Summary Screen Elements

| INVOICE SUMMARY SCREEN ELEMENTS | | | | | |
|---------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| FIELD | DESCRIPTION | | | | |
| CCV Invoice # | Link displaying the CCV invoice number and when selected opens the invoice | | | | |
| Invoice Created | The date the CCV creates the invoice | | | | |
| Invoice Period End | The last day of the invoice billing cycle | | | | |
| DTS Received | The date DTS receives the invoice from the CCV mailbox | | | | |
| DTS Reconciled | The date DTS auto-reconciled the invoice | | | | |
| CBA Transaction Account # | The CBA transaction account number | | | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Start | The date the CCV places the invoice in the mailbox (Prompt Pay Act clock starts on this date) | | | | |

| Invoice Transactions | Link that opens the Transaction Summary screen |
|-----------------------|---|
| Total | The total number of invoice transactions |
| Matched | Shows the number of Matched invoice transactions |
| Unmatched | Shows the number of Unmatched invoice transactions |
| Disputed | Shows the number of Disputed invoice transactions |
| Suspended | Shows the number of Suspended invoice transactions |
| Invoice Status | Links that display invoices status, and provides a classification and audit trail for the invoice |
| Invoice Certification | The date the invoice is certified. The field will display N/A if certification is pending |

5.1.2 View Transactions on the Selected Invoice

On the **Invoice Summary** screen, select an **Invoice Transactions** link next to any invoice with at least one Unmatched transaction. The **Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 5-4) opens. It shows all the transactions on the selected invoice.

| Defe | ense Travel Sy | stem | | CBA Home Help | Screen ID: 3120.1 for this screen Logout | | |
|-----------------------|-------------------|-------------------------------|--------------------|--------------------------------|---|--|--|
| A New | Era of Government | Travel | | Centrally Bill | Centrally Billed Account | | |
| <u>CBA Search</u> Inv | oices: Select | ∨ Tr | ansactions: Select | ✓ <u>Com</u> | pliance Report | | |
| Transaction Summary | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: 10(16 | Ir | nvoice Status History | Refresh Summar | y CB/ | A Transaction Account #: 4614: 171 | | |
| | | <u>1-</u> 1 - 1 | <u>-1</u> of 1 | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10(16 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 | Transaction Classification: | Unmatched Fee | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 63 | Traveler Name: | Hoj es | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-4118 | | |
| Ticket #: | <u>89(14</u> | TANUM: | 1IJ1PE | Ticket Amt: | \$20.00 | | |
| Approving Official: | TH | Prompt Pay Start: | 01/18/2018 | Voucher #: | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 16 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Unmatched | | |

Figure 5-4: Transaction Summary Screen (One Transaction Displayed)

| TRANSACTION SUMMARY SCREEN ELEMENTS | | | | | |
|-------------------------------------|---------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| | LABEL | DESCRIPTION | | | |
| | Invoice # | Displays CCV invoice number | | | |
| Caroon Hoodor | Refresh Summary | Refreshes the screen to match new results | | | |
| Items | New Search | Button used to return to the Search screen | | | |
| | CBA Transaction Account # | The CBA transaction account number | | | |
| | Transaction Status | Current status in DTS | | | |
| | TANUM | Travel authorization number/document identifier | | | |
| | Ticket # | Flight ticket number or transportation charge ticket number | | | |
| | Ticket Amount | Dollar amount of ticket | | | |
| Fields for Each Transaction | Traveler Name | Last name of traveler | | | |
| | Traveler SSN | Last four digits of traveler's Social Security Number | | | |
| | Days on DTS | Number of days that the invoice has been in DTS | | | |
| | Approving Official | Name of the Authorizing Official (AO) | | | |
| | Original Invoice # | Invoice number on which the transaction was originally billed | | | |
| | Voucher # | Number assigned when an invoice is paid | | | |
| | AOP Date | The date the transaction was paid (Advice of Payment) | | | |

Table 5-3: Transaction Summary Screen Elements

You need to look more closely at each transaction with an *Unmatched* **Transaction Status** or **Transaction Classification**.

5.1.3 View Details of a Single Transaction

On the **Transaction Summary** screen, select a **Ticket Number** link next to any *Unmatched* transaction. The **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-5) opens. It shows detailed information about the selected transaction.

| CBA Se | Defense Travel A New Era of Governme | System ent Travel | tions: Selec | CBA Home ROA Centrally | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Billed Account Compliance Report | |
|---|---|--------------------------------------|--------------|--------------------------------------|---|--|
| | | | | A | | |
| | | Open Transactio | on Detail | | | |
| Invoice #: 10058 | 1711416 | Record 1 of 1 | | CBA Transaction | Account #: 4614 171 | |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice | Transaction Date: 01/15/2018 Voucher #: "rompt Pay Start: 01/18/2018 Days since PPA Start: "riginal Invoice #:00 D63 Approving Official: TH | | | Reference Source A AOP Date | e #:24717054016870161997852 mt: 20.0 e: | |
| LOA: 067443^ | | Contract of the second second second | | Contraction in the local division of | ^AB^^^^^ | |
| Traveler Name: | HO ES | | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-4118 | |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference | |
| CCV > | | 89 14 | | \$20.00 | | |
| DTS > | 1IJ1PE | 89()14 | | \$20.00 | \$0.00 | |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | | | | |
| | Transaction Status: Unm Transaction Classification: Unm | atched Remainatched Fee | rks: | | < | |
| | Reason for Unmatch: Vouc | cher has not been approved | | | | |
| Reason Unable to Amend: | | | | | | |
| Date Amendment Initiated: NA Date Amendment Approved: NA Amendment Approving Of | | | | | nendment Approving Official: NA | |
| | Return to Previous Screen | | | | | |

Figure 5-5: Open Transaction Detail Screen

The **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-5) shows:

- Transaction information such as ticket number, ticket cost, invoice periods, days since PPA start, account numbers, reference number, and conversion rates (all CBA reconciliation is done in U.S. dollars).
- All the ticket information available in DTS or received from the CCV.
- Information about the traveler, AO, and LOA.
- Options to reconcile *Unmatched* transactions by TANUM or Ticket Number. An explanation of these processes appears later in this manual.
- Current transaction status and classification, and (if *Unmatched*) the reason the transaction remains *Unmatched*.

Note: If DTS matched the transaction by traveler name, amount, and date range, instead of ticket number and amount, the results appear in the **Remarks** text box.

5.2 Unmatched Transactions: Cures for Various Causes

Figure 5-6 displays the general process flow for reconciling transactions. A general explanation appears below the figure and in more detail later in this manual.



Figure 5-6: Process Flow for Manual Reconciliation

Common causes of Unmatched transactions and their corrective actions include:

- The traveler arranged transportation outside DTS and entered inaccurate (or no) ticket or TMC fee information in DTS.
 - The traveler must amend the document to correct all missing or inaccurate information. **Note:** If travel has already begun, it is best to correct the information on the voucher.
- The TMC did not place the ticketed Passenger Name Record (PNR) on its outbound queue, so DTS could not include the ticket number or final cost in the authorization.
 - The CBA Tool can match the ticket transaction if the booked and ticketed costs match, but the TMC fee transaction will remain *Unmatched*. Either you or the traveler must amend the travel document to add the TMC fee transaction.
- The travel document incorrectly indicates payment by IBA, but the traveler purchased the ticket via CBA.
 - The traveler must amend the travel document to correct the method of payment to CBA.
 Note: If the traveler already received a reimbursement for this ticket, the amendment would place the traveler in a DUE US status.
- The TMC charged the ticket to both the CBA and the traveler's IBA.
 - \circ If the correct form of payment was IBA, you must Dispute the CBA transaction.
 - If the correct form of payment was CBA, you must ask the TMC to issue a credit against the IBA, and then mark the transaction *Held*. Reconcile the transaction when the offsetting credit appears on the next month's CCV.

- The travel document correctly indicates payment by IBA, but the TMC incorrectly charged the CBA.
 - You must ask the TMC to issue a credit against the CBA, and then mark the transaction *Held*. Reconcile the transaction when the offsetting credit appears on the next month's CCV.

5.2.1 Amendments

As the previous section explained, matching transactions sometimes requires you or the traveler to make changes in a travel document. Sometimes you can make the necessary amendment, but other times the traveler must amend the document. The following sections will explain who and how to make amendments.

5.2.1.1 Initiate Amendment Button

When DTS finds a travel document that corresponds to a CCV transaction, but the dollar amount does not match the CCV invoice, DTS activates the **Initiate Amendment** button on the **Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-7). The cause of this type of error is generally a fully or partially refunded ticket price. The CBA-S must get the correct ticket cost information from the traveler or the TMC, and then use the **Initiate Amendment** button to amend the travel document, which will cause the invoice and travel document to match.

 \wedge

Note: Although it will be available at other times, you should only use the **Initiate Amendment** button to reconcile refunds when the debit is a **Matched Debit** and the refund is an **Unmatched Refund**. In all other cases, you should use the manual amendment process (see Section 5.2.1.2).

| - | Defense Travel S A New Era of Government | ystem tTravel | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Screen I Logout | | | | |
|--|--|--|-------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| CBA Sea | arch Invoices: Select | ▼ Transactions | Select | Compliance Report | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | |
| | | Open Transaction D | etail | | | | | |
| Invoice #: 00(| 63 | Record 246 of 481 | CBA Transacti | on Account #: 4614: I41 | | | | |
| < Previous | | | | Next > | | | | |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Start Original Invoice # | e: 07/25/2018 t: 08/04/2018 #:00)63 | Voucher #: Days since PPA Start: Approving Official: LYI | 13 Referen ON AOP Da | nce #:74 30 Amt: 539.98 ate: | | | | |
| LOA: 02 | | | RS^ | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: | MCCORMACK/JOHN | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-3588R | | | | |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference | | | | |
| CCV > | | 00 59 | \$511.31 | | | | | |
| DTS > | 2616VV | 00 59 | \$1,051.29 | \$(539.98) | | | | |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | Initiate Amendment | Group Detail | | | | |
| Transaction Status: Unmatched Remarks: Save | | | | | | | | |
| | Reason for Unmatch: Transaction amount does not match authorization amount | | | | | | | |
| Date Amendmen | t Initiated: NA | Date Amendment Approved: I | NA , | Amendment Approving Official: NA | | | | |
| < Previous | | | | Next > | | | | |

Figure 5-7: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Initiate Amendment Button)

Use the Initiate Amendment button when:

- 1. The debit and the credit are for the same ticket number (though the ticket numbers can be different as long as #2 is true).
- 2. The debit is a *Matched Debit* and a disbursement has occurred for the voucher that the debit was included.
- 3. The credit is an *Unmatched Refund* (Figure 5-7) and the travel document it is on requires amending to match the ticket cost.

Note: When reconciling the refund, you must use the ticket number associated with the matched debit.

To initiate an amendment:

1. Starting on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-7) select **Initiate Amendment**. The **Initiate Amendment** screen (Figure 5-8) opens.

| Defense To A New Era of Go | vernment Tra | tem wel | | | | CBA Home ROA | Help for this so | creen ID: 3240. |
|---|-----------------------|------------|-------------------|--------------|-------------|--------------------------|---------------------|-----------------|
| <u>CBA Search</u> Invoices: S | elect | | ▼ Tr | ansaction | s: Sel | ect | Compliance | <u>Report</u> |
| Initiate Amendment | | | | | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: 0001423800063 | | | | | | CBA Transaction | n Account #: 4614 | 14 |
| Reconciliation amendment for unmatched detail transactions: | ed refund(s) will be | e based | on a consolida | ated transac | tion. The | consolidated transaction | is comprised of the | e following |
| Invoice # Refere | ence # | Туре | Status | CCV Tic | ket #: | Classification | Trans Amount | Trans Date |
| 001 163 74 | (30 Concolidated T | Cr | Unmatched | 006 | \$511 | Unmatched Refund | \$539.98 | 07/25/2018 |
| | Consolidated 1 | Tansac | tion Amount | | φυτι. | 51 | | |
| Not | e: Please enter a | reason | for initiating an | amendmen | t in the re | marks text box below. | | |
| Traveler Name: | MC | HN | | | | CBA Amendm | ent for Refund | |
| Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-3588F | 2 | | Remarks: | | | | |
| TANUM: | 2616VV | | | | | | | |
| CBA Ticket #: | 00 5 | 9 | | | | | | |
| Consolidated Amount: | \$511.31 | | | | | | | |
| DTS Ticket Amount: | \$1,051.29 | | | | | | | |
| Difference: | \$(539.98) | | | | | | | 4 |
| | | lss | ue Amendmen | t Car | ncel | | | |

Figure 5-8: Initiate Amendment Screen

- 2. Enter the reason for the amendment in the **Remarks** text box and select **Issue Amendment**. DTS automatically performs the following actions:
 - Reopens the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-7) showing a transaction status of **Amendment Pending** and no drop-down options for **Transaction Status** (IOW, the transaction is un-editable).
 - Adds the contents of the **Remarks** field on the travel document.
 - Creates an amendment to the travel document with a ticket amount that matches the CCV invoice (netting the value between the debit and the credit transactions).
 - Routes the amended document for review and approval; no signature from the traveler is required.

When the AO reviews the amendment, two results are possible:

- If the AO approves it, the CBA Tool changes the transaction status to *Match* upon receipt of the **POS ACK** or **PAID** stamp.
- If the AO returns it, the CBA Tool changes the transaction status to **Amendment Returned** and leaves the transaction *Unmatched*.

When the transaction status is **Amendment Returned**, you must work with the AO to further research the issue. You may need to change the status to *Held* to allow you to certify the transactions remaining on the invoice.

Recommended actions regarding the use of **Initiate Amendment**:

- Do not select it when you are processing an original CCV invoice. The process locks the CBA transaction until the status updates to Match, which prevents certification of the CBA invoice. We recommend you process these types of transactions on an Interim invoice.
- Do not use it to place a new CBA ticketed transaction cost on a travel document (common mistake).
- If multiple tickets on the same TANUM require its use, only do one at a time. Let one transaction process through approval and Match before you initiate the next amendment.
- Do not use it to make debit adjustments to the travel document. Instead, manually amend the document and change the ticket price.
- Always confirm that the ticket number you are initiating the amendment for is in the ticket pick list of the travel document.

5.2.1.2 Route for Approval Button

If a ticket number is missing, a TMC Fee is missing, the airline ticket value does not match the debit, or the method of payment is incorrect in the travel document, you must usually let the traveler amend the travel document to correct the error. However, in some circumstances, and if your local business rules allow, you can amend such documents yourself.

We recommend that to ensure timely processing of CBA invoices, those responsible for your business rules update them to allow you to make changes for the traveler whenever possible. Doing so allows you to ensure the data in the travel document is correct, properly coordinate the change with the Routing Officials, and limit the delay in matching the transaction to help prevent CBA delinquencies.

The **Route for Approval** button is available on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-9) when all of the following conditions are present:

- The transaction cost in the DTS document and CCV invoice matches.
- The transaction status is *Unmatched*.
- The DTS document is an authorization in a **CTO AMENDMENT** status.
| | Defense Travel Sy A New Era of Government | Travel | CBA Home ROA Centrally | Screen ID: 3200.1 |
|--|--|--|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------|
| CBA Sear | ch Invoices: Select | Transactions: | Select 🔽 | Compliance Report |
| | | Open Transaction Det | ail | |
| Invoice #: 0009 | 3 | Record 4 of 53 | CBA Transaction | Account #: 4614:)69 |
| < Previous Transaction Date: Prompt Pay Start: | 02/04/2017 02/17/2017 | Voucher #: Davs since PPA Start: 13 | Reference #: Source Amt: | 24692165036000112499357 3311.1 |
| Original Invoice #: | 00(33 | Approving Official: | AOP Date: | |
| LOA: 04 | | DT^ | | |
| Traveler Name: BL | J Y M | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-6567 |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| ccv> | | 0167564328477 | \$3,311.10 | |
| DTS> | 1NNDD5 | 0167564328477/78 | \$3,311.10 | \$0.00 |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | Route for Approval | |
| Transactio | nsaction Status: Unmatched | Remarks: | | Save |
| Reas | on for Unmatch: Authorization red | quires approval of adjusted CBA expenses | s. Select the Route for Approv | val button |
| Date Amendment Ir | nitiated: NA | Date Amendment Approved: NA | An | nendment Approving Official: NA |
| < Previous | | | | Next > |

Figure 5-9: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Route for Approval Button)

To initiate an amendment:

1. Select **Route for Approval**. The **Route for Approval** screen opens (Figure 5-10).

| CBA Search Inv | ense Trave w Era of Governi voices: Select | I System ment Travel | CBA Home ROA H Centrally E Transactions: Select | Screen ID: 3240.1 lelp for this screen Logout Billed Account |
|--------------------|--|--------------------------|---|--|
| | | Rou | ite for Approval | |
| CBA Invoice #: 00 | 133 | | CBA Transaction Acc | ount #: 4614 69 |
| CCV Ticket #: | | 0167564328477 | DTSTicket #: | 0167564328477/78 |
| CCV Ticket Amount: | | \$3,311.10 | DTS Ticket Amount: | \$3,311.10 |
| Travel Date: | | | Transaction Date: | 02/04/2015 |
| | Note: Pleas | se enter a reason for in | itiating an amendment in the remarks text box below. | |
| Traveler Name: | BU Y M | | | |
| Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-6567 | Remarks: | Approval of an increased CBA | |
| TANUM: | 1NNDD5 | | ticket cost and/or CTO Fee expense | ~ |
| CBA Ticket #: | 0167564328477 | | payment of CBA invoice. | |
| CRA Ticket Amount | \$2 211 10 | | B. C | |
| CDA TICKET AMOUNT: | 33,311.10 | | | |
| DTS Ticket Amount: | \$3,311.10 | | | ~ |
| Difference: | \$0.00 | | | |
| N | | Route for | Approval Cancel | |

Figure 5-10: Route for Approval Screen

The **Remarks** text box auto-populates with the message: "Approval of an increased CBA ticket cost and/or CTO fee expense is required for reconciliation and payment of the DTS invoice."

2. Select **Route for Approval**. DTS automatically approves the amendment if the organization allows automatic approval of changes up to \$250 or 5% of initial cost and the change meets the automatic approval criteria. Otherwise, the document routes for review and approval.

If the AO reviews the document, two results are possible:

- If the AO approves it and sufficient funds are available in the budget, the CBA Tool changes the transaction status to Match.
- If the AO returns it or if the budget has insufficient funds, the CBA Tool changes the transaction classification to *Amendment Pending*.

Recommended actions regarding the use of **Route for Approval**:

- Do not select it when you are processing an original CCV invoice. The process locks the CBA transaction until the status updates to Match, which prevents certification of the CBA invoice. We recommend you process these types of transactions on an Interim invoice.
- If multiple tickets on the same TANUM require its use, only do one at a time. Let one transaction process through approval and Match before you initiate the next amendment.
- Amend the travel document manually whenever possible instead of using it, as the process locks up transaction and invoice processing until AO approval.

5.2.2 Manual Advance Credit

A Manual Advance Credit occurs when a traveler records a credit they received by updating the ticket cost in the DTS travel document, but that credit occurred too late to appear in the CCV invoice. In this case, the dollar amount of the ticket will not match.

Recording a Manual Advance Credit transaction allows you to acknowledge and certify the amount reflected in the DTS travel document, even though there is still a difference between the CCV invoice and the DTS trip record.



Before you apply a Manual Advance Credit, you must validate that a partial or full refund was processed and is pending receipt of the next month's CCV invoice. Once you certify the invoice, you cannot change a transaction status, so if you make a mistake, you must work that debit manually through your Vendor Pay system.

To record a *Manual Advance Credit*:

 Beginning on the Open Transaction Detail screen (Figure 5-11), select Manual Advanced Credit on the Transaction Status drop-down menu.

| A New Era of Government Travel | | | | | CBA Home | ROA | Screen II <u>Help for this screen</u> | D: 3200.1 Logout | |
|---|---|----------------|--|---------------------|-----------------|------------------------------------|--|---------------------|--|
| | | | | | Cer | ntrally | Billed Accou | unt | |
| <u>CBA Se</u> | arch Invoices: | Select | • | Transactions: | Select | • | Compliance Repo | <u>rt</u> | |
| | Open Transaction Detail | | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: 00 | <u>63</u> | | Re | cord 199 of 481 | CBA T | ransaction | Account #: 4614 | 41 | |
| < Previous | | | | | | | | Next > | |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice # | e: 07/23/2018 t: 08/04/2018 #:00 63 | Vo Da Ap | ucher #: ys since PPA Star proving Official: | t: JE | 15 EN | Reference Source Ar AOP Date | #:2471705820558205 nt: : | 51156323 20.17 | |
| LOA: | | | | | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: | LU A M | | | | | | Traveler SSN: XXX- | XX-1305 | |
| CCV / DTS | TANU | м | Ti | cket # | Ticket Cos | t | Ticket Differen | ce | |
| CCV > | | | 89025 | 95553997 | \$20.17 | | | | |
| DTS > | 1K5T4E | | 890259555 | 3997 | \$5.60 | | \$14.57 | | |
| | Reconcile by | TANUM | Reconc | ile by Ticket | Initiate Amendr | nent | | | |
| | Transaction Status: | Unmatched | • | Remarks: | | | | | |
| | | Unmatched | | | | | | Save | |
| Transaction Classification: Disputed | | | | | li. | | | | |
| R | Reason for Unmatch: Held | | | voucher amount | | | | | |
| Date Amendmen < Previous | nt Initiated: NA | Manual Adva | nced Credit | idment Approved: NA | | Am | endment Approving O | fficial: NA | |

Figure 5-11: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Manual Advanced Credit Status)

- 2. Type a justification in the **Remarks** field.
- 3. Select **Save**. DTS will allow you to acknowledge and certify the dollar amount in the trip document. DTS will reconcile the cost difference between the CCV invoice and the trip document as an *Advance Credit* on the next month's CCV invoice.

5.2.3 Reconcile Transactions

The CBA Tool provides two methods for reconciling CCV transactions on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen:

- Reconcile by TANUM
- Reconcile by Ticket

5.2.3.1 Reconcile by TANUM

To try to reconcile the invoice by TANUM:

1. Beginning on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-12), enter the **TANUM** for the trip you are trying to reconcile the transactions.

| | Defense Travel Sys A New Era of Government Tr | ravel | CBA Home ROA | Help for this screen Logout | | | | |
|--|---|---|--|----------------------------------|--|--|--|--|
| <u>CBA Se</u> | arch Invoices: Select | ▼ Transactions: | Select • | Compliance Report | | | | |
| | | Open Transaction De | tail | | | | | |
| Invoice #: 000 | 163 | Record 11 of 481 | CBA Transaction | Account #: 4614 41 | | | | |
| Previous Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice # | e: 07/02/2018 t: 08/04/2018 #: 000 63 | Voucher #: Days since PPA Start: 15 Approving Official: | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 24717058184871844211700 782.3 | | | | |
| LOA: 02 | | | :RS^ | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: | AQ O R | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-3780 | | | | |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference | | | | |
| ccv > | | 0067159937342 | \$782.30 | | | | | |
| DTS > | 25XILE | 0067159937342 | \$782.30 | \$0.00 | | | | |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | | | | | | |
| Tran | Transaction Status: Unmatched Remarks: Transaction Classification: Unmatched Debit Reason for Unmatch: Voucher has not been approved | | | | | | | |
| Reas | son Unable to Amend: Document has | not been approved | | | | | | |
| Date Amendmen | t Initiated: NA | Date Amendment Approved: NA | Ar | nendment Approving Official: NA | | | | |
| < Previous | | | | Next > | | | | |

Figure 5-12: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Reconcile by Options)

2. Select **Reconcile by TANUM**. The **Ticket List** screen (Figure 5-13) opens. It displays all airline tickets associated with the corresponding TANUM.

| A New I | nse Travel S Era of Governmen | ystem t Travel | | / | CBA Home Help for the Centrally Billed | this screen Logour |
|---|----------------------------------|--|---------------|----------------------------------|---|--|
| CBA Search Invo | ices: Select | | Transactions: | Select | ▼ <u>Complia</u> | ance Report |
| | | | | | | |
| NUM: 25XILE | | Please select a ti | Ticket List | conciliation | CCV Ticket Amount: | \$782.30 |
| NUM: 25XILE Ticket # | Traveler | Please select a ti | Ticket List | conciliation | CCV Ticket Amount: | \$782.30 |
| NUM: 25XILE Ticket # 0067159937342 | Traveler | Please select a ti Name DO | Ticket List | conciliation Trip # 1 | CCV Ticket Amount: | \$782.30 Amount \$782.30 |
| NUM: 25XILE Ticket # 0067159937342 8902362452726 | Traveler AQ AQ | Please select a ti Name DO DO | Ticket List | conciliation Trip # 1 1 | CCV Ticket Amount: Travel Date 07/05/2018 07/05/2018 | \$782.30 Amount \$782.30 \$6.17 |

Figure 5-13: Ticket List Screen

3. Select the correct ticket in the **Ticket #** column. If the selected ticket is associated with the most current version of the travel document, the **Open Transaction Detail** screen displays the current transaction status.

Note: The list includes all tickets associated with the travel document, even tickets that are no longer active.

5.2.3.2 Reconcile by Ticket

To try to reconcile the invoice by ticket number:

- 1. Beginning on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-12), enter the **Ticket Number** you are trying to reconcile the transactions against.
- 2. Select **Reconcile by Ticket.** The **Open Transaction Detail** screen updates. One of two outcomes is possible:
- 3. If the travel document contains an updated correct transaction cost, DTS sets the transaction to *Match*.
- 4. Otherwise, the transaction remains *Unmatched* and either the traveler must manually amend the document or you can try to **Route for Approval** (see above).

5.2.4 Held Transactions

When you have a transaction that you cannot immediately match, generally because it requires additional research, you can classify the transaction as *Held*. You can then resolve the remaining transactions to certify the invoice in a timely manner.

After you resolve the *Held* transaction, you must place it on either the current invoice (if you haven't yet certified it) or an interim invoice so that it can be processed. Interim invoices are invoices made up of transactions that were previously Held. You must manually follow this process; DTS does not do it automatically.

5.2.4.1 Place a Transaction in Held Status

To place a transaction in *Held* status:

1. Beginning on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-14), select **Held** from the **Transaction Status** drop-down menu.

| | Defense Tra A New Era of Gove | vel Sys ernment Tra | tem avel | | CBA Home ROA | Billed Account |
|---|---|------------------------|--|------------|--|----------------------------------|
| CBA Se | arch Invoices: Sele | ct | ▼ Trans | actions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | | Open Transact | ion De | tail | |
| Invoice #: <u>0(</u> |)63 | | Record 11 of | 481 | CBA Transaction | n Account #: 46142 41 |
| < Previous | | | | | | Next > |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice | e: 07/02/2018 rt: 08/04/2018 #: 00()63 | | Voucher #: Days since PPA Start: Approving Official: | 15 | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 24717058184871844211700 782.3 |
| LOA: 02 | | | | | RS^ | |
| Traveler Name: | AC |)0 R | | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-3780 |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | | Ticket # | | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| ccv > | | | 0067159937342 | | \$782.30 | |
| DTS > | 25XILE | | 0067159937342 | | \$782.30 | \$0.00 |
| | Reconcile by TAN | IUM | Reconcile by Ticke | et | | |
| Transaction Status: Unmatched Remarks Unmatched Disputed | | | | | | Save |
| | Reason for Unmatch: | lold | en approved | | | |
| Rea | son Unable to Amend: Do | cument nas n | ot peen approved | | | |
| Date Amendme | nt Initiated: NA | | Date Amendment Ar | proved: NA | Ai | mendment Approving Official: NA |
| < Previous | | | | | | Next > |

Figure 5-14: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Held Status)

- 2. Type comments in the **Remarks** box. These remarks become a permanent part of the transaction record.
- 3. Select **Save.** The screen refreshes. The *Held* transaction is still on the invoice, but the transaction status is classified as *Held*. DTS will remove it from the invoice when you acknowledge it.

5.2.4.2 Release a Held Transaction

Once a *Held* transaction updates and all necessary travel document changes process, you must release the transaction from *Held* status and place it into an open invoice. Here's how you do that:

1. At the top of the screen (Figure 5-15), select **Held** from the **Transactions** drop-down menu at the top of the screen. The **Held Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 5-16) opens.

| | Defense Tra | vel System ernment Travel | | | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Billed Account |
|---|-----------------------------------|------------------------------|--|----------|----------------------|--|
| CBA Searc | h Invoices: Sele | ct | ▼ Transa | actions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | | | | Select | |
| | | Oper | n Transact | ion De | Disputed | |
| Invoice #: <u>00</u> | <u>63</u> | | Record 11 of | 481 | | Account #: 4614 41 |
| < Previous | | | | | Suspended | Next > |
| Transaction Date: Prompt Pay Start: Original Invoice #: | 07/02/2018 08/04/2018 00 63 | Vouch Days Appro | ner #: since PPA Start: wing Official: | 15 | Held | 24717058184871844211700 782.3 |
| LOA: 02 | 00 00 | , tppro | ing official. | | Credits Not Received | |
| Traveler Name: AQ | | OR | | | Closed | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-3780 |

Figure 5-15: Transactions Drop-Down Menu (Held)

| A New Era of Government Travel | CBA Home Help for this screen Logout Centrally Billed Account | | | | | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| CBA Search Invoices: Select T | ransactions: Held Compliance Report | | | | | | | | |
| Held Transac Note: Select one account number and one ppa start o Select button "Create Interim In | Held Transaction Summary Note: Select one account number and one ppa start date, and refresh summary to display held transactions. Select button "Create Interim Invoice" or "Add to Current Invoice". | | | | | | | | |
| * CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 🔻 | | | | | | | | |
| * PPA Start Date #: | 2018-08-18 10:43:36.0 ¥ | | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: Create Interim Invoice Refresh S | Add to Current Invoice CBA Transaction Account #: | | | | | | | | |

Figure 5-16: Held Transaction Summary Screen (Search Criteria)

- 2. Select the **CBA Transaction Account Number**. If you are responsible for multiple CBA accounts, select the appropriate account number requiring action. If you only have one account, the account number displays by default.
- 3. Select the **PPA Start Date #** associated with the transaction you are taking from *Held*. Each *Held* transaction is associated with the PPA date of its original CCV invoice, so multiple dates could be on the list.
- 4. Select **Refresh Summary**. The **Held Transaction Summary** screen refreshes (Figure 5-17) to display the items that matched the search criteria you entered.

| Defe | nse Travel Sy Era of Government | rstem Travel | | CBA Home He | Screen ID: 3129.1 blp for this screen Logout illed Account | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| CBA Search Invo | oices: Select | ▼ T | ransactions: Select | ▼ <u>Co</u> | mpliance Report | | | | | | |
| No | Held Transaction Summary | | | | | | | | | | |
| NO | Select one account nu Select | button "Create Interim In | voice" or "Add to Current In | voice". | 5. | | | | | | |
| | * CB/ | A Transaction Account #: | 4614 7 | 1 ▼ | | | | | | | |
| | | * PPA Start Date #: | 2018-08-18 10:43: | 36.0 ▼ | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: | Create Inte | erim Invoice Refresh S | Summary Add to Curren | t Invoice | BA Transaction Account #: 4614 71 | | | | | | |
| | | <u>1</u> 1 - | <u>-4</u> 4 of 4 | | | | | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | IC 230 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 | Transaction Classification | Transaction Held | | | | | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00)94 | Traveler Name: | CH SA | Traveler SSN | XXX-XX-5571 | | | | | | |
| Ticket #: | 0167847292804 | TANUM: | 1VA1O6 | Ticket Amt | \$580.30 | | | | | | |
| Approving Official: | | Prompt Pay Start: | 08/18/2018 | Voucher # | : | | | | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 732 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status | Held | | | | | | |

Figure 5-17: Held Transaction Summary Screen (Search Results)

- 5. Select Add to Current Invoice (if available) or Create Interim Invoice.
 - Add to Current Invoice: This button is available if an open invoice has the same PPA date and account number as the transation being released. Adds all *Held* transactions on the screen to the current invoice.
 - **Create Intermin Invoice:** This button is available if no open invoice has the same PPA date. Adds all *Held* transactions on the screen to a new intermin invoice. That invoice appears as *Unmatched* on the **Open Invoices** screen.

After you add transactions to an invoice, DTS displays a message that confirms the action and provides the applicable invoice number. The released transactions initially have the same status, classification and – if unmatched – reason codes as they had before you placed them in *Held*. You handle them the same way you would handle any other transactions.



Recommendations for working with *Held* transactions:

- DTS allows up to 27 interim invoices for each PPA period. If your organization has frequent CBA use, you must consider this when managing invoices. After you certify the 27th interim invoice in a PPA period, you must manually reconcile all additional *Held* transactions outside of DTS.
- Don't forget about *Held* transactions. If you don't quickly move them to an interim invoice, those forgotten transactions can easily become delinquencies. A good practice is to create a new interim invoice with all remaining *Held* transactions as soon as you finish certifying the monthly invoice. Doing that keeps the interim invoice on your radar screen, as you will see it every time you view the **Open Invoice Summary** Screen (Figure 5-3).

5.2.5 Dispute a Transaction

You should mark a transaction for Dispute if you cannot validate that the transaction is a valid charge. You should only apply the Dispute status after exhausting all other means of reconciling the transaction. You have 60 days from the invoice receipt date to dispute a transaction with the CCV. Placing the transaction in a Dispute status only results in removing the transaction from the invoice. The actual dispute process with the CCV is offline and must be coordinated directly with the CCV.

Note: You must manually close all disputed transactions when the *Dispute* is resolved. See Section 5.2.5.1.

Reasons to apply *Dispute* to a transaction include (but aren't limited to):

- You don't recognize the charge and can't match it to any DTS record.
- The charge listed is not a valid charge for the traveler's account.
- The charge is a duplicate of a previous transaction.
- The transaction is a refund that offsets a *PPA Interest* transaction. (For a complete explanation of this process, see Section 5.2.6.)

Here's how you apply the *Dispute* status:

 Beginning on the Open Transaction Detail screen (Figure 5-18), select Dispute from the Transaction Status drop-down menu, then acknowledge the pop-up message (Figure 5-19) that explains that the actual dispute process with the CCV is handled outside DTS.

| | Defense T A New Era of Go | ravel System overnment Trav | em ^{rel} | | CBA Home RO | Screen II A Help for this screen | D: 3200.1 Logout |
|---|---|--------------------------------|--|------------|--|----------------------------------|---------------------|
| CBA Se | earch Invoices: Se | elect | ▼ Trans | actions: | Select | <u>Compliance Repo</u> | <u>rt</u> |
| | | | Open Transact | ion De | tail | | |
| Invoice #: <u>00</u> | 63 | | Record 6 of | 481 | CBA Transact | tion Account #: 4614: | 41 |
| < Previous | | | | | | | Next > |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice | e: 07/20/2018 rt: 08/04/2018 #: 00 65 | 8 8 3 | Voucher #: Days since PPA Start: Approving Official: | 16 | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 2471705820258202 | 21193367 20.17 |
| LOA: | | | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: | All HR | | | | | Trave | ler SSN: |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | 1 | Ticket # | | Ticket Cost | Ticket Differen | ce |
| ccv > | | | 8902201457024 | | \$20.17 | | |
| DTS > | | | | | \$0.00 | \$20.17 | |
| | Reconcile by | TANUM | Reconcile by Ticke | ət | | | |
| | Transaction Status: | Unmatched • | Remarks: | | | | |
| | | Unmatched | | | | | Save |
| Trar | nsaction Classification: | Disputed | | | | 1 | |
| | Reason for Unmatch: | Held | removed from the docu | ment | | | |
| Rea | son Unable to Amend: | TANUW UNKNOWN | | | | | |
| Date Amendme | nt Initiated: NA | | Date Amendment Ap | proved: NA | i | Amendment Approving Of | fficial: NA |
| < Previous | | | | | | | Next > |

Figure 5-18: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Disputed Status)



Figure 5-19: Dispute Message

- 2. Select OK. The Open Transaction Detail Screen re-opens, with the Transaction Status updated to Disputed.
- 3. Enter the reason for the dispute in the **Remarks** field.
- 4. Select **Save**. This completes the dispute action in DTS. Next, you must dispute the transaction with the CCV.
- 5. Select **Disputed** from the **Transactions** drop down menu (Figure 5-20) at the top of the screen. After you acknowledge a confirmatory pop-up message, the **Disputed Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 5-21) opens.

| A New Era of | f Government Travel | | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Billed Account |
|---|---------------------|---------------|----------------------|--|
| CBA Search Invoices: | Select • | Transactions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | | Select | |
| | Open Tra | nsaction De | Disputed | |
| Invoice #: 000 63 | Red | cord 6 of 481 | | Account #: 4614 141 |
| < Previous | | | Suspended | Next > |
| Transaction Date: 07/20/ | 2018 Voucher #: | | Held | 24717058202582021193367 |
| Prompt Pay Start: 08/04/ Original Invoice #: 00(| 2018 Days since PF | PA Start: 16 | TICIU | 20.17 |
| | Approving On | | Credits Not Received | |
| Tanala Mana Al | | | | |
| Traveler Name: Al | HR | | Closed | Traveler SSN: |

Figure 5-20: Transactions Drop-Down Menu (Disputed)

| Defei A New E | nse Travel Sys Tra of Government T | stem ravel | | CBA Home He | Screen ID: 3125.1 | | | | | |
|-----------------------|---------------------------------------|---------------------------------------|--|--------------------------------|--------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| CBA Search Invoi | ces: Select | ▼ Tr | ansactions: Dispute | d 🔻 <u>Co</u> | ompliance Report | | | | | |
| Invoice # | Disputed Transaction Summary | | | | | | | | | |
| | <u>1-1</u> | 10 <u>11-20 21-30 31-40</u> 1 - 10 | 41-50 <u>51-60 61-70 71-72</u> o f 72 | | BA mansaction Account #. | | | | | |
| BOA Dispute Form | n | | | <u>(</u> | <u>Citi Dispute Form</u> | | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | IC 48 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 171 | Transaction Classification: | Disputed Credit | | | | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 05 | Traveler Name: | | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-6430 | | | | | |
| Ticket #: | 0167557033494 | TANUM: | 0UU612 | Ticket Amt: | \$909.19 | | | | | |
| Approving Official: | JE TT | Prompt Pay Start: | 03/18/2018 | Voucher #: | 252766 | | | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 34 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Disputed | | | | | |
| Disputed Date: | 04/01/2018 | | | | | | | | | |

Figure 5-21: Disputed Transactions Summary Screen

- 6. Select Citi Dispute Form. Although the BOA Dispute Form is still available, don't select it.
- 7. Complete and submit the **Citi Dispute Form** following the instructions on the form itself.

Disputed transactions remain on the invoice until you acknowledge it, at which time DTS automatically removes them. When the disputed transactions no longer appear on the invoice, you can certify all matched transactions.

There are two possible outcomes to disputes:

- If Citi agrees that the transaction is invalid, they apply a provisional credit to the GTCC.
- If Citi believes the transaction to be valid, they will add the transaction onto the next CCV invoice.

Whichever way the dispute is settled you must manually change the transaction status from Dispute to Closed (see Section 5.2.5.1).

If you put a transaction into a *Dispute* status in error, you must change the transaction status to *Held* on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen. From *Held*, you can put the transaction back onto an open invoice.

5.2.5.1 Place Disputed Transactions in Closed Status

When a dispute is settled, you remove its *Dispute* status by applying the *Closed* status. In fact, you may only apply the *Closed* status to transactions that are in a *Dispute* status. Once *Closed*, you do not need to do anything further with the transaction. Closing them simply helps you track unresolved *Disputed* transactions.

To place a transaction in a *Closed* status:

1. Beginning on the **Disputed Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-22), select **Closed** from the **Transaction Status** drop-down menu.

| | Defense Tr A New Era of Go | vernment Travel | | | CBA Home RO | A Help for this screen Logou |
|---|---|--|-------------------------|--------------------|---------------------------|--|
| <u>CBA Sea</u> | rch Invoices: Se | elect | ▼ Tran | nsactions: Se | ect | Compliance Report |
| | | Dispute | ed Trans | action Det | ail | |
| Invoice #: I0 | 48 | | Record 1 | of 72 | CBA Transact | ion Account #: 4614: 71 |
| Transaction Date: Prompt Pay Start: Original Invoice #: Disputed Date: | 02/28/2018 03/18/2018 00 05 04/01/2018 | Voucher #: Days since P Approving Of | PA Start: ficial: JE | 239686 43 TT | Refere Source AOP D | Next > nce #:74792629064246700262624 Amt: 1.0 ate: |
| LOA: 03 | | | 81^ ^^^ | | | |
| Traveler Name: | | | | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-6430 |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | | Ticket # | | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| CCV > | | | 01675570334 | 94 | \$909.19 | |
| DTS > | <u>0UU612</u> | - | 016755703349 | 94 | \$909.19 | \$0.00 |
| | Transaction Status: | Disputed v Disputed | Remarks: | Refund | | Save |
| Trans | action Classification: | Held | | | | Å |
| F | Reason for Unmatch: on Unable to Amend: | Closed unt does n | ot match autho | orization amount | | |
| Date Amendment | Initiated: NA | Date | e Amendment | Approved: NA | | Amendment Approving Official: NA |
| | | | | | | Next > |

Figure 5-22: Disputed Transaction Detail screen (Closed Status)

- 2. Type the justification in the **Remarks** box. The new remarks justifying the closure will not overwrite, the remarks justifying the dispute.
- 3. Select **Save**. The **Disputed Transaction Detail** screen refreshes, showing the transaction status as *Closed*.

Note: If you need to reopen a closed transaction for any reason, simply return to this screen and update the transaction status as needed.

5.2.6 PPA Interest and Interest Transactions

When you certify a CBA invoice, if any transactions are over 30 days old (counted from the date DTS received the original invoice), your organization's Vendor Pay system:

- Calculates the owed PPA interest amount.
- Adds that amount to the amount you certified.
- Disburses the total payment to the CCV.

When the CCV receives a PPA interest payment, they:

- Add the PPA interest charge to the next CCV invoice as a debit transaction.
- Submit an offsetting credit transaction for the same dollar value as the debit transaction.

When you assign the PPA Interest status, DTS acknowledges the transaction, but does not remove it from the invoice until you certify it. You don't need to take any further action on a PPA Interest transaction.

You can assign the *PPA Interest* status if both of the below statements are true:

- The transaction is a debit transaction.
- The CCV ticket number consists of only zeros.

To assign the PPA interest status:

1. Open a **CCV Invoice** (Figure 5-23) by selecting the link for its invoice number.

| | | | | 00 | V Invoic | е | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|---|----------------------------------|-------------|--------|----------|-----------------------|---|-------------------|-------|------------|---------------|-------------|
| CBA Invoi Invoi | Central Account #: ce Period Start: ce Creation Date: | 4614 07/04/2018 08/04/2018 | 37 3 | | | CCV Invoi Tradi | Invoice #: ce Period End: ing Partner Name: | 00 08/04 CA | /2018 |)63 3 | | CBA |
| Туре | Ticket # | CBA Transaction Account # | Trans Date | Travel | er Name | | Reference # | scc | BCC | Source Amt | Conv. Rate | Billing Amt |
| Dr | 0167162852588 | 4614 4 | 107/12/2018 | MO | ΗA | | 24692168200100712061575 | 5 840 | 840 | \$0.30 | 1.0 | \$0.30 |
| Cr | 0017156743086 | 4614 4 | 107/25/2018 | MA | ΆF | | 74431068207978001261493 | 840 | 840 | \$1.50 | 1.0 | \$1.50 |
| Cr | | 4614: 4 | 107/17/2018 | | | | 74614228198198004050765 | 5 840 | 840 | \$2.27 | 1.0 | \$2.27 |
| Dr | 000000000000000000000000000000000000000 | 4614. 4 | 107/17/2018 | | | | 74614 18198999999999999 | 840 | 840 | \$2.27 | 1.0 | \$2.27 |
| Cr | 0017167015870 | 46142 4 | 107/26/2018 | LO | ΥA | | 74431068214344700165223 | 840 | 840 | \$4.10 | 1.0 | \$4.10 |
| Dr | 8902895272084 | 4614: 4 | 107/02/2018 | BOI | GI | | 24717058184581841171126 | 840 | 840 | \$6.17 | 1.0 | \$6.17 |
| Dr | 8902192453126 | 4614 4 | 107/02/2018 | LO | YN | | 24717058184581841171266 | 840 | 840 | \$6.17 | 1.0 | \$6.17 |
| Dr | 8902705598463 | 4614 4 | 107/02/2018 | TO | .UI | | 24717058184581841192031 | 840 | 840 | \$6.17 | 1.0 | \$6.17 |
| Dr | 8902704202765 | 4614 | 107/02/2018 | AV | IOA | | 24717058184581841171274 | 840 | 840 | \$6.17 | 1.0 | \$6.17 |

Figure 5-23: CCV Invoice Screen

- 2. Sort the invoice by dollar amount by selecting the **Billing Amt** link in the last column then look for transactions that match the above criteria. You can only assign the *PPA Interest* status to the debit transaction.
- 3. Open the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 5-24) for the transaction
- 4. Select **PPA Interest** from the **Transaction Status** drop down box.

| | Defense Ti A New Era of Go | vavel Syst | tem avel | | CBA Home ROA | Billed Account |
|--|---|--|---|----------------------|--|----------------------------------|
| CBA Sea | arch Invoices: Se | elect | • | Transactions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | | Open Trar | saction De | tail | |
| Invoice #: 000 |)63 | | Reco | d 477 of 478 | CBA Transaction | n Account #: 4614 41 |
| < Previous | | | | | | Next > |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Start Original Invoice # | : 07/17/201 : 08/04/201 : 00)6 | 8 8 3 | Voucher #: Days since PF Approving Offi | A Start: 16 cial: | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 74614 181989999999999999 2.27 |
| LOA: | | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: | | | | | | Traveler SSN: |
| CCV / DTS | TANUN | 1 | Tick | et # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| ccv > | | | 0000000 | 0000000 | \$2.27 | |
| DTS > | | | | | \$0.00 | \$2.27 |
| | Reconcile by | | Reconcile | by Ticket | | |
| Trans | Transaction Status: saction Classification: Reason for Unmatch: | Unmatched Unmatched Disputed Held | ▼ Rem | arks: | | Save |
| Reas Date Amendment Previous | on Unable to Amend: t Initiated: NA | PPA Interest | Date Amend | ment Approved: NA | A Ai | mendment Approving Official: NA |

Figure 5-24: Open Transaction Detail Screen - PPA Interest (Debit Transaction)

- 5. Enter comments in the **Remarks** field.
- 6. Select Save.



Note: Because the Vendor Pay system pays PPA interest directly to the CCV, when you designate a transaction *PPA Interest*, the CCV places a credit transaction on the next month's invoice to offset the *PPA Interest* transaction. The CBA Tool does not allow you to assign a *PPA Interest* status to that credit transaction, so to remove it from the invoice you must assign it a *Dispute* status, and then update that to a *Closed* status with comments in the **Remarks** box indicating PPA.

Chapter 6: Acknowledgement and Certification

After resolving all transactions (i.e., assigned Matched, Held, Suspended, Disputed, Closed, or PPA Interest), the CBA Tool assigns the invoice a status of Reconciliation Complete, and runs a final audit check to ensure the final DTS invoice is in balance. Once the audit check is complete, the invoice status updates to Ready for Acknowledgement. Acknowledging the invoice places it on the official record and establishes an audit trail. You must acknowledge all invoices, even those that contain no certifiable transactions, for record-keeping purposes.

6.1 Acknowledge an Invoice

The **Open Invoices Summary** screen puts invoices that are fully resolved under **Awaiting Acknowledgement**. To acknowledge an invoice:

 On the Open Invoices Summary screen (Figure 6-1) select the Acknowledge link. The Awaiting Acknowledgement Invoice screen (Figure 6-2) opens. Note: If you are not quite ready to acknowledge the invoice, you can use the View link to review the Invoice Summary screen.

| De ANG | fense Travel System ew Era of Government Travel | n | | CBA Home Help for | Screen ID: 3100. this screen Logound |
|-------------------|--|--|--|-------------------|---|
| CBA Search | voices: Open | Transac | tions: Select | Complia | ance Report |
| | o | pen Invoices Su | ummary | | |
| | | | | | |
| | | Awaiting Certificati | on (0) | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Awaiting Certificati Days since PPA Start | ion (0) Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Awaiting Certificati Days since PPA Start No Certifiable Invoi | ion (0) Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Awaiting Certificati Days since PPA Start No Certifiable Invoi | ion (0) Invoice # ces ement (1) | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transaction Account # | Awaiting Certificati Days since PPA Start No Certifiable Invol Awaiting Acknowledge Days since PPA Start | invoice # ement (1) Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |

Figure 6-1: Open Invoice Summary Screen

| A New E | nse Travel Fra of Governm | System ent Travel | | CBA Home H | Screen D. 3152. elp for this screen Logou cilled Account |
|-----------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| CBA Search Invoi | ces: Select | זד 💟 | ansactions: Select | <u>c</u> | ompliance Report |
| - | | Awaiting Acknow | ledgement Invoic | e | |
| Invoice #: 10 36 | E | Acknowledge Invoice | Invoice Status Histor | v (| BA Transaction Account # 4614 71 |
| | | 1 1-7 | -7 1 of 7 | | |
| CBA Invoice # | 10 36 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 | Transaction Classification: | Matched Fee |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 167 | Traveler Name: | WES | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-7788 |
| Ticket #: | 8900619954680 | TANUM: | 1JQZEQ | Ticket Amt | \$22.00 |
| Approving Official | RO | NG Prompt Pay Start: | 05/20/2018 | Voucher #: | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 28 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Matched |



- 2. Select Acknowledge Invoice. DTS takes one of two actions:
 - If the invoice has no transactions to certify, DTS archives it. No further action is required. Skip steps 3 and beyond.
 - If the invoice has transactions that you need to certify for payment, DTS classifies the invoice as *Awaiting Certification* and displays a pop-up message that requires you to attest that the invoice is ready for certification.
- 3. Select **OK**. A pop-up message asks if you now want to **Certify** the acknowledged invoice. If your authorized role consists of only reconciling transactions, then you must select **Cancel** to return to the **Open Invoices Summary** screen without certifying the invoice.



Note: The CBA Tool does not distinguish between a CBA-S who only helps reconcile CBA transactions and one who may certify an invoice. It is up you to ensure that you only perform yours authorized actions.

4. Select **OK**. The **Awaiting Certification** screen (Figure 6-3) opens.

6.2 Certify an Invoice

DTS places acknowledged invoices in an Awaiting Certification status. Only transactions you certified as valid for payment appear on the certified invoice.

You may only apply the **Certify** stamp on an invoice if you are appointed in writing and designated to certify invoices.

To certify an invoice for payment:

- 1. Beginning on the **Open Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 6-3), select the **Certify** link next to the appropriate invoice. One of two results is possible:
 - If the invoice has a negative balance, see Section 6.3.
 - If the invoice has a positive balance, a pop-up appears. It asks you to attest that the invoice is legal, proper, and correct, and ready for payment.

| | A New Era of Government Travel | | n | | (| CBA Home Help for this screen Lo Centrally Billed Account | | |
|-------------------|--------------------------------|--------------|-------------------------|----------------|-------|--|--------------|-------|
| CBA Search | nvoices: Open | | ▼ Transa | ctions: Se | elect | Comp | liance Repor | 1 |
| | | Op | en Invoices S | Summar | У | | | |
| | | | Awaiting Certifica | <u>ion (1)</u> | | | | |
| CBA Account Label | CBA Transactio | on Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invo | ice # | Invoice Summary | Certify In | voice |
| DD CBA | 4614 | 171 | 30 | 00 | 195 | View | Certi | fy. |

Figure 6-3: Open Invoice Summary

- 2. Select **OK**. A digital signature pop-up screen opens.
- 3. Enter your CAC PIN. The **Certified Invoice** screen (Figure 6-4) opens and DTS sends the invoice to your finance system for payment.

| A New E | Ise Travel System Tra of Government Tra | tem avel | | CBA.Home He Centrally B | illed Account |
|---|--|---|--|---|--|
| CBA Search Invoid | ces: Select | ∨ Tr | ansactions: Select | ∨ ⊆ | ompliance Report |
| formation | | | | | |
| the Vendor Pay / reviewed on the Ir | Entitlement system nvoice Status Histo | All invoice stat ny display. | tus stamps and the | associated date | / time stamps car |
| huning a sh | | Cerulied | Invoice | | |
| Invoice #: 10 36 | | Invoice St | a invoice stus History | 1 | on Account 46142700000581 |
| Invoice #: 10 36 | | Invoice Su | d Invoice dus History d i of 4 | | on Account 46142700000561 |
| Invoice #: 10 38 CBA Invoice #: | x1111136 | Certified Invoice Su 1-4 CBA Transaction Account # | din Voice stus History di of 4 4614 71 | Transaction | on Account 46142700000581 Matched Debt |
| Invoice #: 10 36 CBA Invoice #: Original Invoice #: | x 36 00 67 | Certimec Invoice Su 1 - 4 CBA Transaction Account # Traveler Name: | 4614 71 Dillut | Transaction Classification Traveler SSN: | 46142700000581 Matched Debt XXX-XX-3987 |
| Invoice #: 10 38 CBA Invoice #: Original Invoice # Ticket #: | x 36 oC 67 <u>0017444049195</u> | Certified Invoice St 1 - 4 CBA Transaction Account #: Traveler Name: TANUM: | din Hatory dia 4614 71 Dia 1JP4SS | Transaction Classification Traveler SSN Ticket Amt | 46142700000581 Matched Debt XOOL-XX-3987 \$362.00 |
| Invoice #: 10 36 CBA Invoice #: Original Invoice #: Ticket #: Approving Official: | x0 36 0C 67 0017444049195 RC NG | CBA Transaction Account # Traveler Name: TANUM: Prompt Pay Start: | 4614 71 DI UU 1JP4SS 05/20/2018 | Transaction Classification: Traveler SSN: Ticket Amt Voucher #: | 46142700000581 Matched Debt XXX-XX-3987 \$362.00 |

Figure 6-4: Certified Invoice Screen

After you certify the invoice, it no longer appears on the **Open Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 6-1). If you want to see it again, you can use the **CBA Search** tool to open the **Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 5-3), then select the link next to **Invoice Status** to open the **Invoice Status History** screen (Figure 6-5).

The **Invoice Status History** screen provides a complete audit trail of the invoice from receipt to archiving. You should closely monitor the invoice history, and contact the TAC or your accounting system POC if you notice any anomalies in the invoice status (i.e., a certified invoice wasn't stamped **Paid**).

| A New Era of Government Travel | | CBA Home Help for this scree Centrally Billed Acc | en ID: 3250.1 en Logout |
|--|----------------------|--|--|
| CBA Search Invoices: Select | Transactions: Select | ▼ <u>Compliance Re</u> | <u>eport</u> |
| Invoice S | tatus History | | |
| CBA Invoice #: 00014 CBA Transaction Account #: 46142 | | Invoice Period Start: Invoice Period End: Start of Prompt Pay Act (PPA) Clock: | 06/04/2018 07/04/2018 07/04/2018 |
| Invoice Status | | Date Time | |
| Receipt from CCV: | | 07/04/2018 10:17 | |
| Auto Reconciled: | | 07/04/2018 14:59 | |
| Reconciliation Complete: | | 07/11/2018 12:47 | |
| Ready for Acknowledgement: | | 07/13/2018 23:14 | |
| Acknowledgement Completed and Awaiting Certification: | | 07/14/2018 09:39 | |
| Invoice Certified:LANDRY N MCHOLAN | | 07/14/2018 09:39 | |
| Sent to DEBX: | | 07/14/2018 11:31 | |
| DADS Rejected: | | 07/15/2018 08:23 | |
| Auto Reconciled: | | 07/25/2018 19:97 | |
| Reconciliation Complete: | | 07/24/2018 11:58 | |
| Ready for Acknowledgement: | | 07/24/2018 14:11 | |
| Acknowledgement Completed and Awaiting Certification: | | 07/24/2018 15:40 | |
| Invoice Certified:LANDRY N MCHOLAN | | 07/24/2018 15:40 | |
| Sent to DEBX: | | 07/25/2018 22:01 | |
| DEBX Positive Acknowledgement: | | 07/26/2018 09:44 | |
| DADS Paid: | | 07/27/2018 19:39 | |



6.3 Carried Over Invoices

During the certification process, the CBA Tool determines if there is a positive or negative balance due on the invoice. If the invoice contains a positive balance, it is paid and archived in the usual way.

However, if the invoice contains a negative balance (more credits than debits), the CBA Tool automatically locks the invoice and place it into a Carried Over status (Figure 6-6). Since the Vendor Pay system can't pay a negative balance, DTS will hold the invoice until the next billing cycle, when it will add the total to the next certified invoice.

| A New Era | e Travel System of Government Travel | c | CBA Home Help | Screen ID: 3 o for this screen L |
|-------------------------------|---|------------------------|-----------------|---------------------------------------|
| CBA Search Invoices | Select | Transactions: Select | Cor | npliance Report |
| | Ir | nvoice Summary | | |
| | | 1 - 1 of 1 | | |
| Invoice #: | 10 91 | Invoice Transactions; | Quantity | Amount |
| Invoice Created: | 07/10/2017 | Total: | 1 | \$(648.00) |
| Invoice Period End: | 07/10/2017 | Matched: | 1 | \$(648.00) |
| DTS Retrieved: | 07/10/2017 | Unmatched: | | |
| DTS Reconciled: | 10/15/2017 | Disputed: | | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 92 | Suspended: | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Start: | 07/12/2017 | Held: | | |
| Acknowledgement: | NA | Invoice Status: | Carried Over | |
| | | Invoice Certification: | NA | |
| | | 1 - 1 of 1 | | |
| | | | | |

Figure 6-6: Invoice Summary Screen (Carried Over)

6.4 Rejected Invoices

When an accounting system receives a certified invoice, it performs a format audit. If the invoice does not pass the audit, the Vendor Pay system may reject the invoice back to DTS. When that happens, DTS sends an email to the CBA-Ss assigned to the account to let them know about the reject and puts the rejected invoice in the **Rejected Invoices** folder on the **Open Invoice Summary** screen (Figure 6-7). An invoice is not editable while it is in a *Rejected* status.

| | De A Ne | fense Trave ew Era of Govern | el System Iment Travel | | 7 | С | CBA Home Help for the formation of the second secon | Account |
|-----------|-------------|---------------------------------|---------------------------|-------------------------|--------------|-----------|--|------------------------|
| <u>CB</u> | A Search Ir | voices: Open | | Transact | ions: S | elect | Complia | nce Report |
| | | | Op | oen Invoices Su | mmar | У | | |
| | | | | Awaiting Certification | on (0) | | | |
| CBA Acc | ount Label | CBA Transaction | n Account # | Days since PPA Start | invi | bice # | Invoice Summary | Certify Invoice |
| | | | | No Certifiable Invoid | es | | | |
| | | | A | waiting Acknowledge | ment (0) | | | |
| CBA Acc | ount Labei | CBA Transaction | n Account # | Days since PPA Start | lave | bice # | Invoice Summary | Acknowledge Invoice |
| | | | No li | nvoices Awaiting Ackno | wledgeme | ent | | |
| | | | | Unmatched Invoice: | <u>E (2)</u> | | | |
| CBA Acc | ount Label | CBA Transa | ction Account # | Days since PPA Start | | Invoice # | Invoice Summary | Transaction Summary |
| DD | CBA | 4614. | .43 | 14 | 10 | 76 | View | <u>View</u> |
| D4 | CBA | 4614 | 91 | 33 | 10 | 81 | View | <u>View</u> |
| | | | | Rejected Invoices | (2) | | | |
| CBA Acc | ount Label | CBA Transaction | n Account # | Days since PPA Start | Invi | bice # | Invoice Summary | Unmatch Invoice |
| D4 | CBA | 4614 | 91 | 27 | 10 | 46 | <u>View</u> | Unmatch |
| DA | CBA | 4614 | 91 | 42 | 10 | 56 | View | Unmatch |

Figure 6-7: Open Invoice Summary Screen (Rejected Invoices)

To remove an invoice from the **Rejected Invoices** folder, select **Unmatch** next to the rejected invoice. DTS changes the invoice status to *Unmatched* and moves it to the **Unmatched Invoices** folder. From there, you can work it normally, and eventually re-certify it.

6.5 Original CCV and Interim Invoices

The two primary invoice types (Figure 6-8) in DTS are original CCV invoices and interim invoices.

| | Invoice S | Summary | | |
|-------------------------------|------------|------------------------|-------------------|-------------------------|
| | 1 - 7 | of 7 | | |
| Invoice #: | 10(52 | Invoice Transactions: | Quantity | Amount |
| Invoice Created: | 06/01/2018 | Total: | 19 | \$11,925.41 |
| Invoice Period End: | 06/01/2018 | Matched: | 19 | \$11,925.41 |
| DTS Retrieved: | 06/01/2018 | Unmatched: | | |
| DTS Reconciled: | 06/08/2018 | Disputed: | | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 41 | Suspended: | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Start: | 06/02/2018 | Held: | | |
| Acknowledgement: | NA | Invoice Status: | Archive Accepted | |
| | | Invoice Certification: | 06/17/2018 | |
| Invoice # | 00 61 | Invoice Transactions: | Quantity | Amount |
| Invoice #. | 06/02/2019 | Tatal: | Quantity 120 | AITIOUTIL ¢E0.07E.02 |
| Invoice Created. | 06/02/2018 | Total. | 139 | 00,070.00 000,075.00 |
| DTS Detrieved: | 06/02/2018 | Matched. | 139 | 300,070.00 |
| DTS Retileved. | 06/02/2018 | Dissuted. | | |
| DTS Reconciled. | 06/02/2018 | Disputed. | | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614; 41 | Suspended: | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Start: | 06/02/2018 | Held: | | |
| Acknowledgement: | NA | Invoice Status: | Archive Submitted | |
| | | Invoice Certification: | 06/08/2018 | |

Figure 6-8: The Two Invoice Types

- **Original CCV Invoice**: The CCV sends an original CCV invoice every month. DTS displays the invoice number as a link (blue and underlined). Select the link to see details about the invoice. Table 5-2 shows information available in the invoice.
- Interim Invoice: An interim invoice is a partial invoice that includes *Held* transactions you removed from an original CCV invoice, but are now available for processing. Interim invoice numbers always start with an "I". DTS does not display them as links. To view the invoice history, select the link next to Invoice Status. The Invoice Status History screen (Figure 6-5) opens. See Section 6.2 for more information about the Invoice Status History screen.

6.6 Invoice Statuses

Table 6-1 provides a complete list of available invoice statuses.

| Table 6-1: Invoice Statuse |
|----------------------------|
|----------------------------|

| INVOICE STATUSES | | | | | |
|---------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| INVOICE STATUS | DESCRIPTION | | | | |
| Received from CCV | DTS received the invoice from the CCV and is creating the DTS invoice. | | | | |
| Auto Reconciled | DTS is reconciling the transactions on the CCV invoice against DTS travel documents. | | | | |
| Reconciliation Complete | All transactions on the current invoice are <i>Matched, Suspended,</i> Held, Disputed, or Closed) | | | | |
| Ready for Acknowledgement | You can now acknowledge the invoice. | | | | |
| Ready for Certification | You can now certify the invoice. | | | | |
| Invoice Certified | You have certified the invoice for payment. | | | | |
| Sent to GEX | DTS sent the invoice to the accounting system for payment. | | | | |

| DADS Paid | The accounting system has sent payment the CCV. |
|---------------------------|---|
| Archive Submitted | DTS has sent the invoice to DMDC for permanent storage. |
| Archive Accepted | DMDC has received and accepted the invoice for permanent storage. |
| GEX Translation Failure | Generic response sent by the Global Exchange (GEX) indicating a transmission failure to or from the accounting system. |
| DADS Rejected | The accounting system has rejected an invoice sent for payment. |
| Archive Rejected | DMDC has rejected an invoice sent for permanent storage. |
| Archive Rejection Failure | DMDC has rejected an invoice sent for permanent storage due to a GEX error. |
| Locked | All transactions on the invoice are <i>Matched</i> and it has a negative balance. |
| Carried Over | The invoice has a negative balance, so DTS will hold it and combine it with the next invoice that has a positive balance. |

Chapter 7:Credit Transactions

Several different types of credit transactions can appear on a CCV. They are:

- Suspended Transactions
- Unmatched Refunds (Credits)
- Consolidated Credits
 - Wash Debits and Wash Credits
 - Netted Debit transactions
- Advance Credits and Previously Applied Credits

7.1 Suspended Transactions

A *Suspended* transaction occurs when a credit appears on an invoice before the associated debit. Because the Government can't accept credit for something it has not yet paid for, DTS automatically places the transaction in a Suspended status during auto-reconciliation and removes it from the invoice, so you can process the remaining transactions without delay.

When the original debit is paid, DTS automatically releases the Suspended transaction, places it on the current DTS invoice, and updates the transaction status to Unmatched Refund, which you must reconcile manually.

The classifications that can become *Suspended* transactions appear in Figure 7-1.

| Pending Fee Credit | The credit transaction is for a TMC Fee refund. |
|-----------------------|--|
| Pending Credit | • The credit transaction is associated with a DTS trip cancellation. |
| Pending Refund | • The credit transaction is part of a consolidated transaction. |

You can view the details of *Suspended* transactions and update the transaction status to *Held, Disputed,* or *Unmatched,* if necessary.

Follow the below steps to view and update a *Suspended* transaction:

1. Use the **Transactions** tool at the top of the screen to search for **Suspended** transactions. The **Suspended Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 7-2) opens.

| A New Era of Government Travel | | | | CBA Home He | Screen ID: 3126.1 elp for this screen Logout illed Account | | |
|--------------------------------|----------------------|--|-------------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|--|--|
| CBA Search Invoi | ces: Select | v Ti | ransactions: Susper | ided 🔻 🖸 | mpliance Report | | |
| Suspended Transaction Summary | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: | 4 40 44 00 04 | Refresh | Summary | C | BA Transaction Account #: | | |
| | <u>1-10_11-20_21</u> | <u>1-30_31-40_41-50_51-6</u> 1 - 10 | 0 61-70 71-80 81-90 91- 0 of 517 | <u>100 >> _>> </u> | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10 20 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614. 71 | Transaction Classification: | Pending Refund | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00(13 | Traveler Name: | | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-5678 | | |
| Ticket #: | 0377715213619 | TANUM: | 0X0K40 | Ticket Amt: | \$355.20 | | |
| Approving Official: | | Prompt Pay Start: | 11/18/2018 | Voucher #: | 215120 | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 31 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Suspended | | |

Figure 7-2: Suspended Transaction Summary Screen

2. Select the **Ticket #**. The **Suspended Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 7-3) opens.

| | Defense T A New Era of G | ravel System | | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Billed Account |
|--|---|--|--------------------------------|--|--|
| CBA Sea | arch Invoices: <mark>S</mark> | elect | Transactions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | Suspended | Transaction | Detail | |
| Invoice #: 10 | 20 | R | ecord 1 of 517 | CBA Transactio | n Account #: 4614: 71 |
| Transaction Date Prompt Pay Start Original Invoice # | e: 11/02/2018 t: 11/18/2018 #: 00(13 | Voucher #: Days since PP Approving Offic | 215120 A Start: 13 cial: | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 74792629316246700343149 355.2 |
| LOA: 03 | | 3 | 31^ ^^^ | | |
| Traveler Name: | | | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-5678 |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | M Ti | cket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| CCV > | | 03777 | 15213619 | \$355.20 | |
| DTS > | <u>0X0K40</u> | 0_ EJE | XLR-CP | | |
| | | | | | |
| | Transaction Status: | Unmatched Re | marks: | | Save |
| Tran | saction Classification: | Pending Refund | | | 11 |
| | Reason for Pending: | The document has been Trip Car | icelled | | |
| Reas | son Unable to Amend: | Suspended Transaction | | | |
| Date Amendmen | nt Initiated: NA | Date Ame | ndment Approved: N/ | A AI | mendment Approving Official: NA |
| | | | | | Next > |

Figure 7-3: Suspended Transaction Detail Screen

3. Select **Unmatched** as the **Transaction Status** to update the item. If there is no update needed, just view the transaction and skip to step 5.

Note: You can't change *Pending Refund* transactions from *Suspended* to *Unmatched* if either of the below statements is true:

- There is no open invoice under the same CBA number.
- There is no payment for the associated debit transaction.

- 4. Enter comments in the Remarks field.
- 5. Select Save.

7.2 Unmatched Refunds

After a debit transaction pays, if a credit against that transaction appears on a later invoice, DTS classifies the transaction as *Unmatched Refund* (Figure 7-4).

| voice #: | | | Refresh | Summary | | C | BA Transaction Account |
|-----------------------|--------|---------|-------------------------------|----------------------|-----|--------------------------------|------------------------|
| | | | 1 1-2 | - <u>2</u> 2 of 2 | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | oc | 52 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 | 77 | Transaction Classification: | Matched Debit |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 | 52 | Traveler Name: | KE | H.C | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-7322 |
| Ticket #: | 001753 | 4006388 | TANUM: | 1NIFVZ | | Ticket Amt: | \$682.20 |
| Approving Official: | м | PY | Prompt Pay Start: | 01/28/2018 | | Voucher #: | 112532 |
| Days since PPA Start | 64 | | AOP Date: | | | Transaction Status: | Matched |
| | | | | | | | Group Detail |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10 | 96 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 | 77 | Transaction Classification: | Unmatched Refund |
| Original Invoice #: | 0(| 53 | Traveler Name: | KE | H.C | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-7322 |
| Ticket#: | 001753 | 4006388 | TANUM: | 1NIFVZ | | Ticket Amt: | \$341.10 |
| Approving Official: | MIC | PY | Prompt Pay Start: | 02/28/2018 | | Voucher #: | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 58 | | AOP Date: | | | Transaction Status: | Unmatched |
| | | | | | | | Group Detail |
| | | | <u>1</u> -2 | 2 of 2 | | | |

Figure 7-4: Example of Unmatched Refund

Note: For comparison, the voucher number on the **Matched Debit** transaction proves that the corresponding debit for this transaction was paid.

To match an **Unmatched Refund**, you must reduce the ticket cost in the travel document to reflect the net amount of the debit and credit transactions. **Example**: A ticket cost \$100, but the traveler later received a full refund, so the net ticket cost was \$0.00. If the traveler had instead received a partial refund of \$25, the net ticket cost would have been \$75. That cost (\$0 or \$75) is the amount that must display in the travel document.

To amend the travel document to reflect the net value of the ticket, first update the status of the **Unmatched Refund**, then follow the steps listed in section 5.2.1.1.

After the AO approves the amendment and DTS receives a **POS ACK** or **PAID** stamp from the accounting system, the CBA Tool automatically classifies the transaction as a **Matched Refund**.

Note: Check with your Component CBA DTA on the use of the *Initiate Amendment* feature to resolve *Unmatched Refunds*, as they may have a manual work-around in place.

7.3 Consolidated Transactions

If more than one transaction is associated with the same ticket number on the same invoice, the CBA Tool groups them together and refers to them as consolidated transactions. The two kinds of consolidated transactions, netted debits and wash credits/wash debits, see the explanation below.

7.3.1 Netted Debits

When a debit and a credit appear on the same CCV invoice for the same ticket number and the total amount does not equal \$0.00, DTS consolidates them into a single *Netted Debit* (Figure 7-5).

| A New E | nse Travel Sy Tra of Government T | stem Travel | | CBA Home He Centrally B | Screen ID: 3120. Ip for this screen Logour illed Account |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------------|-------------------------------|---------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| <u>CBA Search</u> Invoid | ces: Select | Т | ransactions: Select | | ompliance Report |
| 2 | | Transactio | n Summary | | |
| Invoice #: | | Refresh | Summary | C | BA Transaction Account #: |
| | | <u>1</u> 1-1 | <u>-1</u> I of 1 | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 00 19 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 91 | Transaction Classification: | Netted Debit |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 19 | Traveler Name: | AR ISE | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-6504R |
| Ticket #. | 5268701578106 | TANUM: | | Ticket Amt: | \$232.60 |
| Approving Official: | JOI RD | Prompt Pay Start: | 04/04/2018 | Voucher #: | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 23 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Netted Debit Group Detail |
| | | <u>1</u> 1-1 | <u>-1</u> I of 1 | | |

Figure 7-5: Example of Netted Debit

The CBA Tool locks the debit while you process the associated credit. To match it, amend the travel document to reflect the net value of the ticket by following the steps listed in section 5.2.1.1.

After the AO approves the amendment and DTS receives a **POS ACK** or **PAID** stamp from the accounting system, the CBA Tool automatically classifies both credit and debit transactions as *Match*. Finally, the CBA Tool consolidates them back into a single transaction during certification.

Note: A common error is to match the full, original debit amount, before updating the travel document to reflect the net value of the ticket. If this happens, you must:

- 1. *Unmatch* the transaction.
- 2. Amend the travel document as described above.
- 3. Re-reconcile the credit. The CBA Tool matches the debit and credit as a *Netted Debit* and locks the debit.
- 4. Place the credit in a *Held* status to unlock it. If this causes the CBA Tool to place the debit and credit transactions on different invoices, you can no longer match them as a netted transaction. Instead, you must match and pay the debit transaction, and process the credit transaction after the debit is paid.

5. Select the **Group Detail** link (Figure 7-5), to see all the transactions that make up the consolidated transaction (Figure 7-6).

| | Consolidated Transaction | | | | | | | | | |
|--|------------------------------|---------------------|-------------------|-----------|---------------|---------|----------------|--------------|------------|--|
| CBA Transaction Account #. 4614: 41 TANUM: 25RYPJ Ticket #. 0017156743639/40 Net Amount: \$231.90 | | | | | | | nt: \$231.90 | | | |
| The cons | olidated trar | nsaction is compris | ed of the followi | ng detail | transactions: | | | | | |
| Inve | oice # | Refere | ence # | Туре | CCV Ticket # | Status | Classification | Trans Amount | Trans Date | |
| 00(| 63 | 244310681723 | 44900740283 | Dr | 0017156743639 | Matched | Matched Refund | \$462.30 | 06/20/2018 | |
| 00(|)63 | 744310682023 | 44700029100 | Cr | 0017156743639 | Matched | Matched Debit | \$230.40 | 07/18/2018 | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Close Window Print This Page | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | |



7.3.2 Wash Debits and Wash Credits

When a debit and a credit appear on the same CCV invoice for the same ticket number and the total amount equals \$0.00, DTS classifies them as a Wash Debit and Wash Credit. Since the credit refund cancels out the debit, you can acknowledge the transactions, but not certify them, as DTS will not send them to the Vendor Pay system.

For transactions to match as a *Wash Debit* and *Wash Credit* (Figure 7-7), all these statements must be true:

- The debit and credit transactions match a DTS document.
- The travel document reflects the correct net value of the transactions (\$0.00).
- The corresponding DTS ticket was cancelled.
- The debit and the refund were on the same invoice for the same CBA ticket.
- The debit has not been previously matched or paid.

| | | Transaction | n Summary | | | | | | |
|-----------------------|---|-------------------------------|------------|--------------------------------|--------------|--|--|--|--|
| Invoice #: | roice #: Refresh Summary CBA Transaction Acco | | | | | | | | |
| | | <u>1</u> 1 - 2 | 2 of 2 | | | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 00 07 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 91 | Transaction Classification: | Wash Debit | | | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00(07 | Traveler Name: | WI LY | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-4539r | | | | |
| Ticket #: | 0067335668466 | TANUM: | 1J86BR | Ticket Amt: | \$331.00 | | | | |
| Approving Official: | GE .EZ | Prompt Pay Start: | 04/05/2018 | Voucher #: | 98975 | | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 38 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Wash Debit | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 00 07 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 .91 | Transaction Classification: | Wash Credit | | | | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 07 | Traveler Name: | W LY | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-4539r | | | | |
| Ticket #: | 0067335668466 | TANUM: | 1J86BR | Ticket Amt: | \$331.00 | | | | |
| Approving Official: | GE EZ | Prompt Pay Start: | 04/05/2018 | Voucher #: | 98975 | | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 38 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Wash Credit | | | | |

Figure 7-7: Examples of Wash Debit and Wash Credit

DTS posts *Wash Debits* and *Wash Credits* for tracking purposes only. The system immediately marks both transactions *Matched*.

If the TMC or the traveler removed the refunded ticket from DTS, the CBA Tool can't reconcile the transactions as *Wash* transactions. In such cases, after ensuring the ticket cost is no longer obligated, you should manually *Dispute* and *Close* both the applicable debit and credit transactions.

7.4 Advanced Credits and Previously Applied Credits

Advanced Credit and Previously Applied Credit statuses (Figure 7-8) identify credit and debit transactions for the same ticket number, but appear on different invoices.

If a CBA invoice includes a debit transaction that corresponds to a travel document or ticket number the traveler or TMC cancelled in DTS, but does not include the associated refund credit, the CBA Tool classifies the debit as an Advance Credit. You can certify the invoice, but the credit remains unpaid.

When the associated credit appears on a later invoice, the CBA Tool classifies it as a Previously Applied Credit and does not deduct the credit from the certified invoice.

Note: Because restricted fares are available in DTS, be very careful when matching an *Advanced Credit*. Some restricted fares only allow a partial (or no) refund when cancelled. Always verify that a refund is due before you apply the *Advanced Credit* status. If you certify an invoice with an Advanced Credit transaction, you can't undo it. Your site must pay the transaction manually through the Vendor Pay system. A better option is to hold the debit that matches as an *Advanced Credit* and when the corresponding credit arrives, then *Dispute* and *Close* both as a *Wash Credit* and *Wash Debit*.

| | | Transactio | n Summary | | |
|-----------------------|---------------|-------------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Invoice #: | | Refresh | Summary | ci | BA Transaction Account # |
| | | <u>1</u> 1 - 2 | - <u>2</u> 2 of 2 | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 00 06 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 02 | Transaction Classification: | Advanced Credit |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 06 | Traveler Name: | ZA AN | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-8572 |
| Ticket #: | 0377132497018 | TANUM: | 1CVHL6 | Ticket Amt: | \$641.60 |
| Approving Official: | | Prompt Pay Start: | 10/09/2018 | Voucher #: | 35294 |
| Days since PPA Start: | 42 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Matched |
| CBA Invoice #: | 00 07 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 02 | Transaction Classification: | Previously Applied Cred |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 07 | Traveler Name: | ZA AN | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-8572 |
| Ticket #: | 0377132497018 | TANUM: | 1CVHL6 | Ticket Amt: | \$641.60 |
| Approving Official: | | Prompt Pay Start: | 11/03/2018 | Voucher #: | 48327 |
| Days since PPA Start: | 26 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Matched |

Figure 7-8: Examples of Advanced Credit and Previously Applied Credit

7.4.1 Manual Advanced Credits and Manual Previously Applied Credits

When an Advanced Credit/Previously Applied Credit situation occurs, but the CBA Tool does not automatically apply the appropriate statuses, you can apply them manually. In this case, the statuses are Manual Advanced Credit and Manual Previously Applied Credit (Figure 7-9).

When you apply the *Manual Advance Credit* status, the DTS sends a reduced payment to the CCV. Later, when the credit appears on a CBA invoice, you must apply the *Manual Previous Applied Credit* status to indicate that the credit appeared on a previous invoice. DTS will not deduct the credit amount from the payment to the CCV.

| | | Transactio | n Summary | | |
|-----------------------|---------------|-------------------------------|----------------------|--------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Invoice #: | | Refresh | Summary | CE | 3A Transaction Account # |
| | | <u>1</u> 1 - 2 | - <u>2</u> 2 of 2 | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10 16 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614. 99 | Transaction Classification: | Manual Advanced Credit |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 26 | Traveler Name: | WA PH | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-9365 |
| Ticket #: | 0377946432797 | TANUM: | 12RE2L | Ticket Amt: | \$529.80 |
| Approving Official: | GA ER | Prompt Pay Start: | 01/12/2018 | Voucher #: | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 66 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Matched |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10 39 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 99 | Transaction Classification: | Manual Prev Appl Credit |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 27 | Traveler Name: | WA _PH | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-9365 |
| Ticket #: | 0377946432797 | TANUM: | 12RE2L | Ticket Amt: | \$529.80 |
| Approving Official: | GA SER | Prompt Pay Start: | 02/12/2018 | Voucher #: | 253558 |
| Days since PPA Start: | 22 | AOP Date: | | Transaction Status: | Matched |

Figure 7-9: Examples of Manual Adv. Credit and Manual Prev. App. Credit

7.4.2 Warnings About Advanced Credits and Manual Advanced Credits

- Be very careful to double-check any transaction the CBA Tool designates as an Advance Credit or Manual Advance Credit before you acknowledge the invoice. Always confirm that a full refund is due before acknowledging an Advance Credit or Manual Advance Credit transaction. You can check pending refunds through CitiManager[®] by reviewing the unbilled transactions on the CBA transaction account number.
- 2. In some instances, (e.g., traveler or TMC errors, restricted fare selection, payment in foreign currency), the CBA Tool may incorrectly assign a Transaction Classification of Advance Credit. If that happens in an Unmatched invoice, you cannot undo it. You must process it manually through the Vendor Pay system.
- 3. If DTS correctly assigns a **Transaction Classification** of *Advance Credit* transaction on an *Unmatched* invoice, but a payment is due to the CCV, here's how handle it:
 - You assign a Transaction Status of Unmatched.
 - Someone removes the ticket from the current travel document.
 - The traveler or someone authorized to act for the traveler creates a new travel authorization for 12 hours or less, using the same departure date and time as the original travel document.
 - The AO approves the new travel document.
 - You correctly match the transaction using the new TANUM.
- 4. Some services do not allow the use of *Advanced Credits* in the CBA Tool. Check with your CBA DTA for guidance.

7.5 Unmatched Refunds – Airline Credits

When a traveler makes a ticket change at the airline counter, the ticket number of the credit transaction on the CCV invoice will not match the ticket number on the original debit. Typically, the CBA Tool classifies these transactions as Unmatched Refunds during the auto-reconciliation process.

To match such transactions, you must:

- 1. Identify the travel document associated with the trip.
- 2. On the Transaction Summary Screen (Figure 5-7).
 - Enter the document's TANUM in the **Reconcile by TANUM** field.
 - Enter the ticket number to the matching debit in the **Ticket #** field.

3. Select Initiate Amendment.

This process groups the two transactions together, allowing the CBA Tool to treat the transaction as an *Unmatched Refund*.

7.6 Credits Not Received

To ensure that TMCs are issuing refunds in a timely fashion, you should routinely check the **Credits Not Received Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 7-10). This screen displays *Advanced Credit* transactions for which no corresponding *Previously Applied Credit* appears on a CCV invoice. You should research all transactions identified by this query by contacting the TMC to confirm that they will issue the refund.

To view the **Credits Not Received Transaction Summary** screen, select **Credits Not Received** from the **Transactions** drop-down menu at the top of the screen.

| Defense Travel System | | | | | | ome H | Screen ID lelp for this screen | : 3145.1 Logout |
|-------------------------|--|-------------------------------------|------------------------|-------------|------------|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|--------------------|
| A New E | A New Era of Government Travel | | | | Cent | rally B | Silled Accou | nt |
| <u>CBA Search</u> Invoi | ces: Select | v Tr | ansactions: | Credits | Not Receiv | ed 🔻 🖸 | ompliance Repor | t |
| | Credits Not Received Transaction Summary | | | | | | | |
| Invoice #: | | Refresh | Summary | | | (| CBA Transaction Acc | ount #: |
| | | <u>1-10_11-20_21-30_3</u> 1 - 10 | 31-40 41-50 5 of 55 | <u>1-55</u> | | | | |
| CBA Invoice #: | 10 19 | CBA Transaction Account #: | 46142 | 71 | T Cla | ransaction ssification: | Advanced Credit | |
| Original Invoice #: | 00 13 | Traveler Name: | AR | .MY | Tra | veler SSN | XXX-XX-5678 | |
| Ticket #: | 0377715213619 | TANUM: | 0X0K40 | | | Ficket Amt | \$355.20 | |
| Approving Official: | | Prompt Pay Start: | 11/18/2018 | | | Voucher # | 220642 | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 32 | AOP Date: | | | Transact | ion Status | Matched | |

Figure 7-10: Credits Not Received Transaction Summary Screen

Chapter 8: CBA DTA

A CBA DTA is an individual normally located at the Component level. To serve as a CBA DTA, you must have permission level 7 and have CBA DTA access granted by the CBA Administrator.

As a CBA DTA, you manage CBA accounts for your Component and grant CBA-Ss access to the CBA Tool.

Note: For this chapter, unless stated otherwise, "you" are the CBA DTA.

8.1 Access the CBA DTA Module

To access the CBA Tool, log into DTS. From the **DTS Dashboard**, select **Administration** > **CBA Tool** (Figure 8-1). An unnamed screen (Figure 8-2) opens, allowing you to select your CBA role for this session. Select **DTA Travel Administrator**. The **Search** screen (Figure 8-3) opens.

| Home | Trips 🗸 | Travel Tools 🗸 | Message Center | Administration 🔨 |
|----------------------|--------------------|----------------|--------------------|----------------------|
| \$≡ Central (CBA) | ly Billed Accounts | Admi | inistration | Reports |
| CBA Tool 🗹 | | Budget Tool | Z | Report Scheduler 🗹 |
| | | DTA Maintena | ance Tool 🗹 | Debt Management |
| | | Self Registrat | ion Administration | Debt Management Tool |
| - | | Delegate Auth | nority | |
| | | Document Ur | nlock Tool | |

Figure 8-1: DTS Dashboard (Administration Menu)

| A New Era of Government Travel | | | Screen ID: 3000.1 <u>CBA Home</u> Help for this screen Logout Centrally Billed Account |
|--------------------------------|------------------|------------------|--|
| <u>TO-Transpo</u> | ortation Officer | DTA-Travel Admin | istrator |
| | | | |
| | TO | DTA | |
| | Officer | Administrator | |

Figure 8-2: CBA Role Selection Screen

8.2 CBA Management

The CBA Tool's **DTA Travel Administrator** module lets you manage and maintain CBA accounts. At the top of every screen in the module is a bar that contains the following options (Figure 8-3):

- Search CBA Account: From here, you can review and update the details of all your accessible CBAs. For example, you can deactivate or delete an account, assign or remove CBA-Ss, and much more. See Sections 8.2.1- 8.2.3.
- Add CBA Account: Use this option to create a brand new CBA. See Section 8.2.4.

• Set Default By Account and Set Default by Org: These are two methods of assigning a default CBA to an organization. See Section 8.2.5.

8.2.1 Search for a CBA

To find one or more CBAs:

 On the Search screen (Figure 8-3), enter search criteria to limit your results, or leave all fields empty for the widest possible search. Note: You can use an asterisk (*) as a wild card in any field. Example: Enter *34 in the Search For CBA Transaction Account # field to limit your results to accounts that end in "34".

| Defense Travel System | Screen ID: 3300.1 CBA Home Help for this screen Logout | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| A New Era of Government Travel | Centrally Billed Account | | | | | | |
| Search CBA Account Add CBA Acco | ount Set Default by Account Set Default by Org | | | | | | |
| Search | | | | | | | |
| Note: you may use an asterish | : (*) as a wild card in your search, e.g. 4245* | | | | | | |
| Search For CBA Transaction Account | #. (16) | | | | | | |
| CBA Central Account #: | (16) | | | | | | |
| Vendor Pay Routing #: | (6) | | | | | | |
| Account Label: | (15) | | | | | | |
| Transportation Officer (Last Name): | (25) | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| | Search | | | | | | |

Figure 8-3: CBA Account Search Screen

2. Select **Search.** The **CBA Account List** screen (Figure 8-4) opens. It lists all CBAs that meet your search criteria.

| A New Era of Government Travel | | | | | <u>CBA Hom</u> | Help for this: | screen Logout |
|--------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------|----------------|-----------|--------------------|------------------|-----------------|
| Searc | h CBA Account Add | CBA Account | Set Default by | Account | <u>Set Defau</u> | <u>lt by Org</u> | |
| | | CBA Ac | count List | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |
| CBA Transaction Account # | CBA Central Account # | Account Label | Current Status | Vendor Pa | <u>y Routing #</u> | Expiration Date | Reconcilable |
| 0000000111111111 | 0000000111111111 | Navy | Active | 000 | 0000 | 12/31/2020 | Yes |
| | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | | |

Figure 8-4: CBA Account List Screen

Note: Every CBA has an expiration date. You can use the **CBA Account List** screen to track expiration dates. When a CBA is within 30 days of expiring, the expiration date displays in blue and for an expired CBA appears in red. Alternatively, you can run a **CBA List Report** in the **DTA Maintenance Tool, Organization's** module to identify CBAs with pending expiration dates.

When a CBA is nearing expiration, coordinate with your APC to request a new card. When the APC receives the new card and verifies receipt*, you can update the expiration date using the steps in Section 8.2.2.

*If the APC fails to verify receipt, the CCV will decline payment even if you have updated the expiration date in DTS.

8.2.2 Edit a CBA

Use the edit function to perform any of the following actions:

- Correct incorrect account details (e.g., account number, account label)
- Change the expiration date
- Deactivate the account
- Add or remove DTS organizations from the account
- Add or remove CBA-Ss from the account
- Delete the account

To edit a CBA:

1. From the CBA Account List screen (Figure 8-4) select an account number link in the CBA Transaction Account # column. The Edit CBA Account screen (Figure 8-5) opens.

| Defense A New Era of | Government Travel | Screen ID: 3302. CBA Home Help for this screen Logou Centrally Billed Account |
|--|---|---|
| Search C | 3A Account Add CBA Account Set Default by Account | <u>Set Default by Org</u> |
| | Edit CBA Account | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: CBA Central Account #: Expiration Date: Vendor Pay Routing #: Account Label: Agency: | 0000000111111111 (16) 0000000111111111 (16) 12/31/2020 (MM/DD/YYYY) 000000 (6) Navy | • |
| Charge Card Vendor: Account Created: Current Account Status: | Citi 02/15/2006 Active V | |
| Organization(s): | DTMOCSD460FM DTMOCSDOPS DTMOCSDTRAINING Set CBA Transaction Account as Default for all Organizations | EditList |
| Transportation Officer(s): | Footland, Chris XXX-XX-5455 West, Helen XXX-XX-9740 | Edit List |
| Reconcilable on CBA Transaction #: Recon Flag Set: | Yes Helen D West, 07/16/2018 | |
| | Save Changes Delete Cancel | |

Figure 8-5: Edit CBA Account Screen

- 2. Update the information that requires changing. You may change the:
 - CBA Transaction Account #
 - CBA Central Account #

- Expiration Date
- Vendor Pay Routing #
- Account Label (See Section 8.2.4.1)
- Agency
- **Current Account Status** Use this option to deactivate (aka, inactivate) an account. Once deactivated, travelers can no longer select the CBA in DTS, but DTS will reconcile transactions charged against the account before deactivation. DTS will delete deactivated accounts after 15 months of inactivity. Deactivating an account is not the same as cancelling one, which occurs through the CCV.
- **Organization(s)** Select **Edit List** and follow the instructions in Section 8.2.4 to add or remove organizations from the account.
- **Transportation Officer(s)** Select **Edit List** and follow the instructions in Section 8.2.4. to add or remove CBA-Ss from the account.
- **Reconcilable on CBA Transaction #** Select **Yes** if the CBA-S will use the DTS CBA Tool to reconcile the account or **No** if they will use the traditional process.
- 3. Select Save Changes.

8.2.3 Delete a CBA

You should only delete erroneously entered accounts, which no invoices processed against them. If the account information is correct and the account is active, you should deactivate (see Section 8.2.2), not delete, the account.

To delete an account:

 Select Delete on the Edit CBA Account screen (Figure 8-5). The Delete CBA Account screen opens (Figure 8-13).

| | Delete CBA Account | | | | |
|--|---|----------|--|--|--|
| CBA Transaction Account #: CBA Central Account #: | 000000011111111 000000011111111 | | | | |
| This account should only be d rather than deleting. | eleted if entered erroneously. If the account information is valid, but the account is no longer active, change the account status to | inactive | | | |
| Reason for the deletion: | | (400) | | | |
| Continue | | | | | |

Figure 8-6: Delete CBA Account Screen

- 2. Enter a **Reason for the deletion** in the text box.
- 3. Select Continue.

8.2.4 Add a New (i.e., Create a) CBA

As a CBA DTA, you can add two kinds of CBAs into DTS:

- Accounts that begin with "461426" are traditional accounts that must be reconciled manually outside DTS.
- Accounts that begin with "461427" are DTS accounts that are reconciled through the DTS CBA Tool.

The process for adding a new CBA in DTS starts with someone in the organization completing a <u>CBA Load Sheet</u> and giving it to you. To obtain a blank copy, see the DTMO website

https://travel.dod.mil/Portals/119/Documents/GTCC/CBA_Account_Load_Worksheet.pdf

When you receive the load sheet:

- 1. Log into DTS and open the CBA Tool's **DTA Travel Administrator** module. The **Search** screen (Figure 8-3) opens.
- Select Add New CBA Account at the top of the screen. The Add New CBA Account screen (Figure 8-7) opens.

| Defense 1 A New Era of G | ravel System overnment Travel | Screen ID: 3301. <u>CBA Home</u> Help for this screen Logou Centrally Billed Account |
|------------------------------------|--|---|
| Search CE | A Account Add CBA Account Set Default by Account | t <u>Set Default by Org</u> |
| | Add New CBA Account | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | (16) | |
| CBA Central Account #: | (16) | |
| Expiration Date : | (MM/DD/YYYY) | |
| Vendor Pay Routing #: | (6) | |
| Account Label: | | |
| Agency: | Allied Command, Atlantic | ¥ |
| Charge Card Vendor: | Bank of America | |
| Organization(s): | No Organizations Found Set CBA Transaction Account as Default for all Organizations | Add To List |
| Transportation Officer(s): | No TO Has Been Selected | Add To List |
| Reconcilable on CBA Transaction #: | No v | |
| | Save New Account Cancel | |

Figure 8-7: Add New CBA Account Screen

- 3. Enter information from the load sheet to complete the:
 - **CBA Transaction Account #** The CCV provides this number. It is always higher than the **CBA Central Account #**. It is the number that DTS displays to travelers and the TMC for ticketing purposes.
 - **CBA Central Account #** The CCV provides this number. It is always lower than the **CBA Transaction Account #**. All monthly charges and DTS CBA invoices roll up to this number.
 - Expiration Date

- Vendor Pay Routing # Manually reconciled accounts (461426 accounts) are always N/A. For DTS CBA accounts (461427 accounts), this is the 6-digit routing number or DoD Activity Address Code (DODAAC) assigned to the Vendor Pay system that processes your invoices for payment.
- Account Label See Section 8.2.4.1 for details about the account label.
- The **Agency** that is responsible for the CBA.
- The Charge Card Vendor always Citi.
- 4. To select which **Organization(s)** should have access to this CBA, select **Add to List**. The **Add/Edit Organization** screen opens (Figure 8-8).
 - Organizations available for selection appear in the left column.
 - Organizations you have selected appear in the right column.

| Defense Travel Syste A New Era of Government Trave | m | Screen ID: 3301.2 <u>CBA Home</u> Help.for.this.screen Logout Centrally Billed Account |
|---|---|---|
| Search CBA Account Add | CBA Account Set Default by A | Account Set Default by Org |
| 1 | Add / Edit Organizatio | n |
| Note: Holdin | ng Ctrl while selecting will allow multip | le selections |
| | CBA Transaction Account #: | |
| Choose an Organization | Add / Remove | Selected Organization(s) |
| Find: | < Remove Add > | No Organizations Found |
| | Continue Cancel | |

Figure 8-8: Add/Edit Organization Screen

- If you have access to many organizations, type the organization name in the **Find** field, to locate the one you need.
- Move organizations between columns until the ones that should have access to this CBA appear in the right column. Your two options are:
 - Select an organization in the left column and select **Add** to move it to the right column.
 - \circ Select an organization in the right column and select Remove to move it to the left column.

- Select **Continue**. The **Add New CBA Account** screen (Figure 8-7) displays with all selected organizations in the **Organization(s)** field.
- 5. (Optional) Mark the **Set CBA Transaction Account as Default for all Organizations** box if you want to make this account the organization's default CBA.
- 6. To select which **Transportation Officers(s)** (i.e., CBA-Ss) should have access to this account, select **Add to List**. The **Add/Edit Transportation Officer (TO)** screen opens (Figure 8-9).
 - CBA-Ss available for selection appear in the left column.
 - CBA-Ss previously selected appear in the right column.

| Screen ID: 3 CBA Home Help for this screen L Centrally Billed Accoun | | | | | | Screen ID: 3301.3 or this screen Logour | |
|--|---------------|--|----------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|--|--------|
| | Search CB | A Account Add CE | BA Accou | unt <u>Set Defaul</u> t | by Account | Set Default by Org | |
| | | Add / Edi | t Trans | sportation (| Officer (T | 0) | |
| | | | CBA Tra | ansaction Account # | | | |
| | A | Note: you may use an t least one field is require | n asterisk (d for TO s | (*) as a wild card ir earch (last name, fi | i your search, e rst name, ssn or | g. 4245* organization) | |
| Search: | Last Name: | | | SSN: | | (9 digital number) | Search |
| | First Name: | | | Organization: | | | |
| | Choose TO Use | r(s) | A | Add / Remove | | Selected TOs | |
| No TO Availab | le | * | < Re | ermove Add > | No TO | Has Been Selected | - A |
| | | | Cont | tinue Cancel | | | |

Figure 8-9: Add/Edit Transportation Officer (TO) Screen

- Enter all or part of the Last Name, First Name, SSN, Organization, or any combination and select Search. The search results appear in the left column. Note: Results are limited to people who have access to the CBA Tool.
- Move people between columns until the ones that should have access to this CBA appear in the right column. Your two options are:
 - \circ ~ Select a person in the left column and select Add to move them to the right column.
 - Select a person in the right column and select **Remove** to move them to the left column.
- 7. Select **Continue**. The **Add New CBA Account** screen (Figure 8-7) displays with all selected CBA-Ss in the **Transportation Officer(s)** field.

Note: You can assign up to five CBA-Ss to each account. If you assign five people to an account, and later need to allow a TAC analyst to the account for troubleshooting purposes, you must first remove one of the assigned CBA-Ss.

8. Select whether the account will be Reconcilable on CBA Transaction #:

- No indicates the account will use traditional reconciliation process. Use it with accounts that begin with "461426".
- **Yes** indicates the account will be reconciled via the CBA Tool. Use it with accounts that begin with "461427".



Note: The Defense Agencies Initiative (DAI) accounting system only processes CBA transactions funded against the AAID/FSN of the organization, which owns the CBA. In practice, this means that you must process the following types of transactions via the manual/traditional (i.e., "461426") process, even if they are identified as a "461427" account:

- CBA transactions charged to an account that belongs to a non-DAI accounting system.
- CBA transactions charged to an account that belongs to another Agency (even if that Agency is also on DAI).
 - For the above two reasons, this includes CBA transactions processed via DTS "cross-org funding" functionality.
- CBA transactions that are allocated against multiple LOAs.
- 9. Select **Save New Account**. If there are any errors, the screen displays an error message. Otherwise, the **CBA Account List** screen (Figure 8-4) opens to confirm the results.

8.2.4.1 CBA Labels

When building a new account, you must assign it a CBA label of up to 15 characters. Of those, only the first two are mandated. With the remaining 13 characters, because travelers need to choose which CBA to use in their travel documents, you should always strive to create labels that travelers will easily recognize. Table 8-1 provides the high-level label naming convention. Consult your Component's local business rules for more specific information about naming a CBA label.

| CREATING CBA LABELS | | | | | |
|--|------------------|----------------------|--|--|--|
| POSITION | IDENTIFIES | VALUES | | | |
| 1 | Department | D=DoD | | | |
| | | A = U S Army | | | |
| | Component | F = U S Air Force | | | |
| 2 | | M = U S Marine Corps | | | |
| 2 | | N = U S Navy | | | |
| | | D = Defense Agency | | | |
| | | J = Joint Command | | | |
| 3-15 | Specific account | Alphanumeric | | | |
| Example for a Defense Agency – DD33Training12345 | | | | | |

Table 8-1: Creating CBA Labels
8.2.5 Assign a Default CBA

If an organization has a default CBA, travelers who charge transportation to a CBA automatically use this account by default unless they change the method of payment. Travelers from organizations with no default CBA may select which account to use when they create their authorizations.

The CBA DTA may set up a default CBA by:

- The account number (see Section 8.2.5.1)
- The organization (see Section 8.2.5.2)

Note: An inactive account is not acceptable as the default account.

8.2.5.1 Setup the Default CBA by Account Number

Setting up a default CBA by account number is most useful when assigning default CBAs to organizations one at a time. To do so:

1. Select **Set Default by Account** at the top of any screen in the CBA Tool. You can see it in Figure 8-10. The **Set Default by Account** screen (Figure 8-10) displays.

| | Defense Travel S A New Era of Government | ystem Travel | | CBA Home Help for this screen Logout Centrally Billed Account | | | |
|------------------------|---|----------------------|------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| | Search CBA Account | Add CBA Account | Set Default by Account | Set Default by Org | | | |
| Set Default by Account | | | | | | | |
| | Choose an Organization | | Select A CB/ | A Transaction Account As Default | | | |
| | DTMOCSD | ▼ 0000000111111111 ▼ | | | | | |
| | | Save Selected Accou | nt As Default Cancel | | | | |

Figure 8-10: Set Default by Account Screen

- 2. Select an organization from the drop-down menu on the left.
- 3. Select an account number from the drop-down menu on the right.
- 4. Select Save Selected Account As Default. One of two results is possible:
 - A confirmation window indicating the saved account.
 - An error message appears informing you that a default account already exists for the selected organization.
- 8.2.5.2 Set the Default Account for the Organization(s)

Setting up a default CBA by organization is most useful when assigning default CBAs to multiple organizations at one time. To do so:

1. Select **Set Default by Org** at the top of any screen in the CBA Tool. You can see it in Figure 8-10. The **Set Default by Organization** screen (Figure 8-11) displays.

| Defense Travel S A New Era of Government | y stem Travel | 4 | | | CBA Home Help for this screen Centrally Billed Acco | D: 3420.1 <u>Logout</u> unt | |
|---|-------------------------|-------------|---------------|------------------|---|--|--|
| Search CBA Account | Add CBA A | Account | Set Default b | <u>y Account</u> | <u>Set Default by Org</u> | | |
| Set Default by Organization | | | | | | | |
| C | BA Transaction | n Account ≠ | #: 000000111 | 1111111 🔻 | | | |
| Associated Organizations | | Add / | Remove | | Selected Organization(s) | | |
| DTMOCSD460FM DTMOCSDOPS DTMOCSDTRAINING HTBEAUFORT | • | Remov | e Add > | DTMOCS | D II21808 | • | |
| | | Save | Cancel | | | | |

Figure 8-11: Set Default by Organization Screen

- 2. Select the CBA Transaction Account # you want to make the default account.
- 3. Highlight organizations in the right or left column then using the **Remove** and **Add** buttons, select all the organizations you want to use the selected CBA as their default appear in the right column.
- 4. Select **Save**. One of two results is possible:
 - A confirmation window indicating the saved accounts.
 - An error message appears informing you if any of the selected organizations already have a default CBA account.

Chapter 9: Compliance Report

The **Compliance Report** is available to any CBA-S. It provides the number of days each step of the process took, within a specified date range. The report covers all your CBA accounts.

The report presents four distinct periods:

- Days to reconcile (from the PPA start date to the end of auto-reconciliation)
- Days to certify (from the end of auto-reconciliation to the date certified)
- Days to submit to finance (from the date certified to the date submitted)
- Days to pay (from the date submitted to the date paid)

To run the CBA Compliance Report:

1. Select the **Compliance Report** link at the top of any page in the CBA Tool (Figure 9-1). The **Generate CBA Reconciliation Compliance Report** screen (Figure 9-2) appears.

| Defense Travel System | | Screen ID: 3100.1 <u>CBA Home</u> <u>Help for this screen</u> <u>Logout</u> |
|--------------------------------|------------------------|---|
| A New Era of Government Travel | | Centrally Billed Account |
| CBA Search Invoices: Open | ▼ Transactions: Select | Compliance Report |
| | | |

Figure 9-1: Compliance Report Link



Figure 9-2: Generate CBA Reconciliation Compliance Report Screen

- 2. (Optional) The CBA account number populates automatically, but you can change it if needed.
- 3. Select the date range you want to include in the report.
- 4. Select Generate Report. The CBA Reconciliation Report screen (Figure 9-3) displays.

| CBA Search Invoices: Select | ▼ Transactions | : Select | CBA Home Help f | Screen ID: 3271.1 ior this screen Logout ed Account bliance Report |
|--|-----------------------------|--------------------------------------|----------------------------|---|
| CBA Reco | nciliation Compli | ance Repo | ort | |
| Results for Date Range: 08/24/2018 - 08/24/2018 | Total Invoices: 164 | | CBA Transaction Accoun | t #: 4614 41 |
| | | Days | Total Invoices | Invoice (%) |
| Days Required for Reconciliatic (from PPA Start Date) | on | 0 1-2 3-4 5-6 7+ | 41 1 1 0 3 | 25.0 0.61 0.61 0.0 1.83 |
| Days Required to Certify Invoic (from Reconciliation Date) | e | 0-7 8-15 16-23 24-30 31+ | 56 29 14 18 28 | 34.15 17.68 8.54 10.98 17.07 |
| Days Required to Submit Certified Invoi (from PPA Start Date) | ce to GEX | 0-7 8-15 16-23 24-30 31+ | 0 0 0 0 0 | 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 0.0 |
| Days Required for Advice of Payn (from Certified Date) | nent | 0 1-3 4-6 7-9 10+ | 8 106 18 4 7 | 4.88 64.63 10.98 2.44 4.27 |
| Click | here to Download Compliance | e Report | | |

Figure 9-3: CBA Reconciliation Compliance Report

Chapter 10: Read Only Access (ROA)

You can use the **Read-Only Access (ROA) Tool** to see information in travel documents, but not to make any changes in them.

10.1 ROA Roles and Administration

There are two ROA roles in DTS:

- An **ROA User** has access to DTS documents and invoices for specific organizations. ROA Users can view DTS authorizations, vouchers, and local vouchers, as well as both CCV and CBA invoices.
- A **ROA Administrator** can do everything an ROA User can do. In addition, they can add, update, and remove both ROA Users and ROA Administrators.

Note: The DTMO serves as the **ROA Administrator** for Agencies, Joint Commands, and Services that require organization access outside their area of responsibility.

In this chapter, unless stated otherwise, "you" are a ROA User.

Access the ROA Tools from the **DTS Dashboard** (Figure 10-1) by selecting **Administration**, then under **Read Only Access (ROA)**, selecting either:

- ROA Invoices to view a CCV or CBA invoice.
- ROA **Trip** to open a DTS travel document.

| Travel Tools ✓ Message Cente | r Administration 🔨 | |
|----------------------------------|------------------------|------------------------|
| Administration | Reports | Read-Only Access (ROA) |
| Budget Tool 🗹 | Report Scheduler | ROA Invoices 🗹 |
| DTA Maintenance Tool | Sebt Management | ROA Trip |
| Self Registration Administration | Debt Management Tool 🖸 | |

Figure 10-1: DTS Dashboard Screen

10.2 View Invoices Using ROA

To search for invoices to review:

1. From the **DTS Dashboard** (Figure 10-1), select **Administration** > **ROA Invoices**. The **Read Only Access** – **Invoices Search** screen opens (Figure 10-2).

| | | Search | | |
|---------------------------|----------------------|-----------------|---|-----------|
| Search For: *Organization | DTMOCSD | | (Start typing to get Organizational Access) | |
| Traveler Last Nam | : | (20 characte | rs) | |
| *CBA Transaction Account | : 0000000111111111 ▼ | | | |
| CCV Invoice | 8 | (13 digits) | | Search |
| TANUI | : | (16 characters) | | parameter |
| Ticket | • | | (up to 30 characters) | option |
| Voucher | : (8 cha | racters) | | |
| *CCV Invoice Date Rang | : From: 08/24/2018 | то: 08/24/2018 | (Click Calendar) | |
| Report Typ | Invoice Summary | | | |
| Invoice Type (CBA/CC) | : Both ▼ | | | |
| | | Search | | |

Figure 10-2: Read Only Access (Invoices Search Screen)

- 2. Complete the search criteria fields. Mandatory items are marked with asterisks. The more you compete, the narrower your search will be. Of particular interest:
 - The Date Range fields limit the search results by date.
 - The **Report Type** identifies the information looking for. Options are:
 - Invoice Summary to see available invoices.
 - \circ $\;$ Transaction Summary to see information about a particular invoice.
 - **Transaction Detail** to find see information about a particular transaction.
 - The **Invoice Type (CBA/CCV)** determines whether the results will include only CCV invoices, CBA invoices, or both.
- 3. Select **Search**. DTS presents your results in one of three formats, depending on which **Report Type** you selected. See Sections 10.2.1-10.2.3 for more details.

10.2.1 Invoice Summary

The Invoice Summary screen (Figure 10-3) displays information about invoices.

| | Invoice Summary | | | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|------------------|-----------------------|----------|------------|--|--|--|--|--|--|
| | New Search | | | | | | | | | |
| | 1 - 5 o | f 100 | | Next > | | | | | | |
| CCV Invoice #: | 1005817109257 | Invoice Transactions: | Quantity | Amount | | | | | | |
| Invoice Created: | 09/14/2009 | Total: | 1 | \$1,070.40 | | | | | | |
| Invoice Period End: | 09/14/2009 | Matched: | 1 | \$1,070.40 | | | | | | |
| DTS Received: | 09/14/2009 | Unmatched: | 0 | \$0.00 | | | | | | |
| DTS Reconciled: | 01/05/2010 | Disputed: | 0 | \$0.00 | | | | | | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614270000058171 | Suspended: | 0 | \$0.00 | | | | | | |
| CBA Prompt Pay Start: | 09/18/2009 | Invoice Status: | Archive | Submitted | | | | | | |

Figure 10-3: ROA Invoice Summary Screen (Single Result)

From this screen, you can select links that open the CCV Invoice (Figure 10-4) or the **Transactions Summary** screen (Figure 10-5).

| CBA nvoid | Central Account # ce Period Start: | 4614 01/18/2018 |)57 | | | | | CCV In Invoice | voice #: Period End: | 00081 02/17 | 13400004 /2009 |
|--------------|---------------------------------------|------------------------------|------------------|-------------|---------------|-------------------------|-----|-------------------|-------------------------|----------------|-------------------|
| nvoi | ce Creation Date: | 02/18/2018 | | | | | 8 | Trading | g Partner Nam | ne: DH | DTS |
| Туре | Ticket # | CBA Transaction Account # | ⁱⁿ Tr | ans Date | Traveler Name | Reference # | scc | BCC | Source Amt | Conv. Rate | Billing Amt |
| Dr | 8908141773841 | 4614: | 71 01 | /15/2009 F | REE | 24717059016580164664552 | 840 | 840 | \$15.00 | 1.00 | \$15.00 |
| Dr | 4537397939631 | 4614: | 71 01 | /15/2009 F | REE | 24717059016580164402649 | 840 | 840 | \$403.70 | 1.00 | \$403.70 |
| Dr. | 0167557033494 | 4614: | 71_01 | (28/2009 M | EL | 24792629029246900628649 | 840 | 840 | \$909.19 | 1.00 | \$909,19 |
| | - | | | | | 1. 100 | | | | | |
| Dr | 8908142643989 | 4614: | 71 02 | 2/13/2009 F | RÈE | 24717059045580453395525 | 840 | 840 | \$15.00 | 1.00 | \$15.00 |
| Dr | 4537404940884 | 4614: | 71 02 | 2/13/2009 F | REE | 24717059045580453289207 | 840 | 840 | \$279.70 | 1.00 | \$279.70 |
| | Previ | ous Balance | | SI | 603.53 | New Balance | | | \$6,013.84 | | |

Figure 10-4: CCV Invoice Screen (Single Result)

From here, you can print the invoice if necessary.

10.2.2 Transaction Summary

The **Transaction Summary** screen (Figure 10-5) displays details about the CCV invoice. From here, you can open the CCV invoice (Figure 10-4).

| Transaction Summary | | | | | | | | |
|-----------------------------|---------------|-----------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|------------|----|--|
| Invoice #: 0008113400002 | | Refresh Summary | New S | New Search CBA Transaction Accord | | t #: 4614 | 71 | |
| | 1 - 3 of 3 | | | | | | | |
| Transaction Classification: | Matched Debit | Traveler Name: | RE | SG | Approving Official: | RO | TE | |
| TANUM: | 0U5Y7N | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-9895 | | Original Invoice #: | 00 | 02 | |
| Ticket #: | 8908150660085 | Prompt Pay Start: | 12/18/2018 | | Voucher #: | 232762 | | |
| Ticket Amt: | \$15.00 | Days since PPA Start: | 0 | | AOP Date: | 01/30/2009 | | |

Figure 10-5: Transaction Summary Screen (Single Result)

10.2.3 Transaction Detail

The **Transaction Detail** screen (Figure 10-6) displays information about a single transaction. From here, you can open the CCV invoice (Figure 10-4).

| Transaction Detail | | | | | | | | |
|-------------------------------|-------------------------|------------|-----------------------------|---------------|--------------------|------|----|--|
| Invoice #: 0008113400002 | | New Sea | arch | CBA Transacti | on Account #: 4614 | | 71 | |
| | | 1 - 2 of 3 | | | | Next | > | |
| LOA: | 03 | | 81^ ^^^ | | | | | |
| Invoice Period Start: | 11/18/2017 | | Approving Official: | RO | TE | | | |
| Invoice Period End: | 12/17/2017 | | Traveler Name: | RE | SG | | | |
| Prompt Pay Start: | 12/18/2017 | | Traveler SSN: | XXX-XX-9895 | | | | |
| Days since PPA Start: | 0 | | TANUM: | 0U5Y7N | | | | |
| Voucher #: | 232762 | | Ticket #: | 8908150660085 | i | | | |
| AOP Date: | 01/30/2018 | | Ticket Amt: | \$15.00 | | | | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: | 4614 71 | | Original Invoice #: | 00 02 | | | | |
| Reference #: | 24717058339583397030239 | | Transaction Classification: | Matched Debit | | | | |
| Conversion Rate: | \$1.00 | | | | | | | |



10.3 View Trip Data Using ROA

To search for DTS documents to review:

1. From the **DTS Dashboard** (Figure 10-1), select **Administration** > **ROA Trip**. The **Read-Only Trip Lookup** screen (Figure 10-7) opens.

| Read-Only Trip Lookup | | | | | | | | |
|---|---|------------|-----------|-----------------|--|--|--|--|
| Search for a traveler to view their trip documents. | | | | | | | | |
| SEARCH BY | | FIRST NAME | LAST NAME | | | | | |
| Name | ~ | First Name | Last Name | Q Search | | | | |

Figure 10-7: Read-Only Trip Lookup Screen

- 2. Use the **Search By** field to select a search mode (see below) and enter the appropriate information to identify the traveler whose document you want to see. Options include:
 - **Name.** You must enter all or part of the **Last Name**. You may enter all or part of the First Name. Your results may include multiple travelers.
 - **TA Number.** Enter a TANUM to limit your results to a single traveler (the one who owns the document with the TANUM you entered).
 - **SSN**. Enter a SSN to limit your results to a single traveler.
- 3. Select **Search**. The **Traveler Lookup Results** screen (Figure 10-8) opens. It displays the names of all travelers who match the search criteria.

| Traveler Lookup I | Results | | × |
|-------------------|-------------------|-------------------|----------|
| SEARCH BY Name | FIRST NAME | LAST NAME west | Q Search |
| Traveler Name | Organization | SSN | |
| West, Eric T | DTMOTEST-TRAINING | ###-##-7346 | Select |
| West, Eric T | DTMO | ###-##-9743 | Select |
| West, Helen | DTMO | ###-##-9740 | Select |
| West, Molly T | DTMOTEST-TRAINING | ###-##-7344 | Select |
| West, Peter T | DTMOTEST-TRAINING | ###-##-7343 | Select |
| | 1 | | |

Figure 10-8: Traveler Lookup Results Screen

4. Choose **Select** next to a traveler's name. The **Read-Only Trip Lookup** screen (Figure 10-9) opens, with authorizations displayed. Select the items on the left side of the screen to see the other document types for the traveler.

| Read-Only 7 Search for a traveler to vie | Trip Looku | p ts. | | | |
|--|---------------|--|------------|-------------------|--|
| SEARCH BY | FIRST NAME | LAST NAME | | | |
| Name 🗸 | First Name | west | Q Search | | |
| Managing Trips | for: WEST, El | RIC T. 🕄 | | | |
| 350 Authorizations 350 Authorizations Sort by Departure Date (Latest) 100 Vouchers EWDOBBINSARBG070620_A01 | | | | | |
| 35 Local Vouchers EWBRUSSELSBEL062920_A01 Created Options : | | | | | |
| 15 Group | | Departing on 06/29/2020 | | View | |
| Authorizations | | EWMIAMIFL062120_A01 Departing on 06/21/2020 | CTO Booked | Options : View | |

Figure 10-9: Read-Only Trip Lookup Screen

5. Select **View** next to any document. The **Review Trip <document type>** screen (Figure 10-10) of the current version of the document opens in a view-only mode. From here, you can navigate to any section of the document to conduct research.

Note: If you need to see an earlier version of the document, select **View Adjustments** near the top of the **Progress Bar** (Figure 10-10, Indicator 1). The **View Adjustments** screen (Figure 10-11) opens. From here, you can see and print older document versions.

| | Trip Authorization Info | Review Trip Authorization | Print |
|---------------|---|---|-------|
| | Return to traveler's documents Doc Name: ELATLANTAGA097319_401.01 | | |
| 1 | Traveler: | Trip Details for: | |
| $\overline{}$ | Eric Linden 🚺 | ELATLANTAGA092319_A01-01 () | |
| | Itinerary | Trip Type: Temporary Duty Travel (Routine) (MISSION - OPERATIONAL) | |
| | Reservations | Trip Description: Traveler is expected to return on <10/09/2019>. Because travel crosses fiscal years, this authorization includes the current and the new fiscal year expenses and LOAs. | |
| | TSA Info | Dates: 09/23/2019 - 10/09/2019 | |
| | ST Elizabet IAD ATI | Conference/Event Name: Not Applicable | |
| | Flight: ATL - IAD | Reference: | |
| | I odging (ATLANTA GA) | Comments to the Approving Official | |
| | Review Reservations | Updating trip end date with new FY 20 date | |



| View Adjustments | | | | | | | | |
|--------------------------------------|-----------------------------|-------------------|---------------------------------|-------------------------------|----------------|---------------------------|------|--------------------|
| | | | | | 🔒 Prir | nt List | 🖨 Pr | rint All Documents |
| CURRENT ADJUSTER Eric T Linden | LEVEL AI 2 AC | MENDMENT 01-01 | CREATE TIMES 08/23/19 at 16: | STAMP :24 | APPROV | 'ED ON | Viev | w Print |
| Original | ADJUSTER Helen D DTMO | LEVEL 1 | AMENDMENT A01 | CREATE TIMESTA 08/23/19 | MP at 13:50 | APPROVI ON 08/23/19 | ED | View Print |
| Close | | | | | | | | |

Figure 10-11: View Adjustments Screen

Appendix A: CBA Tool Email Notifications

This appendix provides a summary of sent emails from the CBA Tool to various entities to notify them about the status of CBA reconciliation processing.

Table A-1 organizes them by recipient. The code "#####" indicates variable content, followed, if necessary, by the type of content, enclosed in < and >.

| Table A-1: (| CBA Tool | Emails |
|--------------|----------|--------|
|--------------|----------|--------|

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|---|---|--|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | Error Establishing Connection to the Mailbox | DTS was not able to establish a connection to the mailbox. Please take the necessary action to correct the problem and retransmit. | The CBA Tool encountered an error when retrieving the CCV invoice. | If the error recurs, DTS notifies the CBA Administrator and creates an error log. You must make no further attempt to reprocess the file, but can continue to retrieve any remaining files. | |
| | Invalid User Name and Password | CBA received a message indicating that an invalid user name and password combination was used while logging into the CCV mailbox. Contact the CCV help desk at #### <help address="" desk=""> to request a correct password.</help> | The CBA Tool encountered an error when retrieving the CCV invoice. | If the error recurs, DTS notifies the CBA Administrator and creates an error log. You must make no further attempt to reprocess the file, but can continue to retrieve any remaining files. | |
| | Error Retrieving Invoice File from Mailbox | DTS was not unable to retrieve invoice file #### <file name> from the mailbox. Please take the necessary action to correct the problem and retransmit.</file | The CBA Tool encountered an error when retrieving the CCV invoice. | If the error recurs, DTS notifies the CBA Administrator and creates an error log. You must make no further attempt to reprocess the file, but can continue to retrieve any remaining files. | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|---------------------------------|---|--|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | Error Parsing Invoice File | DTS has determined that the above invoice file was not in TMCD format. Please take the necessary action to correct the problem and retransmit. | The CCV invoice failed validation due to an invalid format or for not following PPA guidelines. | DTS suspends the validation process and sends a negative acknowledgment (NEGACK) to the CCV to state the reason for rejection. | |
| | Invoice Not PPA Compliant | DTS has determined that the above referenced invoice does not contain the following PPA data elements: #### Please take corrective action and retransmit the invoice. | The CCV invoice failed validation due to an invalid format or for not following PPA guidelines. | DTS validates that the CCV invoice contains all the required PPA data elements including Invoice Create Date, Account Number, and Total Amount Billed. | |
| | Invoice Total Mismatch | Account Number: XXXX- XXXX-####-#### <shows last<br="">8 digits> Invoice Number: ### File Name: #### DTS has determined that the total amount billed does not equal the sum of the line items in the above referenced invoice. Total Amount Billed: #### Sum of Line Items: #### Please correct the problem and retransmit.</shows> | The CCV invoice failed validation due to an invalid format or for not following PPA guidelines. | DTS validates that the total amount billed equals the net amount of the transactions on the invoice using the following formula: Billing amount = previous balance - payment amount + total amount of the transactions on the CCV invoice. If the invoice is in ASCII format but does not contain a header, trailer, or detail transaction, DTS suspends validation and submits a NEGACK to the CCV to state the reason for rejection. | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|---|--|--|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | Duplicate CCV Invoice | Account Number: XXXX- XXXX-####-#### <shows last<br="">8 digits> Invoice Number: #### File Name: #### DTS has received the above referenced invoice. DTS examined the invoice number and has determined that this invoice is a duplicate.</shows> | The CCV invoice failed validation due to an invalid format or for not following PPA guidelines. | If the CCV invoice is a duplicate, DTS sends a rejection notice to the CCV to state that it is a duplicate invoice. | |
| | Unknown CBA Account | DTS has received a CBA invoice for the above referenced account. No such account exists in DTS. Please determine if the account is valid. If the account is valid, create the account and restage the invoice for reconciliation. If the account is not valid, reject the invoice back to the CCV. | The CCV account number does not match an account in DTS.DTS receive a CCV invoice with an invalid account number. | The CBA Administrator must either create the CBA and restage the invoice or reject the invoice. | |
| | Invalid DTS CBA Account | DTS received the above referenced invoice for payment. DTS and CBA Administrator personnel have determined that this bill was received in error. | | If the CBA Administrator determines the CBA number is invalid, DTS emails a reject notice to the CCV and the CBA Administrator to state the reason for rejection. | |
| | CBA Invoice Rejected by Archive MIS | The Archive/MIS reject the above referenced XML file. Please regenerate the file. | DMDC rejected an invoice archive request. | DTS emails the DTS Administrator to inform them of the rejection. | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------------|--|--|---|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| Un- reconcilable CBA Account | Un- reconcilable CBA Account | DTS has received an invoice for the referenced CBA account. The account number is valid, but the reconciliation flag on DTS indicates the account is not reconcilable by DTS. Please validate that the reconciliation flag is set correctly for the CBA account, rest the reconciliation flag if not set correctly, and restage the invoice for reconciliation. If the account is not reconcilable by DTS, reject the invoice back to the CCV and/or delete the invoice from the CBA Tool. | DTS received an invoice with a valid account number, but the reconciliation flag in DTS prevents DTS from reconciling the account. | The CBA Administrator must evaluate the account and if appropriate should reset the flag to allow reconciliation in DTS. | |
| | The GEX rejected the above referenced CBA Invoice. The DTS System Administrator will take corrective action and retransmit the invoice. To log into DTS, select the following link: http://www.defensetravel.d od.mil. Please do not respond to this email. | GEX rejected the CBA invoice due to an electronic translation failure) received from GEX. | The CBA Administrator will work the issue with the TAC. | | |
| | CBA Invoice Rejected by DADS | The DADS rejected the above referenced CBA invoice. The reason for the rejection is provided below. Please take corrective action and retransmit the invoice. #### <reject message="" text=""></reject> | DADS rejected the invoice. | The CBA-S can modify the transactions on the certified invoice, if necessary. | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|--|--|--|---|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | CBA Invoice Rejected by Vendor Pay System | The Vendor Pay system rejected the above referenced CBA invoice. The reason for the rejection is provided below. Please contact the Travel Assistance Center to determine the corrective action. ##### <reject message="" text=""> To log into DTS, select the following link: http://www.defensetravel.d od.mil.</reject> | Rejected from Vendor Pay System | The CBA Administrator will work the issue with the Vendor Pay system POC. | |
| | CBA Invoice is Ready for Certification | The above referenced CBA invoice is ready for certification | A CBA invoice is ready for certification. | DTS sends this email when all transactions on a CBA invoice are Matched or Suspended. | |
| | CBA Invoice has Arrived from the CCV | DTS has just received the above referenced invoice from the CCV. | DTS received a CCV invoice and it passed the validation check. | DTS emails the CBA- Ss assigned to the account to inform them a new invoice is in the system. | |
| | CBA Invoice is Reconciled | The above reference CBA invoice is reconciled | CBA Invoice is Reconciled | The above reference CBA invoice is reconciled | |
| | Invoice Not Ready Reconciliation | The above referenced CBA invoice is held reconciliation because the previous month invoice has not been certified or locked. | Invoice Not Ready Reconciliation | The above referenced CBA invoice is held reconciliation because the previous month invoice has not been certified or locked. | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|--|---|--|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | CBA Invoice Returned to Unmatched Content | DTS has returned the above invoice to an Unmatched status. DTS has determined that the certified CBA invoice file indicated above is out of balance (details in records do not equal total record). The invoice has been returned to your unmatched invoices section for correction and recertification. Please contact the Travel Assistance Center to resolve the problem before attempting to re-certify the invoice. A copy of this reject email should be included with your communication with the TAC. To log into DTS, select the following link: <u>https://www.defensetravel.d</u> <u>od.mil</u> . Please do not respond to this email. | CBA Invoice Returned to Unmatched Content | DTS has returned the above invoice to an Unmatched status. DTS has determined that the certified CBA invoice file indicated above is out of balance (details in records do not equal total record). The invoice has been returned to your unmatched invoices section for correction and recertification. Please contact the Travel Assistance Center to resolve the problem before attempting to re- certify the invoice. A copy of this reject email should be included with your communication with the TAC. To log into DTS, select the following link: https://www.defens etravel.dod.mil. Please do not respond to this email. | |

| Form of Payment Has Changed | DTS has identified a change in the form of payment for the air or rail reservation in the PNR returned from the CTO for the document below: Traveler Name: #### | Form of Payment Has Changed | DTS has identified a change in the form of payment for the air or rail reservation in the PNR returned from the CTO for the document below: |
|-----------------------------------|---|-----------------------------------|---|
| | Organization: #### | | Traveler Name: #### |
| | TANUM: #### | | Organization: #### |
| | PNR Record Locator: #### | | TANUM: #### |
| | Stamp: #### <cto booked<br="">or CTO TICKETED></cto> | | PNR Record Locator: #### |
| | DTS has determined that a change has been made by the CTO to the form of | | Stamp: #### <cto BOOKED or CTO TICKETED></cto |
| | payment or GOVCC/CBA account numbers. Confirm with the CTO to ensure the | | DTS has determined that a change has been made by the |
| | travel arrangements are | | CTO to the form of |
| | charge card account, and the methods of reimbursement, | | GOVCC/CBA account numbers. Confirm |
| | are correct for payment. | | with the CTO to |
| | should be verified as it should always have the same method of reimbursement as | | arrangements are charged to the correct charge card account and the |
| | For example, if the air or rail is CBA, the CTO Fee should | | methods of reimbursement, are |
| | also be CBA; if the air or rail is GOVCC, the CTO Fee | | correct for payment. In addition, the CTO |
| | The traveler is to review the | | Fee should be verified as it should |
| | last CTO Submit version of the document to confirm the correct form of payment was | | same method of reimbursement as |
| | used for air/rail arrangements and then | | the air or rail reservations. For |
| | check the #### <file name>version to identify the difference. The traveler</file | | rail is CBA, the CTO Fee should also be |
| | should contact the local Help Desk or CTO for assistance, in accordance with local | | CBA; if the air or rail is GOVCC, the CTO Fee should be |
| | procedures. | | GOVCC. |
| | A discrepancy in the form of payment or CTO Fees will | | The traveler is to review the last CTO |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | | |
|------------------------------|------------------|--|-----------|--|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES | |
| | | cause a pre-audit to trigger and require justification before the document can proceed. | | Submit version of the document to confirm the correct form of payment was used for air/rail arrangements and then check the #### <file name="">version to identify the difference. The traveler should contact the local Help Desk or CTO for assistance, in accordance with local procedures. A discrepancy in the form of payment or CTO Fees will cause a pre-audit to trigger and require justification before the document can proceed.</file> | |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | |
|------------------------------|--|---|-------------------------------|--|
| CBA ADMIN CBA-S OR CCV | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES |
| | CBA Invoice has been Paid information to the TO | DTS received notification that the below reference CBA invoice has been paid Details: Account Number: XXX-XXXX- XXXX-### <displays 4<br="" last="">digits> CCV Invoice Number: #### Date of Payment: #### Optional Action: N/A</displays> | CBA invoice has been paid. | DTS emails the CBA-S to inform them of the fact. |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | |
|----------------------|---|--|--|--|
| TRAVELER RO OR AO | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES |
| | Travel Manager Correspondence Content | This letter is to inform you that a CBA #### <amendment or<br="">adjustment> has been created for #### <traveler name=""> on #### <document name> and requires your immediate review or approval to allow the Transportation Officer to reconcile the CBA invoice for payment.</document </traveler></amendment> | The CBA-S or traveler has amended or adjusted a travel document containing a CBA charge. | Email intended to prompt the AO into immediate action so the CBA-S can reconcile the invoice. |

| CBA TOOL EMAILS | | | | |
|----------------------|---|--|---|--|
| TRAVELER RO OR AO | EMAIL SUBJECT | EMAIL CONTENT | CONDITION | NOTES |
| | Auto-Approval of CBA Amendment Content | The Transportation Officer has initiated a CBA Amendment for #### <traveler name=""> on #### <document name> for #### <dollar amount=""> based on receipt of the CBA invoice from the charge card vendor. The amendment is necessary to account for a cost difference on a previously approved ticketing action. To allow timely payment of the CBA invoice, this amendment action will be systematically approved unless you take action to return the travel document within #### hours of the date and time of this email.</dollar></document </traveler> | A CBA amendment differs in cost from the original document by less than \$250 dollars (plus or minus). | DTS will auto approve the document unless the AO acts to prevent it. |
| | CBA Amendment Requires Additional Funding | An amendment initiated by the DTS CBA CBA-DTA for #### <traveler name=""> for #### <document name> has failed auto- approval due to insufficient funds in the Budget Item(s) or because there was no budget item(s) for the associated LOA. Please contact your FDTA for additional funds and apply the APPROVED stamp as required.</document </traveler> | A CBA Amendment fails auto-approval due to insufficient funds in the budget or no budget associated with the LOA. | A FDTA must correct the problem before DTS can approve the amendment. |

Appendix B: Definitions

This appendix contain definitions which a CBA-s might find helpful.

Table B-1: Definitions

| COMMON TERMS | | | |
|--|--|--|--|
| TERM | DEFINITION | | |
| Acknowledgement | The act of officially stating that all transactions on an invoice are Matched, Held, Suspended, Disputed, or Closed. Enters the invoice into the archival record and enable certification for payment. However, note that not all acknowledged invoices are certifiable. If the only transactions on an invoice are a debit and credit for the same amount, they cancel each other out. No money changes hands, so you won't certify the invoice, but you must acknowledge the transactions. | | |
| Advance Credit | A debit transaction that appears on an invoice after ticket cancellation but before receipt of the matching credit. | | |
| Advice of Payment | Notification of the date and amount of payment from the official disbursing system. | | |
| Airport Credit | A credit transaction that occurs when a traveler receives a less expensive ticket from the airline than was originally issued through DTS. The airline processes the refund through the CCV and the credit appears on the CCV invoice, but the data may not be in DTS. | | |
| Archive Accepted | DTS stamp indicating that DMDC archived the invoice. | | |
| Archive Rejected | DTS stamp indicating that DMDC rejected the invoice for archiving. | | |
| Archive Rejection Failure | DTS stamp indicating that DMDC could not archive the invoice due to an electronic translation failure. | | |
| Archive Submitted | DTS stamp indicating that DTS sent he invoice to DMDC for archiving. | | |
| Authorizing Official (AO) | An individual appointed in writing that is responsible for authorizing official travel and approving official travel claims. | | |
| Auto Reconciled | The invoice status after the CBA automatic reconciliation process has reconciled all the transactions on the CCV invoice. | | |
| Billing Currency Code (BCC) | A code that designates the type of currency used in a transaction. | | |
| Billing Cycle Date | The final date for processing transactions in the billing cycle. AKA, the Closing Date. | | |
| CBA Account Label | The DTS name of a CBA account; travelers use it to identify and select a CBA account to use. | | |
| CBA Defense Travel Administrator (CBA DTA) | The individual responsible for adding and maintaining CBA accounts, assigning CBA- Ss, and assigning a default CBA account to an organization | | |
| CBA Invoice | The billing statement for a given CBA. DTS creates after the CBA Tool receives and auto-reconciles the monthly CCV invoice. | | |

| COMMON TERMS | | | |
|--|---|--|--|
| TERM | DEFINITION | | |
| CBA Specialist (CBA- S) | An individual appointed or designated to review and reconcile CBA invoices. Some CBA-Ss also certify them for payment. | | |
| Charge Card Vendor (CCV) Invoice | The monthly billing statement the CCV sends for each CBA account. | | |
| Centrally Billed Account (CBA) | A charge card used to pay transportation charges for official travel. CBAs have no spending ceiling and payments are subject to the Prompt Payment Act of 1982, as amended. | | |
| Closed | Status of a disputed transaction after the CBA-S settles it and removes it from the disputed list. | | |
| Closing Date | The final date for processing transactions in the billing cycle. AKA, the <i>Billing Cycle Date</i> . | | |
| Commercial Travel Office (CTO) | See Travel Management Company (TMC). | | |
| Credit | A refund transaction issued for a previous charge on a CBA invoice. | | |
| Credits Not Received | Advance credits that do not have Previously Applied Credits. | | |
| CP-C, CR-C, CF-C | Abbreviations in DTS that refer to using a CBA to pay for a Commercial Plane, Commercial Train, or CTO Fee. | | |
| DADS Paid | DTS stamp indicating that DADS has paid the CCV invoice. | | |
| DADS Rejected | DTS stamp indicating that DADS rejected the CBA invoice for payment. | | |
| Debit | A charge transaction on a CBA invoice. | | |
| Global Exchange (GEX) Translation Failure | Response received from GEX indicating an electronic translation failure. | | |
| Defense Accounting and Disbursing Systems (DADS) | DoD financial systems. | | |
| Designated Billing Office (DBO) | An office or third party designated by a DoD Component to receive CCV invoices and, in some instances, makes payments to the CCV. | | |
| Disputed | The status a CBA-S applies to remove a suspected invalid transaction from its invoice. | | |
| Duplicate | A transaction that has the same ticket number, TANUM, ticket cost, and transaction type as another transaction. | | |
| Fee Credit | A refund issued for a TMC fee. | | |
| Held | The status a CBA-S applies to a transaction to remove it temporarily from the invoice while undertaking lengthy reconciliation efforts. | | |
| Invoice Certified | The status of a CBA invoice after the CBA-S certifies it for payment. | | |

| COMMON TERMS | | | |
|--|--|--|--|
| TERM | DEFINITION | | |
| Invoice Creation Date | The date the CCV created the invoice. | | |
| Invoice Receipt Date | The date DTS receives the CCV invoice and starts the prompt pay clock. | | |
| Line of Accounting (LOA) | Identifies a DoD account used to fund official travel. | | |
| Locked | The status of an invoice with a negative net billing amount after all transactions are <i>Matched</i> , <i>Suspended</i> , <i>Disputed</i> , or <i>Closed</i> . | | |
| Matched | The status of a transaction when DTS can associate it with a travel document based on one of the following criteria: cost + ticket number, traveler name or billing date, or TANUM or ticket number. | | |
| Matched Credit | Status of a credit transaction when the corresponding debit was paid, but the ticket was cancelled. | | |
| Matched Debit | Status of a debit transaction when it is matched with a DTS travel document based on one of the following criteria: cost + ticket number, account number, billing date, traveler name, billing date, or TANUM and ticket number. | | |
| Miscellaneous Charge Order | Charge for anything other than transportation expenses (i.e., paper ticket fees, etc.). | | |
| Non DTS Entry Agent (NDEA) | A non-accountable official responsible for entering reimbursement claims in DTS for travelers that do not have reasonable access to DTS. | | |
| Open Invoice | A CBA invoice that the CBA-S has not yet certified for payment. | | |
| Original Invoice Number | The DTS invoice a transaction was on when DTS auto-reconciled it. It may be on a different invoice now if the CBA-S removed it from the original invoice for any reason (e.g., <i>Held</i> , <i>Disputed</i>). | | |
| Paid | DTS stamp indicating it received an Advice of Payment (AOP) from DADS for the transaction. | | |
| Pending Refund | The status of a credit transaction when its corresponding debit has not yet been paid. | | |
| Passenger Name Record (PNR) | The record in the TMC database that contains the itinerary and reservations for a traveler. | | |
| Previously Applied Credit | A credit transaction on a CCV invoice for a cancelled ticket. The associated credit transaction was on an earlier invoice as an Advance Credit. | | |
| Defense Travel Management Office (DTMO) CBA Administrator | The CBA role that provides oversight of all CBA DTA user accounts. Can generate compliance reports or re-stage CCV invoices. | | |
| Prompt Payment Act (PPA) | The Prompt Payment Act of 1982 requires federal agencies to make payments in a timely manner. | | |
| PPA Interest | The status assigned to <i>Unmatched</i> transactions that acknowledge and track the payment of Prompt Payment Act interest amounts. | | |

| COMMON TERMS | | | |
|------------------------------------|---|--|--|
| TERM | DEFINITION | | |
| Ready for Certification | The status that indicate the CBA-S has acknowledged a CBA invoice. | | |
| Received from CCV | The status that indicates DTS has received a CCV invoice, but has not yet auto- reconciled it. | | |
| Reconciliation Complete | The status that indicates all transactions on the CBA invoice are <i>Matched</i> , <i>Suspended</i> , <i>Held</i> , <i>Disputed</i> , or <i>Closed</i> . | | |
| Sent to GEX | The status that indicates DTS has sent the CBA invoice to DADS for payment. | | |
| Source Currency Code (SCC) | A code that designates the type of currency used to purchase a given CBA charge. | | |
| Suspended | A credit transaction (i.e., pending refund, pending credit, or pending fee credit) without a paid corresponding debit transaction. | | |
| TANUM | The number that identifies a DTS document the AO has approved. | | |
| Ticket Number | The number the airline industry uses to track charges for ticketed transportation. | | |
| Transaction Amount | The amount of a CBA charge after conversion to U.S. dollars. | | |
| Transaction Dispute | A disagreement between the account holder and the merchant over a transaction. | | |
| Transaction Status | The current state of an individual transaction on a CBA invoice. | | |
| Travel Management Company (TMC) | The entity that provides your organization's commercial travel and ticketing services for official Government travel. Note : DTS still occasionally calls the TMC a Commercial Travel Office (CTO). | | |
| Unmatched Debit | The status of a debit transaction when it does not match any authorized DTS trip document based on one of the following conditions: cost + ticket number, traveler name and billing date, or TANUM and ticket number. | | |
| Unmatched Credit | The status of a credit transaction that does not match any DTS travel document. | | |
| Vendor | A person or company that provides a service. | | |
| Vendor Pay | The DFAS system involved in paying certified invoices. | | |
| Visa Transaction Code | The two letter code used by the CCV to identify the type of each transaction on the CCV invoice. The current codes in use are: 10 - Debit 11 - Credit 31 - Payment 40 - Miscellaneous Debit 50 - PPA fees | | |
| Voucher | In DTS, the travel document that represents the traveler's claim for reimbursements and allowances for official travel. | | |

Appendix C: Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs)

Q1: After auto-reconciliation there is no TANUM associated with the ticket number on the Open Transaction Detail screen. Why does this happen?

A1: DTS could not identify a TANUM for the transaction during auto-reconciliation, so it was unable to list one on the Open Transactional Detail screen. This often happens when no DTS travel document exists or when the ticket was removed from the travel document.

Q2: During auto-reconciliation a transaction received the classification "DTS Ticket Number previously matched". What does this mean and how can I correct this?

A: Once DTS associates a CBA transaction to a ticket number and processes a payment against it, DTS cannot match the ticket number again to process a 2nd CBA transaction. The classification indicates that DTS already used the current ticket number to make CBA payment. This error usually happens when the traveler received multiple tickets on the same trip due to changes, but did not amend their travel document to correct the ticket numbers. To correct the problem, amend the travel document to add the new ticket number, and then re-match the transaction using the correct ticket number.

Q3: A transaction is in an un-editable status on the Open Transaction Detail screen with only Reconcile by TANUM and Reconcile by Ticket links available. How can I place this transaction in Held so I can certify my invoice?

A: Select **Reconcile by TANUM** and then select the initial reservation ticket number from the Ticket List (i.e., 2VE8U4-CP). This puts the transaction into an editable status, from which you can place it in *Held*.

Q4: I've certified my CBA invoice, and DTS stamped it POS ACK RECEIVED but not PAID. Why is this and what can I do about it?

A: If it's been at least five business days since **POS ACK RECEIVED**, you should contact your accounting system POC to try to figure out the reason for the payment delay. You can also try to validate the payment by reviewing your CBA transactions at CitiManager at <u>https://home.cards.citidirect.com/CommercialCard/login</u>. If you find that the accounting system has made payment, but DTS has not received the AOP, you should submit a DTS Help Desk ticket for assistance.

Q5: Can I use the DTS CBA Tool if my TMC only accepts payments for tickets in a foreign currency?

A: Because the CCV translates all charges into U.S. dollars, we do not recommend using the DTS CBA Tool if your TMC issues tickets in a foreign currency. The difference in ticket value makes it likely that 1) the CBA Tool will be unable to match cost data during auto-reconciliation and 2) you (or your travelers) will need to amend all travel documents that use CBA to reflect the ticket price in U.S. dollars.

Q6: I matched a debit CBA transaction to the wrong TANUM and it has been certified and disbursed on an invoice. Can I correct this?

A: No. Once a debit has been certified and paid, the CBA transaction cannot be unmatched and then re-matched to the correct TANUM. You must handle any correction manually.

Q7: Can I use the Initiate Amendment function to add a new CBA ticket to a travel document?

A: No. You can only use the Initiate Amendment function for a ticket that is already in a travel document.

Q8: DTS has not received my monthly invoice from the CCV. What should I do?

A: The CCV will not submit a monthly CBA invoice to DTS if there are no transactions on the invoice. If you have not received an invoice with transactions within 48 hours of the end of the billing cycle, you should submit a DTS Help Desk ticket.

Q9: All the transactions on an invoice are in a Matched, Held, Suspended, Disputed, or Closed status, but the invoice will not change to Reconciliation Complete. How do I correct this?

A: Select one transaction and *Unmatch* it, then re-reconcile it. When it matches again, the invoice should change to Reconciliation Complete.

Q10: I have a traveler in which another organization is funding the travel. Whose CBA would pay for this travel in DTS and who is responsible for reconciliation?

A: CBAs are tied to organizations. The traveler's organization must determine which CBA the traveler should use to pay for the airline ticket and CTO Fee. That organization's CBA-S is responsible for reconciling the charges, which may include a LOA that is outside of their typical accounting system.

Appendix D: Troubleshooting

This appendix provides a list of reasons DTS cannot match transactions during auto-reconciliation and suggested actions you can take to correct the error. Table D-1 organizes Unmatched and Suspended transactions by transaction classifications:

- Unmatched Debit
- Unmatched Credit
- Unmatched Fee
- Unmatched Refund
- Amendment Returned
- Amendment Rejected

D.1 Suggested Corrective Actions

Table D-1: Unmatched and Corrective Actions

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|--|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | Transaction amount does not match authorization amount | The debit amount in the CCV invoice is not the same as the transaction cost in the DTS authorization. | Amend the authorization and adjust the dollar amount to match the amount in the CCV invoice. If the I nitiate Amendment button is available, use it; otherwise, coordinate with the traveler or AO to make the amendment. |
| Classification: Unmatched Debit | | | If you used the Initiate Amendment button, the transaction will match after APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED . |
| Status: Unmatched | | | If the traveler or AO created the amendment, after APPROVED , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Account information not available | The transaction on the CCV invoice is not on a travel document as a CBA expense. | Check the document to make sure the transaction reflects payment by CBA, not IBA. |

| REASONS FOR UNIMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|---|---|--|
| REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION | |
| DTS ticket number does not match CCV ticket number | The ticket number in the CCV invoice is not the same as the ticket number in the DTS travel document. | Find the document's TANUM by searching DTS or contacting the TMC, then enter it on the Transaction Detail screen and select Reconcile by TANUM . If the TANUM has multiple ticket numbers, identify the correct ticket number from the displayed list. The CBA Tool will try to match the transaction. If the transaction remains unmatched, follow the directions above to amend the document to match the transaction. | |
| The given ticket is not a CBA ticket | The ticket in DTS does not have a CBA expense code (CP-C or CR-C). Note : The traveler failed to indicate ticket purchase by CBA. | Contact the traveler or AO to amend the document and correct the method of payment to CBA. After APPROVED , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. Note : If the traveler purchased the ticket by IBA, dispute the CBA charge and verify that the TMC will issue a credit against the CBA account. | |

REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION

| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
|--|--|---|--|
| | TANUM unknown | No ticket in DTS matches the CCV transaction. | Find the document's TANUM by searching DTS or contacting the TMC, then enter it on the Transaction Detail screen and select Reconcile by TANUM . |
| | | | If the TANUM has multiple ticket numbers, identify the correct ticket number from the displayed list. The CBA Tool will try to match the transaction. |
| | | | If the transaction remains unmatched, follow the directions shown above to amend the document to match the transaction. |
| | | | Note : If the CCV transaction is not a valid charge on the CBA account, dispute the transaction and change the status to <i>Disputed</i> . |
| | Authorization has not been POS ACK Received | Neither of the following stamps are on the current authorization: POS ACK RECEIVED PAY PROCESS IGNORE | Wait a few days for the stamp to appear and then use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | | | If you can't match the transaction, contact the DTA or AO to determine if the document was rejected and now needs correction or manual intervention. |
| | Voucher has not been POS ACK Received | Neither of the following stamps are on the current voucher: • POS ACK RECEIVED • PAID | Perform the same actions described above. |

REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|---|---|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | Mismatch found for a given TANUM and transaction amount | The TANUM used for reconciliation does not contain the ticket number in the CCV invoice. | Find the document's TANUM by searching DTS or contacting the TMC, then enter it on the Transaction Detail screen. Amend the travel document and adjust the dollar amount (and ticket number, if necessary) to match the CCV entry. If the Initiate Amendment button is available, use it; otherwise, coordinate with the traveler or AO to make the amendment. If you used the Initiate Amendment button, the transaction will match after APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED . If the traveler or AO created the |
| | Manual Unmatch | A CBA-S changed the transaction from a Held, Pending, or Matched status | Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to match the transaction. Amend the document and adjust the cost to match the amount on the CCV. If the Initiate Amendment button is available, |
| | | to an Unmatched status. | use it; otherwise, coordinate with the traveler or AO to make the amendment. If you used the Initiate Amendment button, the transaction will match after POS ACK RECEIVED . If the traveler or AO created the amendment, after APPROVED , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to match the transaction. |

Defense Travel Management Office

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|---|---|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | Ticket number was found on more than one trip document. | The same ticket number is on multiple travel documents; the CBA Tool can't resolve which one to use to reconcile the CCV transaction. | Find the TANUM the transaction should be associated with, then enter it on the Transaction Detail screen and use the Reconcile by TANUM button to try to match it. If the transaction remains unmatched, initiate the amendment action described above to update the document with the information needed to match the transaction. |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|--|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | DTS ticket number does not match CCV | The ticket number in the CCV invoice is not the same as the ticket number in the DTS | Change the status of the transaction to Held while investigating it. |
| | ticket number | travel document because the CCV issued a credit using a different ticket number than used for the initial debit. | You may have to dispute the transaction with the CCV and request they re-issue the credit under the same ticket number as the initial debit. |
| Classification: Unmatched Credit | | | Note : DTS can't process a negative credit value, and DFAS can't accept a negative obligation. |
| Status: Unmatched | Transaction amount does not match authorization amount for a | The credit transaction on the CCV invoice doesn't match the ticket cost on an APPROVED and CANCELLED DTS document. | The initial debit was <i>Disputed</i> because the ticket was cancelled. You must mark the credit <i>Disputed</i> as well, since the debit was not paid. |
| | ticket | | Note : You can't amend a cancelled DTS authorization. |

| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
|--|--|---|--|
| | No Match Found | The CCV transaction doesn't match any ticket in DTS based on ticket number, traveler name, and billing date range. | Search DTS for the travel document to find the transaction information. If the transaction is a ticket, amend the document to match the information in the CCV transaction, then use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. If the CCV transaction is not a ticket, dispute the transaction and change the status to <i>Disputed</i> . |
| | Mismatch found for a given TANUM and transaction amount | The ticket on the CCV invoice doesn't match a ticket on the stated TANUM. | If the ticket isn't a cancelled ticket, reconcile the transaction or create an amendment from the Transaction Detail screen to modify the ticket cost. If the selected ticket record is a cancelled ticket (or a cancelled travel document), change the status to <i>Held and</i> contact the TAC for assistance. Note : You can't amend a cancelled DTS authorization. |
| | Manual Unmatch | The CBA-S changed the transaction from <i>Held, Pending,</i> or <i>Matched</i> to <i>Unmatched</i> . | Use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Ticket number was found on more than one trip document | The same ticket number is on multiple travel documents; the CBA Tool can't resolve which one to use to reconcile the CCV transaction. | Use the ROA module or search DTS to determine which travel document is associated with which CCV transaction and enter its TANUM on the Transaction Detail screen. Use the Reconcile by TANUM button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |

REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|--|--|--|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| Classification: Unmatched Feet Status: Unmatched | Transaction amount does not match authorization amount | DTS can't reconcile a TMC fee transaction for a ticket in DTS. | Amend the travel document and enter the correct cost per the CCV invoice. After POS ACK RECEIVED , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Transaction amount does match voucher amount | The ticket cost on a DTS trip document doesn't match one the following on a CCV invoice: The ticket cost. -OR- The net value of a consolidated transaction (debit). | Amend the travel document and enter the correct cost per the CCV invoice. After PAID , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | DTS ticket number does not match CCV ticket number | DTS can't reconcile a TMC fee transaction for a ticket in DTS. | Amend the travel document and adjust the dollar amount (and if necessary, ticket number) to match the CCV entry. After POS ACK RECEIVED (authorization) or PAID (voucher), use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | The given ticket is not a CBA ticket | The ticket in DTS does not have a CBA expense code (CP-C or CR-C). Note : The traveler updated the expense type after CBA ticket was purchased. | Amend the DTS document to change the expense code for the ticket to CP-C or CR-C and make sure the CBA account number matches the one on the CCV invoice. After APPROVED , use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|---|--|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | TANUM Unknown | The CCV transaction doesn't match any ticket in DTS based on ticket number, traveler name, and billing date range. | Search DTS for the travel document to find the transaction information. If the transaction is a ticket, use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | | | If analysis finds the CCV transaction is not a ticket, dispute the transaction, and change the status of the transaction to "Disputed". |
| | No Match Found | The CCV transaction doesn't match any ticket in DTS based on ticket number, traveler name, and billing date range. | Search DTS for the travel document to find the transaction information. If the transaction is a ticket, update the document to match the information in the CCV transaction, then use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen top reconcile the transaction. |
| | | | If the CCV transaction is not a ticket, dispute the transaction and change the status to <i>Disputed</i> . |
| | Authorization is not ready for reconciliation | The authorization does not contain either of the following stamps, and a there is no voucher: | Ask the AO shown on the Transaction Summary screen to take action on the travel document. |
| | | POS ACK RECEIVED PAY PROCESS IGNORE | After POS ACK RECEIVED or PAY PROCESS IGNORE , use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Voucher has not been approved | The voucher does not contain either of the following stamps: POS ACK RECEIVED PAID | Ask the AO shown on the Transaction Summary screen to take action on the travel document. After POS ACK RECEIVED or PAID , use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|---|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| | Mismatch found for a given TANUM and transaction amount | The TANUM used for reconciliation does not contain the ticket number in the CCV invoice. | Amend the travel document and change the ticket cost to the amount on the CCV invoice. Use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Manual Unmatch | The CBA-S changed the transaction from <i>Held</i> , <i>Pending</i> , or <i>Matched</i> to <i>Unmatched</i> . | Use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Ticket number found on more than one trip document | The same ticket number is on multiple travel documents; the CBA Tool can't resolve which one to use to reconcile the CCV transaction. | Use the ROA module or search DTS to determine which travel document is associated with which CCV transaction and enter its TANUM on the Transaction Detail screen. |
| | | | Use the Reconcile by TANUM button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|---|---|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| Classification: Unmatched Refund | Transaction amount does not match authorization amount | The net value of a consolidated transaction is a credit, but does not equal the ticket amount on a DTS authorization. | Use the Initiate Amendment button on the Transaction Detail screen to amend the travel document. After APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED , the transaction will automatically <i>Match</i> . |
| | Transaction amount does match voucher amount | The net value of a consolidated transaction is a credit, but does not equal the ticket amount on a DTS voucher. | Same as above. |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | |
|---|--|---|---|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION |
| Status: Unmatched | Selective mode reconciliation is required to complete the grouping process | DTS reconciled a refund (credit) received for a CBA debit as a single netted transaction. | Amend the travel document and enter the correct cost per the CCV invoice. Use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Authorization has not been POS ACK RECEIVED | The authorization does not contain either of the following stamps, and a there is no voucher: POS ACK RECEIVED PAY PROCESS IGNORE | Ask the AO shown on the Transaction Summary screen to take action on the travel document. After POS ACK RECEIVED or PAY PROCESS IGNORE , use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Voucher adjustment has not been POS ACK RECEIVED | The voucher does not contain either of the following stamps: POS ACK RECEIVED PAID | Ask the AO shown on the Transaction Summary screen to take action on the travel document. After POS ACK RECEIVED or PAID , use the Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | Manual Unmatch | The CBA-S changed the transaction from <i>Held</i> , <i>Pending</i> , or <i>Matched</i> to <i>Unmatched</i> . | Use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. |
| | REASONS FOR UNIVIAICHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | | |
|--|---|--|---|--|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION | | |
| | Amendment Returned | A Routing Official (e.g., the AO) has RETURNED a CBA- initiated amendment for corrections. | Determine why the AO returned the document and amend it (or have the traveler amend it) so it meets the AOs approval. | | |
| | | | Place the transaction in a <i>Held</i> to avoid if it is delaying invoice certification. | | |
| Classification: Amendment Returned | | | If necessary, use the Initiate Amendment button on the Transaction Detail screen to re-initiate the amendment. After APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED , the transaction will automatically <i>Match</i> . | | |
| Status: Unmatched | Amendment Rejected | GEX or DFAS rejected a CBA- initiated amendment. | Coordinate with the DTA or AO to correct the reason for the rejection. | | |
| | | | Use the Initiate Amendment button on the Transaction Detail screen to re- initiate the amendment. After APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED , the transaction will automatically <i>Match</i> . | | |

| REASONS FOR UNMATCHED AND SUGGESTED CORRECTIVE ACTION | | | | |
|---|----------------------------|--|---|--|
| | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION | |
| Classification: Amendment Pending | No Reason Code Required | A CBA amendment has not received the POS ACK RECEIVED stamp. (It may or may not have received APPROVED .) | No action required. The transaction will remain in this status until POS ACK RECEIVED or until DTS receives a reject notification. | |
| Status: Unmatched | | | However, if the amendment displays both APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED , but the transaction remains in <i>Amendment Pending</i> , contact the TAC for assistance. | |

D.2 Suspended, Held, or Disputed Transactions

Table D-2: Unmatched and Corrective Actions

| SUSPENDED, HELD, OR DISPUTED TRANSACTIONS | | | | | | | |
|---|---|------|---|--|--|--|--|
| CLASSIFICATION | CLASSIFICATION STATUS REASON DESCRIPTION CBA-S ACTION | | | | | | |
| Pending Refund | Suspended | None | A credit transaction appears on the CCV invoice, but its corresponding debit has not yet been paid. | No action required. The credit transaction will become a <i>Matched Refund</i> on the invoice on which the debit is paid. | | | |
| Pending Fee Credit | Suspended | None | Same as above, but used specifically for a TMC Fee. | No action required. The credit transaction will become a <i>Matched Fee Refund</i> on the invoice on which the debit is paid. | | | |
| Disputed | Disputed | None | A CBA-S applies Disputed when a transaction is not valid (or does not require payment) for the DTS CBA account charged. | If needed, the CBA-S must also dispute the transaction with the CCV outside of DTS. Labeling a transaction <i>Disputed</i> does not trigger any dispute action with the bank. | | | |
| Closed | Closed | None | A CBA-S applies Closed to upheld Disputed transactions to remove them from the invoice. Invalid disputes are Held to allow reconciliation. | No action required. | | | |
| Held | Held | None | A CBA-S applies Held to remove the transaction from the DTS invoice. Held transactions can be added back to the current invoice or to an interim invoice when ready for reconciliation. | Move out of Held to place on a DTS invoice for reconciliation. | | | |

| SUSPENDED, HELD, OR DISPUTED TRANSACTIONS | | | | | |
|---|-----------|---|---|--|--|
| CLASSIFICATION | STATUS | REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION | |
| Duplicate | Duplicate | The DTS CBA Tool has already Matched this transaction. | A debit transaction with the same transaction type, TANUM, Ticket Number, and Ticket Cost has previously been reconciled and paid. | If the transaction is not a duplicate, amend the DTS travel document to match the information in the CCV invoice. If the transaction is a duplicate, dispute it and mark it <i>Disputed</i> . | |

D.3 Matched Transactions

Table D-3: Matched Transaction.

| SUSPENDED, HELD, OR DISPUTED TRANSACTIONS | | | | |
|---|--|---|--|--|
| REASON | DESCRIPTION | CBA-S ACTION | | |
| Temporarily excluded from the invoice due to carryover | The transaction is a debit with the same transaction type, TANUM, Ticket Number, and Ticket Cost as another debit that has previously been reconciled and paid. | If the transaction is not a duplicate, amend the DTS travel document to match the information in the CCV invoice. If the transaction is a duplicate, dispute it and mark it <i>Disputed</i> . | | |
| Transaction matched based on name, billing date, CBA transaction, account number, and ticket cost | Notification to the CBA-S of matching criteria used to reconcile the CCV transaction with a DTS ticket record. | Verify that the module matches the transaction exactly (no variance in the ticket number). If it does, no further action is required. If the transaction was <i>Matched</i> incorrectly, change the transaction classification to <i>Unmatched</i> , then use the Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket button on the Transaction Detail screen to reconcile the transaction. | | |

Appendix E: CBA DTA Desk Reference

This desk reference provides basic guidance for CBA DTAs adding new CBAs into DTS. Additional information on each topic is available in the <u>CBA Manual</u>.

E.1 Enter Account Information into the DTS CBA Tool

To create a CBA in DTS, you must:

- Activate the CCV account.
- Enter the CBA information.

To load a new CBA begins with someone completing and providing to you *a <u>CBA Account Load Sheet</u>*. You use the information on this sheet to populate the fields on the **Add New CBA Account** screen (Figure E-1).

| A New Era of G | overnment Travel | Centrally Billed Account |
|--|---|------------------------------|
| <u>Search CE</u> | A Account Add CBA Account Set Default by Accou | nt <u>Set Default by Org</u> |
| | Add New CBA Account | |
| CBA Transaction Account #: CBA Central Account #: | (16) | |
| Expiration Date : | (MM/DD/YYYY) | |
| Vendor Pay Routing #: | (6) | |
| Account Label: | | |
| Agency: | Allied Command, Atlantic | ¥ |
| Charge Card Vendor: | Bank of America 🔻 | |
| Organization(s): | No Organizations Found Set CBA Transaction Account as Default for all Organizations | Add To List |
| Transportation Officer(s): | No TO Has Been Selected | Add To List |
| Reconcilable on CBA Transaction #: | No V | |

Figure E-1: Add New CBA Account Screen

Table E-1 describes the fields on the Add New CBA Account screen. All fields on this screen are mandatory.

Table E-1: Add New CBA Account Fields

| | ADD NEW CBA ACCOUNT SCREEN FIELDS |
|--|---|
| FIELD | DEFINITION |
| CBA Transaction Account Number ⁽¹⁾ | Enter the account number the TMC charges transactions to. It is included in the PNR when the traveler makes reservations in DTS. |
| CBA Central Account Number ⁽¹⁾ | Enter the account number the CCV uses to submit invoices. |
| Expiration Date | Enter the account's expiration date. |
| Vendor Pay Routing # | Enter the six-character routing number or Department of Defense Address Activity Code (DoDAAC) number assigned to the Vendor Pay system that processes and pays your CCV invoices. |
| Account Label | Enter the account name that travelers will see when selecting a CBA account to pay for their transportation expenses. |
| Agency | Select your service or agency. |
| Charge Card Vendor | Select Citi. |
| Organization(s) ⁽²⁾ | Lists all the organizations that may use the account. Select Add to List to add or edit the list. |
| Set CBA Transaction Account as Default for all Organizations | Check the box to set the account as the organization's default method of payment. |
| | Lists up to five CBA-Ss responsible for reconciling the account and/or certifying the invoice for payment. Select Add to List to add or edit the list. A CBA-S must: |
| Transportation Officer(s) | Be a Government employee (if allowed to certify invoices) Be appointed as a Certifying Officer (if allowed to certify invoices) |
| | Have DTS permission level 4 (if allowed to certify invoices)Complete COL training |
| | Have ROA and group access to the organizations that use the account |
| Reconcilable on CBA Transaction # | Select Yes if the account is set up for electronic invoicing and will use the CBA Tool to reconcile and pay CCV invoices. Select No if the account is set up for traditional paper-based invoices and a CBA-S will reconcile and pay outside of DTS. |

- number. For example, the CCV provided these account numbers:
 4614270000197380: As the lower number, this is the CBA central account number.
 - 4614270000197380: As the lower number, this is the CBA central account number.
 - 4614270000197422: As the higher number, this is the CBA transaction account number.

⁽²⁾ If you create a new organization, you must add it to this list. DTS does not automatically add new organizations to existing CBAs.

E.2 Default Account for the Organization

Should you ever need to change the default CBA for one or more organizations, select one of these options from the top of any screen in the CBA Tool (you can see both links in Figures E-1 and E-2) to open the applicable screen:

- Set Default by Account
- Set Default by Org

The **Set Default by Account** screen (Figure E-2) lets you select an organization in the left column and its new default CBA in the right column.

| A New Era of Government Travel | CBA Home Help for this screen Logout Centrally Billed Account | | | | | |
|---|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| Search CBA Account Add CBA Acco | ount Set Default by Account Set Default by Org | | | | | |
| Set Default by Account | | | | | | |
| Choose an Organization | Select A CBA Transaction Account As Default | | | | | |
| DTMOCSD • 0000000111111111 | | | | | | |
| Save Selected Account As Default Cancel | | | | | | |

Figure E-2: Set Default by Account Screen

The **Set Default by Organization** screen (Figure E-3) lets you select a CBA and one or more organizations that will use it as the default account. You can also use this screen to remove a selected CBA as one or more organizations' default account.

| A New Era of Government Travel | | CBA.Home Help.for.this.screen Logout Centrally Billed Account |
|---|----------------------------|---|
| Search CBA Account Add CE | A Account Set Default b | y Account Set Default by Org |
| Set I | Default by Organiz | ation |
| CBA Transa | ction Account #: 000000011 | 1111111 🔻 |
| Associated Organizations | Add / Remove | Selected Organization(s) |
| DTMOCSD460FM DTMOCSDOPS DTMOCSDTRAINING HTBEAUFORT | < Remove Add > | DTMOCSD HTNAVYIII21808 |
| | Save Cancel | |

Figure E-3: Set Default by Organization Screen

Note: An organization does not have to have a default CBA. If an organization has no default account, no account will auto-populate for that organization's travelers. Travelers will be able to select the account they want to use when creating their authorizations.

Appendix F: CBA-S Desk Reference

This desk reference provides guidance for the most common manual CBA reconciliation scenarios in DTS.

F.1 DTS Travel Arrangements Process Flow

The DTS CBA Tool provides automated reconciliation and payment for transactions charged to the Government CBA.

When the traveler makes air or rail travel arrangements in the DTS **Reservations** module, they must select whether they will pay for the tickets with their own IBA or their organization's CBA. In DTS, those selections look like this:

- IBA selections: Comm Air (Indiv Bill) or Comm Rail (Indiv Bill)
- CBA selections: Comm Air (Central Bill) or Comm Rail (Central Bill)

When the traveler signs that authorization:

- 1. DTS submits the reservation requests to the TMC by placing them on the PNR and stamps the authorization **CTO SUBMIT**.
- 2. When the TMC books the reservations and updates the PNR, DTS stamps the authorization **CTO BOOKED**.
- 3. The AO applies the **APPROVED** stamp. DTS adds a ticketing date to the PNR (it's normally three business days before the departure date).
- 4. When DFAS creates the obligation against the anticipated trip expenses, DTS stamps the document **POS ACK RECEIVED**.
- 5. When the TMC tickets the reservations, it updates the PNR, which allows DTS to update the authorization with the applicable ticket numbers, ticket costs, and TMC Fee, and stamp the document **CTO TICKETED**. The traveler may now travel.
- 6. After the trip, the traveler creates and submits the voucher, which after AO approval, DFAS funds and pays. Look for the DTS stamps **CREATED**, **SIGNED**, **APPROVED**, **POS ACK RECEIVED**, and **PAID**, which track this process.

Notes:

- TMC Fee transactions receive a "ticket number" based on a Miscellaneous Charge Order (MCO) number. The CCV and DTS use the MCO number to reconcile TMC Fee transactions the same way they use actual ticket numbers to reconcile other CBA charges.
- If the TMC fails to update the PNR at ticketing, DTS leaves the document status **CTO BOOKED**, populates the PNR locater number in the ticket number field, and does not populate the TMC Fee.
- Travelers who make reservations outside of DTS must manually enter the ticket numbers, ticket costs, and TMC Fee information on the DTS **Enter Expenses** screen based on the itinerary and invoice the TMC emailed to the traveler.

F.2 The Effect of Cancelled Authorizations on CBA Reconciliation

Before starting the authorization cancellation procedure, the traveler must verify whether the trip incurred any expenses. If the TMC applied a TMC Fee or ticketed any reservations to a CBA, the traveler must not ask the AO to cancel the authorization. Instead, they should submit both the authorization and voucher for AO approval.

When the AO applies the **CANCELLED** stamp, DTS de-obligates all funds associated with the authorization and prevents creation of a voucher. When that happens, you will not be able to match any CBA-related transaction against the CBA invoice. The only way to match those transactions is to contact the traveler to create a new authorization.

Note: For complete information on Cancellation Procedures in DTS, review the <u>*Trip Cancellation Procedures*</u> information paper.

F.3 DTS CBA Reconciliation Process

The DTS CBA reconciliation process looks something like this:

- 1. The CCV submits an electronic invoice to DTS at the end of the billing cycle.
- 2. DTS rejects the invoice back to the CCV if any of the following are true:
 - The invoice is in an improper format.
 - The account number does not exist in DTS.
 - The named account is marked for manual reconciliation.
- 3. Assuming DTS does not reject the invoice, auto-reconciliation begins. DTS checks the transactions on the invoice against the expenses in DTS trip documents.

Note: DTS searches DTS for tickets and TMC Fees that:

- The TMC placed on the PNR.
- The traveler manually entered on the Enter Expenses screen, though it does not recognize expenses entered as a non-mileage expense.
- 4. DTS creates an *Open* CBA invoice, marks each transaction *Matched* or *Unmatched*, and sends an email to let the CBA-Ss assigned to the account that a new invoice requires action (i.e., manual reconciliation or acknowledgement and certification).
- 5. If the CBA invoice contains any *Unmatched* transactions, a CBA-S verifies each *Matched* transaction, then researches and resolves *Unmatched* transactions. The CBA-S can use DTS documents, the TMC, the CCV, travelers, AOs, etc. to help with the manually reconciliation process.

Some examples of matching *Unmatched* transactions include:

- Amending documents that contain ticket information that doesn't match what is on the CCV invoice.
- **Example:** A traveler received a partial refund for a ticket, but didn't update the ticket cost in DTS.
- Asking travelers to amend documents that are missing information about valid charges.
- **Example**: A charge on the CCV invoice is valid, but the traveler arranged travel outside DTS, so no ticket information exists in the travel document.
- Disputing charges that are not valid. The CCV invoice contains a charge against the wrong account.

- 6. When no *Unmatched* transactions remain on the CBA invoice, the CBA-S acknowledges and certifies it. Status options for removing *Unmatched* status include: *Matched*, *Suspended*, *Held*, *Disputed*, *Closed*, *PPA Interest*, and *Manual Advance Credit*.
- 7. DTS electronically submits the certified invoice to the appropriate DFAS Vendor Pay system.
- 8. The Vendor Pay system sends payment to the CCV, then sends DTS an advice of payment (AOP) and electronically archives the invoice.

F.3.1 Processing Order

Because you must reconcile debit transactions before you reconcile any credit transactions that are associated with them, the CBA Tool processes invoices in the order it receives them. When DTS receives an invoice, the invoice will not auto-reconcile until you have acknowledged or certified all previously received invoices.

F.3.2 Invoice Is Not Received

If DTS has not received an expected invoice, contact the CCV. The CCV does not send invoices for months in which there was no activity on the account. However, if the CCV indicates that they sent an invoice, use the ROA Invoices tool in DTS to confirm that you have not received the invoice, then work with the TAC and the CCV to determine what went wrong and how to fix it.

F.3.3 Summary Points

- Auto-reconciliation determines which transactions match items in DTS documents, based upon the ticket information in those documents.
- DTS marks transactions that auto-reconciliation can't match Unmatched.
- You must help the system match the remaining charges. Research methods include:
 - Contacting the traveler or AO.
 - Contacting the TMC or TAC.
 - Researching expenses in DTS travel documents.
- Some examples of matching *Unmatched* transactions include:
 - Amending a document to update the ticket cost.
 - Asking a traveler to update a document to add a valid charge.
 - Disputing invalid charges.

F.4 DTS CBA Tool Matching Criteria

When DTS accepts a CCV invoice, DTS attempts to auto-reconcile the transactions on it.

Exception: If you have not yet certified the previous month's invoice, DTS holds the new invoice in a *Receipt from CCV* status until you certify the previous month's invoice.

The CBA Tool compares each transaction (ticket and TMC Fee) on the invoice with the travel documents in DTS. DTS considers a transaction *Matched* if either of the following is true:

- Primary criteria: Ticket number matches with both of the following:
 - Dollar amount (after **APPROVED** and **POS ACK RECEIVED**)

- Ticket method of payment is CBA
- Secondary criteria (all of the following match):
 - o Traveler name
 - o Dollar amount (after APPROVED and POS ACK RECEIVED)
 - Ticket method of payment is CBA
 - \circ Transaction date on the invoice and ticket date in DTS are within 30 days of each other

If DTS fails to produce a match during auto-reconciliation, it will classify the transaction as *Unmatched* and the **Reason for Unmatch** will display on the **Transaction Detail** screen (Figure F-1).

| - | Defense Travel Sys A New Era of Government T | stem ravel | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Billed Account |
|--|--|---|---|--|
| CBA Se | arch Invoices: Select | Transactions: | Select • | Compliance Report |
| | | Open Transaction De | etail | |
| Invoice #: 00(| <u>63</u> | Record 246 of 481 | CBA Transactio | n Account #: 4614: 141 |
| < Previous Transaction Date Prompt Pay Star Original Invoice # | a: 07/25/2018 V(t: 08/04/2018 D #:00)63 Aj | oucher #: ays since PPA Start: oproving Official: LYI | 13 Reference 13 Source A ON AOP Dat | Next > ce #:74 30 Amt: 539.98 te: 539.98 |
| LOA: 02 | | | RS^ | |
| Traveler Name: | MCCORMACK/JOHN | | | Traveler SSN: XXX-XX-3588R |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference |
| ccv > | | 00 59 | \$511.31 | |
| DTS > | 2616VV | 001 59 | \$1,051.29 | \$(539.98) |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | Initiate Amendment | Group Detail |
| | Transaction Status: Unmatched | Remarks: | | Save |
| Tran | saction Classification: Unmatched Re | fund | | 6 |
| | Reason for Unmatch: Transaction an | nount does not match authorization amo | unt | |
| Date Amendmen | nt Initiated: NA | Date Amendment Approved: N | А А | mendment Approving Official: NA |
| < Previous | | | | Next > |

Figure F-1: Open Transaction Detail Screen (Unmatched Status)

You must determine the reason for the **Unmatched** status and reconcile all the *Unmatched* transactions. If an amendment is required to match the transaction, you must initiate or coordinate the approval, as needed.

F.5 Common Causes of Unmatched Transactions and Their Fixes

Common causes of *Unmatched* transactions, and their fixes, include:

- The traveler arranged transportation outside DTS and entered inaccurate (or no) ticket or TMC fee information in DTS.
 - The traveler must amend the document to correct all missing or inaccurate information. **Note:** If travel has already begun, it is best to correct the information on the voucher.
- The TMC did not place the ticketed Passenger Name Record (PNR) on its outbound queue, so DTS could not include the ticket number or final cost in the authorization.

- The CBA Tool can match the ticket transaction if the booked and ticketed costs match, but the TMC fee transaction will remain *Unmatched*. Either you or the traveler must amend the travel document to add the TMC fee transaction.
- The travel document incorrectly indicates payment by IBA, but the traveler purchased the ticket via CBA.
 - The traveler must amend the travel document to correct the method of payment to CBA.
 Note: If the traveler already received a reimbursement for this ticket, the amendment would place the traveler in a DUE US status.
- The TMC charged the ticket to both the CBA and the traveler's IBA.
 - \circ $\;$ If the correct form of payment was IBA, you must Dispute the CBA transaction.
 - If the correct form of payment was CBA, you must ask the TMC to issue a credit against the IBA, and then mark the transaction *Held*. Reconcile the transaction when the offsetting credit appears on the next month's CCV.
- The travel document correctly indicates payment by IBA, but the TMC incorrectly charged the CBA.
 - You must ask the TMC to issue a credit against the CBA and then mark the transaction *Held*. Reconcile the transaction when the offsetting credit appears on the next month's CCV.

For a list of the Unmatched reasons, descriptions, and CBA-s actions, see Appendix D of this manual.

F.6 Amendments

The CBA-S initiates an amendment using the CBA Tool if the *Unmatched* status reason is the amount of an existing ticket. In these cases, the **Initiate Amendment** is available on the **Open Transaction Detail** screen.

When the CBA-S initiates an amendment using the CBA Tool:

- DTS updates the travel document to match data from the CBA invoice. Example: a ticket appears in DTS for \$205, but the CBA invoice indicates the actual ticket cost is \$250. Using the **Initiate Amendment** button causes DTS to update the travel document to show a ticket cost of \$250.
 - Because this change is automatic, before you initiate the amendment, you must verify that the amount on the CBA invoice is correct. If a copy of the ticket or itinerary is missing from the voucher, contact the traveler or TMC for a copy of the ticket.
 - DTS updates the document status to **AMENDMENT PENDING** in the CBA Tool.
- DTS stamps the document **CBA AMENDMENT**, inserts remarks in the **Comments to the Approving Official** field, and routes the document for review.
- The AO stamps the amendment **APPROVED**.
 - Note: DTS automatically approves CBA-initiated amendments after 96 hours if the adjustment is less than \$250, the "funds check" against the DTS budget is successful, and the AO has not already **RETURNED** or **APPROVED** it. This "auto-approval" process does not apply to amendments initiated outside the CBA Tool.
 - If the AO stamps the amendment **RETURNED**, the transaction becomes *Unmatched* with a status of **AMENDMENT RETURNED**. You can view the AO's comments about the reason for the return in the CBA Tool.

- The CBA Tool classifies the transaction as *Matched* after **POS ACK RECEIVED**.
 - If DFAS rejects the amendment, the transaction becomes *Unmatched* with a status of **AMENDMENT REJECTED**.

You can't initiate an amendment through the CBA Tool to add a ticket or TMC fee that is not on the DTS travel document. Rather, you must contact the traveler or AO to initiate an amendment outside the CBA Tool.

When the traveler initiates an amendment outside the CBA Tool, you must:

- Follow up to ensure the AO approves the amendment promptly.
- If DTS or DFAS rejects the amendment, correct the document expeditiously.
- Use Reconcile by TANUM or Reconcile by Ticket Number to match the transaction after **APPROVED** and **POS ACK RECEIVED** manually.

Described below is an example of an *Unmatched* transaction, and how to resolve it.

1. You open the **Open Transaction Detail** screen (Figure F-2) to see that a transaction on the CCV invoice for ticket number 0067166029993 at a cost of \$324.12; however, no ticket data appears in DTS.

| | Defense Travel Sys A New Era of Government Tr | tem avel | CBA Home ROA | Screen ID: 3200.1 Help for this screen Logout Billed Account | | |
|---|--|---|--|--|--|--|
| <u>CBA Sea</u> | rch Invoices: Select | ✓ Transactions: | Select V | Compliance Report | | |
| | | Open Transaction De | etail | | | |
| Invoice #: 1006614 | 4118215 | Record 78 of 312 | CBA Transactio | n Account #: 4614: 41 | | |
| < Previous | | | | Next > | | |
| Transaction Date: Prompt Pay Start: Original Invoice #: | 07/24/2018 08/04/2018 00 63 | Voucher #: Days since PPA Start: 30 Approving Official: | Reference #: Source Amt: AOP Date: | 24717058214582140659476 324.12 | | |
| LOA: | | | | | | |
| Traveler Name: D | RA RA | | | Traveler SSN: | | |
| CCV / DTS | TANUM | Ticket # | Ticket Cost | Ticket Difference | | |
| ccv > | | 0067166029993 | \$324.12 | | | |
| DTS > | | | \$0.00 | \$324.12 | | |
| | Reconcile by TANUM | Reconcile by Ticket | | | | |
| Transaction Status: Unmatched V Remarks: | | | | ▲ Save | | |
| Transactio | n Classification: Unmatched Debit | | | | | |
| Reas | Reason for Unmatch: | | | | | |
| Reason Ur | Reason Unable to Amend: TANUM Unknown | | | | | |
| Date Amendment | Initiated: NA | Date Amendment Approved: N | Α Α | mendment Approving Official: NA | | |
| < Previous | | | | Next > | | |

Figure F-2: Open Transaction Detail Screen

- 2. Since ticket information is missing from DTS, you must contact the traveler to update the travel document.
- 3. After the traveler makes the amendment and the AO approves it, enter the document's TANUM in the **TANUM** column, on the **DTS** > line, then select **Reconcile by TANUM**.

Note: If multiple tickets are associated with the travel document, a screen that displays all the tickets associated with that TANUM opens. You select the applicable ticket number on that screen.

- 4. DTS attempts to match the transaction.
 - If successful, DTS populates the **TANUM**, **Ticket Number**, **Ticket Cost**, and **Ticket Difference** fields neon the **DTS** > line. It also updates the **Transaction Status** and **Transaction Classification** fields.
 - If unsuccessful, DTS updates the **Reason for Unmatch** field, but leaves the transaction in an *Unmatched* status.

F.7 Credit Transactions

This section describes the credits encountered in the CBA Tool.

F.7.1 Suspended Transactions

A *Suspended* transaction occurs when a credit appears on an invoice before the associated debit. Because the Government can't accept credit for something it has not yet paid for, DTS automatically places the transaction in a *Suspended* status during auto-reconciliation and removes it from the invoice so you can process the remaining transactions without delay.

When the original debit is paid, DTS automatically releases the *Suspended* transaction, places it on the current DTS invoice, and updates the transaction status to *Unmatched Refund*, which you must reconcile manually.

F.7.2 Wash Debit, Wash Credit, and Netted Debit Transactions

The CBA Tool matches a debit and credit as a Wash Debit and Wash Credit if they net to a \$0.00 balance, if they are for the same ticket number, and if they are on the same invoice, provided the there is no cancellation of the trip.

Example: A CBA invoice contains both a \$325 debit for a ticket and a \$325 credit for the same ticket. If the ticket record exists in DTS and the trip was not cancelled, then the transactions cancel each other out, so no payment is due to the CCV.

However, should those transactions result in a net balance then they are a *Netted Debit*.

Example: The CBA invoice shows a \$455 debit for a ticket, and a \$100 credit for the same ticket. After amending the travel document is to show a cost of \$355, the CBA Tool matches the debit and credit as a \$355 *Netted Debit*.

F.7.3 Advance Credit and Previously Applied Credit Transactions

Advanced Credit and Previously Applied Credit statuses identify credit and debit transactions for the same ticket number, but appear on different invoices.

If a CBA invoice includes a debit transaction that corresponds to a travel document or ticket number the traveler or TMC cancelled in DTS, but does not include the associated refund credit, the CBA Tool classifies the debit as an Advance Credit. You can certify the invoice, but the credit is unpaid.

When the associated credit appears on a later invoice, the CBA Tool classifies it as a Previously Applied Credit and does not deduct the credit from the certified invoice.

F.7.4 Unmatched Refund (Credit) Transactions

After a debit transaction is paid, if a credit against that transaction appears on a later invoice, DTS classifies the transaction as Unmatched Refund.

To match an *Unmatched* Refund, you must reduce the ticket cost in the travel document to reflect the net amount of the debit and credit transactions. **Example**: A ticket cost \$100, but the traveler later received a full refund, so the net ticket cost was \$0.00. If the traveler had instead received a partial refund of \$25, the net ticket cost would have been \$75. That cost (\$0 or \$75) is the amount that must display in the travel document.

After the AO approves the amendment and DTS receives a **POS ACK** or **PAID** stamp from the accounting system, the CBA Tool automatically classifies the transaction as a *Matched Refund*.

F.7.5 Airport Credit Transactions

Airport Credits are credit transactions on the CCV invoice that have a different ticket number than the original debit transaction. DTS typically classifies them as *Unmatched Credits* during auto-reconciliation. To match the transaction, you must enter the correct ticket number and select the **Reconcile by Ticket** button. You treat the result the same way you'd treat an *Unmatched Refund* – by initiating an amendment to force DTS to match the transaction cost.

F.8 Held Transactions and Interim Invoices

You place a transaction in a *Held* status from the **Open Transaction Detail** screen when the invoice payment date is approaching, but you have transactions you can't match before you accrue an interest penalty for late payment.

Example: You receive an invoice with 50 transactions on 16 May. DTS auto-reconciles 45 of them and you have requested amendments for the other five. By 15 June, the AO has approved four of the five amendments, but the traveler has not amended the last one. Rather than wait for **APPROVED** on that document, you place that transaction in Held status, then acknowledge the other 49 and certify them for payment.

After you certify the original CBA invoice, DTS lets you create an interim invoice, which is separate from the original invoice, so you reconcile and certify the transactions on it separately from the original. Each transaction on it is subject to late payment penalties, based on the date DTS received its original invoice; however, it's better than paying late payment penalties on 50 transactions because you couldn't match one.

To simplify the calculation of interest charges, the CBA Tool only lets you include transactions with the same PPA date on an interim invoice, even if you have *Held* transactions from several invoices.

F.9 Transactions with an All-Zero Ticket Number

An invoice may include invoices with a ticket number made up of all zeros. Such ticket numbers may appear for the following transactions:

- Provisional credits issued for disputed transactions
- Rebilled debits for valid transactions that were disputed
- Debits to pay late payment penalties (PPA Interest)

DTS cannot auto-reconcile transactions with all-zero ticket numbers. Here's what you need to do:

• *Provisional credit issued for a disputed transaction:* Place both the original disputed transaction and the new provisional credit in a Closed status. Enter a comment in the Remarks field that this credit is

associated with a previously disputed transaction, and provide the original ticket number, traveler name, and TANUM.

- Rebilled debit for a valid transaction that was disputed.
 - If you disagree, and still believe the transaction to be invalid, place the rebilled transaction in Dispute status until the dispute is resolved.
 - If you now agree that the debit is valid, enter the original ticket number and Reconcile by Ticket. The module will attempt to reconcile the transaction against the original ticket number.
- Debit to pay late payment penalties: Place them in a PPA Interest status.

F.10 Disputed and Closed Transactions

Mark a transaction *Disputed* when you can't validate that the transaction is a valid charge against the account. *You should* only use Disputed after exhausting all other means of reconciling the transaction. When the dispute is settled and the CCV issues a provisional credit or a recharge, change the transaction status to Closed.

After classifying a transaction as Disputed, enter the reason for the dispute in the Remarks field.

DTS removes the disputed transactions from the invoice and places them on the Disputed list in the CBA Tool. This Disputed list is available from the CBA menu.

Note: Marking a transaction Disputed is not sufficient. You must also follow all official dispute procedures outsides of DTS – both your organization's procedures and the CCV's. This typically requires you to submit the Citi Dispute Form (found by selecting the link on the **Disputed Transaction Summary** screen).

Note: Failure to official dispute procedures to notify the CCV of disputed transactions may result in account suspension.

Important facts about disputes:

- When the CCV receives notification of a dispute, it:
 - o Issues a provisional credit using an all zero ticket number
 - \circ $\;$ Begins to research the transaction to determine if the charge is valid
- A provisional credit, in most cases, results in an **Unmatched Credit** that you must mark as *Disputed*. This is because DTS removed the original debit from its invoice, the Government did not pay it, and therefore you cannot accept a credit against it.
- When you mark a provisional credit as *Disputed*, you should:
 - o Not process a formal dispute with the CCV
 - Enter comments in the **Remarks** section to state:
 - The transaction is a temporary credit for a debit that was Disputed
 - The original TANUM, ticket number, and traveler name
 - Change the status of both the original disputed transaction and the provisional credit transaction to *Closed*.

F.11 Acknowledgement and Certification of Invoices

When you finish manual reconciliation, all transactions on an invoice have one of the following statuses:

- Matched
- Suspended
- Held
- Disputed
- Closed

At this point, the invoice is ready for acknowledgement and certification.

Acknowledge it to let DTS archive the invoice with the final status of all transactions. Acknowledgement is the final step for an invoice with no certifiable transactions.

After acknowledgement, DTS removes from the CBA invoice all transactions that do not require payment, including:

- Suspended
- Disputed
- PPA Interest
- Manual Advance Credit
- Held

Certify it to route it to Vendor Pay, who will prepare the invoice and submit it for payment to the CCV.

After payment, DFAS returns a payment notification to DTS. DTS updates the invoice with the **DADS PAID** stamp and other information (e.g., the payment date and voucher number), then submits it for archive.

After certification, invoices no longer display in the CBA Tool*. However, you can always find them using **CBA Search** in the navigation bar at the top of all CBA Tool screens.

*Though if Vendor Pay rejects an invoice, it returns to the CBA Tool as a *Rejected Invoice*. With the assistance of the TAC, you must resolve the reason for the rejection.

The invoice status history captures all steps in the reconciliation process from initial receipt by DTS to archive.

Note: If an invoice remains in *Sent to the GEX* for more than four days, contact the TAC to determine the status of the invoice. Similarly, if an invoice remains in a *GEX POS ACK* status for more than four days, contact the TAC or Vendor Pay to determine the status of the payment.

F.12 ROA Invoices Tool

If you have access to the ROA module, you can view CBA invoice information by selecting **ROA Invoices** from the **DTS Dashboard's Administration** menu to obtain the status of your CBA accounts and to provide customer service support as needed.

ROA Invoices lets you view invoices that DTS has received but have not auto-reconciled because the previous has not been:

Acknowledged

- Certified
- Submitted for processing

The status all such invoices and of each transaction on them is **RECEIVED FROM CCV**. Although you can't reconcile the transactions until after auto-reconciliation completes, you can preview them to determine whether:

- The applicable DTS travel documents contain ticket information.
- They contain credits that affect transactions on the current invoice.

F.13 Emails

The CBA Tool sends automatic emails to the following CBA users to inform them of various aspects of the CBA process:

- CBA Administrator
- CBA DTA
- CBA-S
- Authorizing Official
- Traveler
- Systems Administrator
- Travel Assistance Center

F.14 Rejects

If either GEX or Vendor Pay rejects an invoice, DTS updates the invoice history accordingly and emails:

- The office or person responsible for reprocessing the rejected invoice
- The systems administrator (for GEX Translation Failures)
- The CBA-S (for Vendor Pay rejects)
- The TAC or CBA Administrator (if needed)

The email includes the reason for the reject. If DFAS Vendor Pay rejects an invoice, there is typically an error in the CBA electronic invoice file. You'll need help from the TAC or DTS Operations to sort it out.

When Vendor Pay rejects a certified invoice, it returns to the DTS Tool as a Rejected Invoice.

You should not re-acknowledge or re-certify a rejected invoice until you have completed corrective action. Rejected invoice corrections begin with the TAC:

- 1. The TAC generates a help ticket. Due to prompt-payment timeliness requirements, they will mark the ticket, "Severity Level 2 High Impact".
- 2. After the TAC determines the reason for the rejection, they implement corrective action, but they may need you to help resolve the issue. For example, they may need you to *Unmatch* the transactions involved in the rejection and reconcile them again.
- 3. When the TAC is certain the updated invoice is correct, you must re-acknowledge and re-certify it.

F.15 Additional CBA Information

You can access the CBA Manual, CBA Load Worksheet, DTS CBA Representatives contact data, Citi contact data from the <u>DTMO</u> website (Figure F-3), by selecting **Programs**, **Government Travel Charge Card**, and then **Centrally Billed Accounts**.



Figure F-3: CBA Page (DTMO Website)